# EFFECTIVE EQUIDISTRIBUTION OF SEMISIMPLE ADELIC PERIODS AND REPRESENTATIONS OF QUADRATIC FORMS

M. EINSIEDLER, E. LINDENSTRAUSS, A. MOHAMMADI, AND A. WIESER

ABSTRACT. We prove an effective equidistribution theorem for semisimple closed orbits on compact adelic quotients. The obtained error depends polynomially on the minimal complexity of intermediate orbits and the complexity of the ambient space. The proof uses dynamical arguments, property  $(\tau)$ , Prasad's volume formula, an effective closing lemma, and a novel effective generation result for subgroups. The latter in turn relies on an effective version of Greenberg's theorem.

We apply the above to the problem of establishing a local-global principle for representations of integral quadratic forms, improving the codimension assumptions and providing effective bounds in a theorem of Ellenberg and Venkatesh.

#### Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Representations of quadratic forms	7
3. Notation and preliminaries	19
4. Outline of the proof	26
5. Effective generation	30
6. Diophantine points and an effective avoidance principle	39
7. An effective closing lemma	45
8. An alignment lemma	49
9. Attaining extra almost invariance	53
10. Proof of the main theorems	64
Appendix A. Volume and arithmetic complexity	75
References	77

## 1. Introduction

There is a very fruitful interplay between homogeneous dynamics and number theory. The origins of this interplay are quite classical. It can be traced back to Minkowski's pioneering work on the Geometry of Numbers, which allowed geometry and implicitly dynamics to be brought to bear on questions in number theory and Diophantine approximations. This connection was further explored e.g. in pioneering work by Artin as well as the remarkable results of Linnik and his school (see e.g. [54]).

M.E. acknowledges support by SNF grants 178958 and 10003145. E.L. and A.W. acknowledge the support of ERC 2020 grant HomDyn (grant no. 833423). A.M. acknowledges support by NSF grants DMS-2055122 and 2350028. A.W. was also supported by SNF grant 217944.

The results obtained by Dani–Margulis and Ratner on unipotent flows have been particularly influential, stemming from conjectures of Raghunathan and Dani [11], which were also implicitly touched upon in the work of Cassels and Swinnerton-Dyer [7]. These conjectures were fully resolved by Ratner in [68, 69, 70], with important special cases proved using a different approach by Dani and Margulis [56, 13, 14]. To pass from the measure classification to understanding individual orbits Ratner used important nondivergence estimates of Margulis and Dani [55, 12, 15]. Particularly powerful has been the combination of Ratner's measure classification results [69] with significant additional techniques known as the Linearization method that came out of the above mentioned works of Dani and Margulis [16]; cf. also Shah's related work [79].

In this paper, our focus is on equidistribution of periodic orbits of semisimple groups. Using Ratner's work and the Linearization method, Mozes and Shah showed in [62] that a sequences of such orbits in a quotient space  $\Gamma \setminus G$  (say with volume tending to infinity) either has a subsequence that becomes equidistributed in a homogeneous subspace of  $\Gamma \setminus G$  which contains them (up to small shifts), or escapes to the cusp; unless the sequence become equidistributed in  $\Gamma \backslash G$  this can be explained by algebraic reasons. Our main result in this paper is a fully effective and quantitative and 'fully adelic' version of this result when  $\Gamma \setminus G$  is compact. Let G be a semisimple group defined over a number field F. Then the space we work in is  $G(F)\backslash G(A)$  with A the ring of adeles of F, and by fully adelic we mean an equidistribution result for a sequence of (translated) orbits corresponding to semisimple F-subgroups of G that can be quantified solely in terms of global properties of the subgroups and not on how they split at given places. A non effective adelic equidistribution result was given by Gorodnik and Oh in [29] but it is not fully adelic in our sense as it requires the F-subgroups to have no compact factors over a fixed place of F. Gorodnik and Oh's work relies on S-arithmetic generalizations of Ratner's measure classification theorem by Ratner [71] and by Margulis and Tomanov [57, 58]; cf. also Tomanov's paper [84].

Perhaps surprisingly, the powerful dynamical techniques of unipotent flows, whose origins stem from the study of statistical properties of typical trajectories in dynamical systems, have been very successful in studying integer points on arithmetic varieties. An early notable examples of this was the work of Eskin, Mozes and Shah [27] on counting the number of integer matrices of norm < T with a given characteristic polynomial. Gorodnik and Oh in [29] in their paper used S-arithmetic unipotent flows to count rational point of bounded height as the height increases. In this paper, we need dynamics already to show the existence of at least one integer point on the relevant arithmetical variety, though our techniques also find the asymptotic number of points. That one can establish existence of integer points on 'sufficiently large' varieties using dynamics was shown by Ellenberg and Venkatesh in [26] who established a local-to-global principle for representation of a quadratic form in m variables by a form in n variables,  $n \geq m+3$ . We strengthen their work by making it effective (hence one can establish the existence of such representation in explicit cases). Moreover by using our fully adelic equidistribution result we can drop certain splitting conditions Ellenberg and Venkatesh had to impose when n < m + 5. The local-to-global principle of [26] as well as the stronger results we

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ Strictly speaking, this is only true when **G** is simply connected; more generally we look at a slight variant of this space.

prove in this paper rely on the Hasse–Minkowski theorem, a classical local-to-global result that shows that while we do not know apriori that our variety has an integer point, at least we have a rational point on it.

An effective equidistribution result for periodic orbits of a fixed semisimple group H in quotients of a real group G by a congruence lattice was proved by Margulis, Venkatesh, and one of us (M.E.) in [21]. In that work, the semisimple subgroup H was assumed to have finite centralizer in the bigger group G, hence the periodic orbits are isolated and do not come in continuous families. Margulis, Venkatesh, M.E. and A.M. in [20] proved a fully adelic equidistribution results for maximal semisimple F-subgroups  $\mathbf{H}$  of an F-group  $\mathbf{G}$ . The fact that the result obtained is not just effective (and quantitative) but also fully adelic allowed the authors of [20] to prove new equidistribution results that were not known even qualitatively earlier. Note that the assumption that  $\mathbf{H}$  is maximal is more restrictive than the finite centralizer assumption of [21].

Unfortunately, the finite centralizer assumption is a significant one, and in particular made it impossible to use these tools to provide an effective local-to-global result extending the work of Ellenberg and Venkatesh from [26]. The finite centralizer assumption was recently removed by A.W. for quotients of real algebraic groups in [87]. There are difficulties in extending [87] already to the S-arithmetic context due to the presence of small subgroups in p-adic groups; the fully adelic version we give here requires additional ideas and careful tracking of the dependence of all steps of the proof on the arithmetic complexity of all groups involved.

Finally, we mention that recently there have been significant advances in understanding quantitatively the distribution properties of arbitrary unipotent trajectories, we mention in particular [52, 88, 53]. At present, such results are known only in groups of rank at most 2, but in principle one could envision that modification of that approach could prove e.g. results like [21, 87] (and of course can be used to study general orbits, not just periodic orbits). However, these results are inherently not fully adelic in the sense discussed above.

1.1. Equidistribution of adelic periods. In the following F will always denote a number field,  $\mathbb{A}$  will denote the ring of adeles over F, and  $\mathbf{G}$  will be a connected semisimple algebraic F-group. We also consider as given a homomorphism with finite central kernel  $\rho: \mathbf{G} \to \mathrm{SL}_N$ .

Throughout this paper, we will assume G is F-anisotropic.

We define the compact (ambient) homogeneous space

$$X = [\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))] = \mathrm{SL}_N(F)\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})) \subset \mathrm{SL}_N(F)\backslash \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A}).$$

Let  $\mu_X$  denote the  $\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$ -invariant probability measure on X.

We wish to study closed orbits, also known as adelic periods, inside X arising from data  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, q)$  consisting of

- (1) an F-algebraic group **H** such that  $\mathbf{H}(F)\backslash\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A})$  has finite volume,
- (2) an algebraic homomorphism  $\iota: \mathbf{H} \to \operatorname{SL}_N$  defined over F with finite kernel, and
- (3) an element  $g \in SL_N(\mathbb{A})$ .

We call  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$  consistent with  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$  if  $\iota(\mathbf{H}) \subset \rho(\mathbf{G})$  and  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$ .

To any data  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$ , we may associate the algebraic homogeneous set

$$Y_{\mathcal{D}} := [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g] = \mathrm{SL}_N(F)\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g$$

and the algebraic homogeneous measure  $\mu_{\mathcal{D}} = \mu_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}}$  given by the push-forward, under the map  $x \mapsto \iota(x)g$ , of the normalized Haar measure on  $\mathbf{H}(F)\backslash \mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A})$ . We say that  $\mathcal{D}, Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ , or  $\mu_{\mathcal{D}}$  is simple, semisimple, simply connected, etc. according to whether the algebraic group  $\mathbf{H}$  is so. We note that  $\mu_{\mathcal{D}}$  is invariant under  $H = g^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g$ and supported on the single orbit  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathrm{SL}_N(F)gH$ . If  $\mathcal{D}$  is semisimple, simply connected, and consistent with  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho), Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is contained in X.

We now define the *complexity* associated to an orbit (slightly adapted from [20, App. B], sometimes also called a discriminant or height), which will become the basis for the error rate in the desired equidistribution result. Let  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$  be data for an algebraic homogeneous measure and let

$$v_{\mathbf{H}} \in \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{H})} \iota(\mathrm{Lie}(\mathbf{H}))(F) \subseteq \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{H})} \mathfrak{gl}_N(F)$$

be any non-zero vector. For every place v of F we let  $F_v$  be the completion of F at v and let  $\|\cdot\|_v$  denote the norm on  $\bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{H})} \mathfrak{gl}_N(F_v)$  induced by the maximum norm, with respect to the elementary matrices, on  $\mathfrak{gl}_N(F_v)$ . Then the *complexity* of  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is defined by

$$\operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \prod_{v} \|g_v^{-1}.v_{\mathbf{H}}\|_v,$$

where the product is over all places of F. Note that the definition is independent of the choice of vector  $v_{\mathbf{H}}$  and so only depends on  $\mathcal{D}$ . In fact, it only depends on the orbit  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ .

If an algebraic homogeneous set  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} \subset X$  is contained in another such proper subset of intermediate dimension and small complexity, then  $\mu_{\mathcal{D}}$  cannot be close to  $\mu_X$ . Therefore we are also concerned with the complexity of intermediate orbits and define the *min-complexity* of  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  by

$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \min \{ \operatorname{cpl}(\operatorname{SL}_N(F)\mathbf{M}(\mathbb{A})g) : \iota(\mathbf{H}) \subseteq \mathbf{M} \subsetneq \rho(\mathbf{G}) \text{ semisimple} \}.$$

Recall that a  $C^1$ -function f on X is a function invariant under a compact open subgroup  $K < \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)$  (via  $\rho$ ) and  $C^1$  on the  $(\rho(\mathbf{G}(F \otimes \mathbb{R}))$ -invariant) manifold  $X/\rho(K)$ , where  $\mathbb{A}_f < \mathbb{A}$  is the ring of finite adeles over F. If  $L \geq 1$  is minimal so that  $\rho(K) < \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A}_f)$  can be defined using a congruence condition modulo L, then we say that f has level L. Finally we fix an inner product on  $\mathfrak{gl}_N(F) \otimes \mathbb{R}$  and define the  $C^1$ -norm  $\|f\|_{C^1(X)}$  of a smooth function f as the maximum of the sup norms of the function and its partial derivatives in directions corresponding to an orthonormal basis of  $\mathrm{Lie}(\mathbf{G})(F) \otimes \mathbb{R}$ .

In this paper we prove the following effective equidistribution result regarding algebraic homogeneous measures:

**Theorem 1.1.** Assume that  $\mathbf{G}$  and  $\mathbf{H}$  are semisimple simply connected F-groups that are also F-anisotropic. Let  $X = [\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))]$  and  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} \subset X$  be defined by data  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$  consistent with  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$ . Then there exists  $A_1 \geq 1$  depending only on N and  $[F : \mathbb{Q}]$  so that

$$\left| \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\mathcal{D}} - \int_{X} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{X} \right| \ll \frac{\mathrm{cpl}(X)^{\mathbf{A}_{1}}}{\mathrm{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/\mathbf{A}_{1}}} \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)} L$$

where f is  $C^1$ , L is the level of f, and the implied constant depends only on N,  $[F:\mathbb{Q}]$ , and polynomially on  $|\operatorname{disc}(F)|$ .

The above theorem describes equidistribution in the ambient space. The following theorem describes equidistribution to an intermediate object at polynomial rate in the complexity of the orbit  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ . Nominally it is a generalization of Theorem 1.1, though we deduce it from that theorem.

**Theorem 1.2.** Assume G and H are semisimple connected F-anisotropic and that H is simply connected. Let  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  be defined by data  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$  consistent with  $(G, \rho)$ . There exists  $A_2 > 0$  depending only on N and  $[F : \mathbb{Q}]$  so that the following holds. For any  $B \geq A_2 |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{A_2} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_2}$  there exists a semisimple simply connected data  $\mathcal{D}' = (H', \iota', g)$  consistent with  $(G, \rho)$  and with  $\operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'}) \leq B$  such that  $\iota'(H') \supset \iota(H)$  and

$$\left| \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\mathcal{D}} - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\mathcal{D}'} \right| \le B^{-1/\mathbf{A}_2} \|f\|_{C^1(X)} L$$

for all  $C^1$ -functions f of level  $L \geq 1$ .

As mentioned earlier, Gorodnik and Oh [29] have considered sequences of semisimple simply connected adelic periods  $[\iota_j(\mathbf{H}_j(\mathbb{A}))g_j]$  and classified their limit measures provided there exists a place v of F for which all of the semisimple  $F_v$ -groups  $\mathbf{H}_j(F_v)$  have no compact factors. Removing this type of splitting condition already requires proving an effective theorem as the size of the 'least splitting place' can increase along the sequence of orbits (the size of the least splitting place was addressed in [20]).

1.2. Representations of quadratic forms. A quadratic lattice over  $\mathbb{Z}$  is a pair  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q)$  where  $Q: \mathbb{Z}^n \to \mathbb{Z}$  is a quadratic form. A representation of a quadratic lattice  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q)$  by another quadratic lattice  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$  is a linear isometry

$$\iota: (\mathbb{Z}^m, Q) \to (\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0).$$

We say that  $\iota$  is *primitive* if  $\iota(\mathbb{Z}^m)$  is a primitive lattice in  $\mathbb{Z}^n$  (that is,  $\iota(\mathbb{Z}^m) = (\iota(\mathbb{Z}^m) \otimes \mathbb{Q}) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$ ) and that  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q)$  is primitively representable by  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$  if a primitive representation exists. A necessary criterion for primitive representability is that there exist local primitive representations  $(\mathbb{Z}_\ell^m, Q) \to (\mathbb{Z}_\ell^n, Q_0)$  for any prime  $\ell$  as well as a representation of real quadratic spaces  $(\mathbb{R}^m, Q) \to (\mathbb{R}^n, Q_0)$ . In that case, we will call  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q)$  locally primitively representable by  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$ .

The (integral) local-to-global principle for primitive representations of quadratic lattices asks whether local primitive representability implies (global) primitive representability. This is an analogy to the Hasse-Minkowski theorem by which local representability of rational forms implies global representability. When  $n \geq m+3$  and the quadratic form  $Q_0$  on the rank n lattice is indefinite, the local-to-global principle is a consequence of strong approximation for spin groups established by Eichler [19].

When  $Q_0$  is positive definite, the problem has proven to be significantly harder. In the 70's, Hsia, Kitaoka, and Kneser [34] established the local-to-global principle for  $n \geq 3m+3$  under the (necessary) additional assumption that the minimum  $\min(Q) = \min_{0 \neq x \in \mathbb{Z}^m} Q(x)$  is sufficiently large in terms of  $Q_0$ . Jöchner and Kitaoka [41] improved the assumptions of [34] to  $n \geq 2m+3$  under some weak conditions on Q.

In a later breakthrough, Ellenberg and Venkatesh [26] utilized methods from homogeneous dynamics to show the local-to-global principle for  $n \geq m+5$  (and

under a Linnik-type splitting condition for  $n \geq m+3$ ) and min(Q) sufficiently large. Their result is ineffective as it relies on measure classification results from unipotent dynamics [71, 57]. To start off, they utilize (as do we) the Hasse principle to produce a primitive representation by a form in the spin genus of Q.

Here, we prove an effective version of the local-to-global principle for dimensions  $n \ge m + 3$ , also avoiding a Linnik-type splitting condition.

**Theorem 1.3.** Let m, n be positive integers with  $n \ge m + 3$ . Then there exist constants C, A > 0 depending only on n with the following property.

Let  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q), (\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$  be positive definite quadratic lattices. Suppose that  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q)$  is locally primitively representable by  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$  and that

$$\min_{x \in \mathbb{Z}^m \setminus \{0\}} Q(x) \ge C \operatorname{disc}(Q_0)^A.$$

Then  $(\mathbb{Z}^m, Q)$  is primitively representable by  $(\mathbb{Z}^n, Q_0)$ .

For m=1 the above theorem encapsulates a local-to-global principle for primitive representations of integers, which is already contained in the literature. Given codimension at least 3, this has been established by Kloosterman (for diagonal forms) and by Tartakovskii (see for instance [38, Ch. 11]). For primitive representations of integers, a local-to-global principle exists in codimension 2, but is more intricate to formulate — see the work of Duke and Schulze-Pillot [18] relying on Duke [17] and Iwaniec [37]. Correspondingly, we suspect a version of Theorem 1.3 to hold in codimension 2 for m>1 (for instance, for quadratic lattices primitively representable by the spin genus).

Existing literature (e.g. the work of Hsia, Kitaoka, and Kneser [34]) typically focusses on local-to-global principles for (not necessarily primitive) representations. Here, the question is whether local representability implies global representability for quadratic lattices with sufficiently large minimum. This version of the local-to-global principle can be seen to fail in general when the codimension is 3. For instance, the form  $x_1^2 + x_2^2 + 25x_3^2 + 25x_4^2$  locally represents any positive number, yet does not represent numbers of the form  $3 \cdot 2^k$  for  $k \ge 0$ . For general examples of this form see [43, p. 144]. Work of Kitaoka [44, 45, 46] has aimed to compare the two variants of the local-to-global principle (primitive or not necessarily primitive). In conjuction with the work of Ellenberg and Venkatesh [26] and Theorem 1.3 this implies the local-to-global principle for representations given dimensions (m, n)

- when m=2 and  $n\geq 6$ ,
- when m = 3, 4, 5 and  $n \ge 2m + 1$ , and finally
- when  $m \ge 6$  and  $n \ge 2m$ .

In particular, the counter-examples of Kitaoka, [26] and Theorem 1.3 completely resolve the local-to-global principle for representations of binary and ternary forms. For binary forms, this was already known following work of Jöchner [40]. To the knowledge of the authors it remains unclear in which codimensions the local-to-global principle for representations should be suspected to hold in general (e.g. does it hold for (m, n) = (4, 8)?). We also note that the current work may be extended to representations of bounded imprimitivity — see Schulze-Pillot [75].

We refer to the comprehensive surveys of Schulze-Pillot [74, 76] for a discussion of known results towards the local-to-global principle that we have omitted here. In particular, there is a variety of results proving local-to-global principles under assumptions on successive minima of Q—see for instance [8].

Acknowledgments. The origin of this work is in the joint works by two of us (M.E. and A.M.) with Gregory Margulis and Akshay Venkatesh [21, 20]. Their insight plays an important role in this paper and we thank them for many helpful and illuminating discussions. We are grateful to Rainer Schulze-Pillot for his input clarifying to us some issues in the theory of representations of quadratic forms. We would also like to thank Peter Sarnak for his interest and encouragement. E.L. would like to thank Michael Larsen for helpful conversations about algebraic groups. We thank the Forschungsinstitut für Mathematik at ETH Zürich, the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, the Institute for Advanced Study, and the Mathematische Forschungsinstitut Oberwolfach for stimulating environments and for supporting mutual visits.

### 2. Representations of quadratic forms

We will now phrase a strengthening of Theorem 1.3 by working over an arbitrary number field and obtaining asymptotics for representation numbers.

Let F be a number field, let  $\mathcal{O}_F$  be its ring of integers, and let (V,Q) be a quadratic space over F. A lattice (over  $\mathcal{O}_F$ ) is a finitely generated  $\mathcal{O}_F$ -module  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  spanning V over F. The rank of  $\mathfrak{L}$  is  $\mathrm{rk}(\mathfrak{L}) = \dim(V)$ . A lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  is quadratic if  $Q(\mathfrak{L}) \subset \mathcal{O}_F$ . (Sometimes, one calls the pair  $(\mathfrak{L},Q)$  a quadratic lattice avoiding the ambient space V.)

In much of the discussion to follow the quadratic form Q or the ambient vector space will sometimes be implicit (though they are a crucial part of the data). The discriminant  $\mathfrak{dL}$  is the ideal of  $\mathcal{O}_F$  generated by the discriminants of the quadratic form on all free submodules of  $\mathfrak{L}$  of full rank.

The notions from §1.2 carry over to the current, more general setup without much effort. For instance, a representation  $\iota \colon \mathfrak{M} \to \mathfrak{L}$  of quadratic lattices is an  $\mathcal{O}_F$ -linear isometric embedding and it is primitive if  $\iota(\mathfrak{M}) = \mathfrak{L} \cap (\iota(\mathfrak{M}) \otimes F)$ . The terms primitively representable and locally primitively representable are defined similarly to §1.2.

In this setting, strong approximation for spin groups [19] also implies the local-to-global principle unless  $F/\mathbb{Q}$  is totally real and the quadratic form on the 'larger' lattice is totally definite. Here, a quadratic space (V,Q) is totally definite if the quadratic form  $Q: V \otimes F_v \to F_v$  is definite for every real place v and we call a quadratic lattice totally definite if its ambient quadratic space is.

Assume in the following that  $F/\mathbb{Q}$  is totally real and that  $\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L}$  are totally definite quadratic lattices. Let

$$\mathcal{R}(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L}) = \{\iota : \mathfrak{M} \to \mathfrak{L} \text{ primitive representation}\}\$$

be the set of primitive representations of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by  $\mathfrak{L}$  and set  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L}) = \#\mathcal{R}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L})$ . Let  $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})$  be the (finite) group of  $\mathcal{O}_F$ -linear invertible isometries of the quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak{L}$ . Note that  $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})$  acts on the set  $\mathcal{R}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L})$  of primitive representations.

Recall that the genus gen( $\mathfrak{L}$ ) of  $\mathfrak{L}$  consists of all lattices in  $\mathfrak{L} \otimes F$  locally isometric to  $\mathfrak{L}$ . It is a classical result that the genus consists of finitely many equivalence classes (i.e. (global) isometry classes) of quadratic lattices; let  $\mathfrak{L}_1 = \mathfrak{L}, \mathfrak{L}_2, \ldots, \mathfrak{L}_g$  be a set of representatives. Note that the numbers  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L}_i)$  and  $\# \operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_i)$  depend only on the equivalence class of  $\mathfrak{L}_i$ .

Define

(2.1) 
$$\omega_{\mathfrak{L}} = \sum_{i} \# \operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i})^{-1}$$

and

(2.2) 
$$r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{gen}(\mathfrak{L})) = \frac{1}{\omega_{\mathfrak{L}}} \sum_{i} \frac{r(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L}_{i})}{\#\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i})}.$$

When  $\mathfrak{M}$  is locally primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}$ , then it is primitively representable by some element of the genus and hence  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \text{gen}(\mathfrak{L}))$  is non-zero. We remark that Siegel's mass formula [80, 81, 82] writes the averaged representation number in (2.2) in terms of a local product of representation numbers modulo prime powers as well as archimedean factors involving only the discriminants.

We prove an effective asymptotic for representation numbers.

**Theorem 2.1.** Let  $n \ge 1$  and  $d \ge 1$  be integers. Then there exists A > 1 depending on n, d with the following property.

Let F be a totally real number field of degree d. Let  $\mathfrak{L}$  be a totally definite quadratic lattice of rank n over  $\mathcal{O}_F$ . Then for any quadratic space (W,q) of dimension at most n-3 and any quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak{M} \subset W$  locally primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}$  we have

$$\left|\frac{r(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L})}{r(\mathfrak{M},\mathrm{gen}(\mathfrak{L}))}-1\right|\ll_{n,F}\left(\min_{x\in\mathfrak{M}\backslash\{0\}}|\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(q(x))|\right)^{-1/A}|\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{L})|^A.$$

Using volume estimates contained in this article and in [20] one can show (see Lemma 2.10 below) that there exists  $\delta > 0$  depending only on n and d such that

(2.3) 
$$r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{gen}(\mathfrak{L})) \gg_{F, \mathfrak{L}} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{F}(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{M})|^{\delta}.$$

In particular, Theorem 2.1 provides an amount of primitive representation polynomial in the discriminant of  $\mathfrak M$  as soon as one assumes the minimum of  $\mathfrak M$  to be sufficiently large. Estimating local densities in Siegel's theorem likely yields much more precise lower bounds in (2.3); see also [74, Lemma 2.1].

Remark 2.2 (Variants of Theorems 1.3 and 2.1). Theorem 2.1 can be extended in various ways. For instance, given local primitive representations and  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  one may prove asymptotics for the number of primitive representations congruent to these local representations mod M in analogy to e.g. [41]. Also, the positions of the primitive representations as points on the appropriate Grassmannian variety can be shown to be asymptotically random (see e.g. the discussion in [1, §1.2]).

This section is structured as follows: In §2.1 we establish an effective equidistribution result for adelic periods of spin groups as a corollary of the theorems in the introduction. In §2.2, we recall various facts regarding spin genera and primitive representations and how to view these objects in a setting relevant to this article. In §2.3, we prove Theorems 1.3 and 2.1.

2.1. Adelic periods of spin stabilizer groups. We first deduce an effective equidistribution result for adelic periods of spin groups as a consequence of Theorem 1.1. Let F be a totally real number field with discriminant  $\operatorname{disc}(F)$  and ring of

integers  $\mathcal{O}_F$ . To avoid some of the technicalities, we assume in the following that Q is a totally definite quadratic form on  $F^n$ ,

$$Q(x_1, \dots, x_n) = \sum_{i \le j} m_{ij} x_i x_j,$$

with coefficients  $m_{ij} \in \mathcal{O}_F$ . We set  $h_v = \max_{i \leq j} |m_{ij}|_v$  for each place v of F and  $h_{\infty} = \prod_{v \mid \infty} h_v$  as well as  $h = \prod_v h_v \leq h_{\infty}$ .

We let  $\mathbf{G} = \operatorname{Spin}_Q$  and write  $\varrho : \mathbf{G} \to \mathbf{G}' = \operatorname{SO}_Q$  for the standard representation. For any F-subspace  $W \subset V$  we write

$$\mathbf{H}_W = \{ g \in \mathbf{G} : \varrho(g)w = w \text{ for any } w \in W \}$$

for the pointwise stabilizer group of the subspace W under the action of G.

The following corollary captures the input of our dynamical theorems into local-to-global principles discussed in this section.

**Corollary 2.3.** There exist  $A_3 > 0$  depending only on n and  $[F : \mathbb{Q}]$  with the following property.

Let  $W \subset V$  be an F-subspace of codimension at least 3 and set

$$X = [\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))], \quad Y_W = [\varrho(\mathbf{H}_W(\mathbb{A}))].$$

Then for any  $f \in C^1(X)$  of level L

$$\Big|\int_{Y_W} f - \int_X f\Big| \ll \Big(\min_{w \in W \cap \mathcal{O}_F^n \setminus \{0\}} \left|\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(Q(w))\right|\Big)^{-1/A_3} |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{A_3} h_{\infty}^{A_3} ||f||_{C^1(X)} L.$$

By Theorem 1.1 the proof of the corollary will boil down to the following estimates:

(2.4) 
$$\operatorname{cpl}(X) \ll h^*|\operatorname{disc}(F)|^*,$$

(2.5) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_W) \gg h_{\infty}^{-\star} |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-\star} \left( \min_{w \in W \cap \mathcal{O}_{F}^{n} \setminus \{0\}} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{F}(Q(w))| \right)^{\star}.$$

The latter will require statements regarding intermediate groups between  $\mathbf{H}_W$  and  $\mathbf{G}$  already present in [26]. For any subgroup  $\mathbf{M} < \mathbf{G}$  recall the choice of vector  $v_{\mathbf{M}} \in \wedge^{\dim(\mathbf{M})}\mathfrak{g}$  corresponding to the Lie algebra of  $\mathbf{M}$  and define  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{M}) = \prod_v \|v_{\mathbf{M}}\|_v$ . Throughout we will use the following version of Siegel's lemma over F due to Bombieri and Vaaler.

**Theorem 2.4** ([3, Thm. 9]). For  $k < \ell$  let  $A \in \operatorname{Mat}_{k\ell}(\mathcal{O}_F)$  be of full rank. Then there exist  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\ell-k} \in \mathcal{O}_F^{\ell}$  linearly independent over F with  $Av_i = 0$  and

$$\prod_{i} \operatorname{ht}(v_i) \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{\frac{\ell-k}{2[F:\mathbb{Q}]}} \operatorname{ht}(a_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge a_k)$$

where  $a_1, \ldots, a_k$  denote the rows of A.

Proof of (2.4). We need to estimate the height of the Lie algebra of  $\varrho(\operatorname{Spin}_Q) = \operatorname{SO}_Q$  as a point in the appropriate projective space for  $\mathfrak{sl}_n$ . Note that  $\operatorname{Lie}(\operatorname{SO}_Q)$  is given by

$$Lie(SO_Q) = \{ X \in Mat_n : XM_Q + M_QX^t = 0 \}$$

where we write  $M_Q \in \frac{1}{2} \mathrm{Mat}_n(\mathcal{O}_F)$  for the representation matrix. We may apply Theorem 2.4 to find an F-basis for  $\mathrm{Lie}(\mathrm{SO}_Q)(F)$  consisting of integral vectors  $v_1, \ldots, v_d$  with height  $\ll |\mathrm{disc}(F)|^*h^*$ . In particular,

$$\operatorname{cpl}(X) = \operatorname{ht}(\operatorname{SO}_Q) = \operatorname{ht}(v_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge v_d) \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^* h^*$$

as claimed.  $\Box$ 

We turn to proving (2.5). As mentioned earlier, we will require some understanding of intermediate groups between  $\mathbf{H}_W$  and  $\mathbf{G}$ .

**Lemma 2.5.** Let  $\mathbf{L} \subseteq \mathbf{G}$  be a connected semisimple F-subgroup so that  $\mathbf{H}_W$  is contained in  $\mathbf{L}$  but not in any proper normal F-subgroup of  $\mathbf{L}$ . Then  $\mathbf{L} = \mathbf{H}_{W'}$  for a non-trivial F-subspace  $W' \subset W$ .

In [26], Ellenberg and Venkatesh invoke classification results of Guralnick and Saxl [32] on groups generated by reflections to obtain a similar statement. An earlier version of the same article on the arXiv contains an elementary argument in codimension at least 7. The elementary argument we present here is already present in work of M.E. and Wirth [25, Prop. 3.1], a variant of which is also contained in work of Lee and Oh [49, Cor. 3.8].

*Proof.* We first prove a version of the lemma for Lie algebras over  $\mathbb{R}$ : Suppose that  $\mathfrak{l} < \mathfrak{so}_n(\mathbb{R})$  is a proper Lie subalgebra so that

$$\mathfrak{h} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} *_{k,k} & 0_{k,n-k} \\ 0_{n-k,k} & 0_{n-k,n-k} \end{pmatrix} \right\} \subset \mathfrak{l}$$

and  $\mathfrak{h}$  is not contained in any proper factor of  $\mathfrak{l}$ . We claim that there exists  $k \leq k' < n$  and  $g \in \{1_k\} \times SO_{n-k}(\mathbb{R})$  such that

(2.6) 
$$\operatorname{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} *_{k',k'} & 0_{k',n-k'} \\ 0_{n-k',k'} & 0_{n-k',n-k'} \end{pmatrix} \right\}.$$

To keep the notation simple, we write  $SO_k(\mathbb{R})$  for the subgroup of  $SO_n(\mathbb{R})$  with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{h}$  and  $SO_{n-k}(\mathbb{R})$  for the group with Lie algebra the centralizer of  $\mathfrak{h}$ . The adjoint representation of  $\mathfrak{h}$  on  $\mathfrak{so}_n(\mathbb{R})$  can be decomposed as  $\mathfrak{so}_k(\mathbb{R}) \oplus \mathfrak{so}_{n-k}(\mathbb{R}) \oplus \mathfrak{r}_k$  where

$$\mathfrak{r}_k = \Big\{ \begin{pmatrix} 0_{k,k} & A \\ -A^t & 0_{n-k,n-k} \end{pmatrix} : A \in \mathrm{Mat}_{k,n-k}(\mathbb{R}) \Big\}.$$

Note that  $\mathfrak{r}_k \simeq \mathbb{R}^k \otimes \mathbb{R}^{n-k}$  is invariant under  $\mathrm{SO}_k(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathrm{SO}_{n-k}(\mathbb{R})$  where the action on  $\mathbb{R}^k \otimes \mathbb{R}^{n-k}$  is the natural one. Since  $\mathfrak{l} \cap \mathfrak{r}_k$  is invariant under  $\mathrm{SO}_k(\mathbb{R})$ , there exists a subspace  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^{n-k}$  so that  $\mathfrak{l} \cap \mathfrak{r}_k = \mathbb{R}^k \otimes U$  under the identification  $\mathfrak{r}_k \simeq \mathbb{R}^k \otimes \mathbb{R}^{n-k}$ . Here, we used that the standard representation of  $\mathrm{SO}_k(\mathbb{R})$  is irreducible. As  $\mathrm{SO}_{n-k}(\mathbb{R})$  acts transitively on subspaces of  $\mathbb{R}^{n-k}$ , there exists  $k' \geq k$  and  $g \in \mathrm{SO}_{n-k}(\mathbb{R})$  so that  $\mathrm{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l} \cap \mathfrak{r}_k \simeq \mathbb{R}^k \otimes (\mathbb{R}^{k'-k} \times \{0_{n-k'}\})$ . In particular,  $\mathrm{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l}$  contains the subspace

$$\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} *_{k,k} & A \\ -A^t & 0_{k'-k,k'-k} \end{pmatrix} : A \in \operatorname{Mat}_{k,k'-k}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}$$

viewed as embedded in the top left corner in the above coordinates on  $\mathfrak{so}_n(\mathbb{R})$ . This implies that  $\mathrm{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l}$  in fact contains  $\mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R})$ , again embedded in the top left corner.

To see that  $\mathrm{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l} = \mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R})$ , notice that the adjoint representation of  $\mathfrak{so}_n(\mathbb{R})$  restricted to  $\mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R})$  may be decomposed in precisely the same manner as for  $\mathfrak{h}$ .

Moreover,  $\mathrm{Ad}(g)\mathfrak{l}$  cannot intersect the complement  $\mathfrak{r}_{k'}$  to  $\mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R}) \oplus \mathfrak{so}_{n-k'}(\mathbb{R})$ . Indeed, any intersection would yield a vector with non-zero entry in the last n-k' entries of the top row (by irreducilibity of the standard representation of  $\mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R})$ ) contradicting the choice of k'. This proves  $\mathfrak{l} \subset \mathfrak{so}_{k'}(\mathbb{R}) \oplus \mathfrak{so}_{n-k'}(\mathbb{R})$  and thus (2.6) since  $\mathfrak{h}$  is not contained in any proper factor of  $\mathfrak{l}$ .

We turn to proving the lemma. Recall that Q was assumed to be totally definite. For any real place w of F, (2.6) shows that  $\mathfrak{l}_w = \operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L})(F_w)$  is the Lie algebra of the stabilizer of some  $F_w$ -subspace of  $W \otimes F_w$ . Since  $\mathfrak{l}$  is defined over F, this shows  $\operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L}) = \operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{H}_{W'})$  for an F-subspace  $W' \subset W$ . This proves the lemma.  $\square$ 

Proof of (2.5). Let  $\mathbf{M} < \mathbf{G}$  be a proper semisimple F-subgroup of  $\mathbf{G}$  with  $\mathbf{H}_W \subset \mathbf{M} \subsetneq \mathbf{G}$ . By e.g. [87, Lemma 8.6], any normal F-subgroup of  $\mathbf{M}$  has height controlled polynomially by the height of  $\mathbf{M}$ . We may hence, for simplicity, replace  $\mathbf{M}$  with the minimal normal F-subgroup of  $\mathbf{M}$  containing  $\mathbf{H}_W$ .

By Lemma 2.5, there exists a non-trivial F-subspace  $W' \subset W$  with  $\mathbf{M} = \mathbf{H}_{W'}$ . By a version of Minkowski's second theorem — see [3, Thm. 8] — there exists an F-basis  $v_1, \ldots, v_d$  of Lie( $\mathbf{H}_{W'}$ ) consisting of integral vectors with

$$\prod_{i} \operatorname{ht}(v_{i}) \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{*} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{H}_{W'}).$$

Also, observe that W' is the unique subspace pointwise stabilized by  $\mathbf{H}_{W'}$  and so

$$W' = \{ w \in F^n : D\varrho(v_i)w = 0 \text{ for all } i \}.$$

By Theorem 2.4 we have

$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{H}_{W'}) \gg \operatorname{ht}(W')^* |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-*}$$
.

By Minkowski's first theorem (a sufficient version of which is implied by Theorem 2.4), there exists a vector  $w \in W'$  with  $\operatorname{ht}(w) \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^* \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{H}_{W'})^*$ . Replacing w by a multiple and using Minkowski's bound, we may assume that

$$[W \cap \mathcal{O}_F^n : \mathcal{O}_F w] \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

In particular,  $\prod_{v \text{ finite}} \|w\|_v \gg |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-\frac{1}{2}}$ . We also have

$$\prod_{v \mid \infty} ||w||_v \gg h_{\infty}^{-1} \prod_{v \mid \infty} |Q(w)|_v^{\frac{1}{2}} = h_{\infty}^{-1} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(Q(w))|^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Putting all these estimates together shows

$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{M}) = \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{H}_{W'}) \gg \operatorname{ht}(w)^{\star} |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-\star} \gg \prod_{v \mid \infty} ||w||_{v}^{\star} |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-\star}$$
$$\gg h_{\infty}^{-\star} |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{-\star} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{D}}^{F}(Q(w))|^{\star}.$$

This proves the claim.

*Proof of Corollary* 2.3. In view of (2.4) and (2.5) this is a direct consequence of Theorem 1.1.

2.2. Spin genera, primitive representations, and adelic orbits. The goal of this subsection is to describe the sets at the beginning of the section (the genus, the set of primitive representations etc) in terms of adelic periods. While this is mostly standard, we do so from first principles for the readers' convenience.

2.2.1. Some notation. As before, F is a totally real number field with ring of integers  $\mathcal{O}_F$ . For any finite place v of F we write  $\mathfrak{o}_v$  for the ring of integers of  $F_v$ . Let (V,Q) be an n-dimensional totally definite quadratic space over F. We write  $\mathbf{G}' = \mathrm{SO}_Q$  for the special orthogonal group of Q,  $\mathbf{G} = \mathrm{Spin}_Q$  for the spin group of Q (the simply connected cover of  $\mathrm{SO}_Q$ ), and  $\varrho: \mathbf{G} \to \mathbf{G}'$  for the standard representation. For any subspace  $U \subset V$  we let

$$\mathbf{H}_U = \{ g \in \mathbf{G} : \rho(g)u = u \text{ for all } u \in U \}$$

be the pointwise stabilizer group of the subspace U under the action of  $\mathbf{G}$ . Similarly, we define  $\mathbf{H}'_U < \mathbf{G}'$  to be the pointwise stablizer group in  $\mathbf{G}'$ . One may identify  $\mathbf{H}_U$  (resp.  $\mathbf{H}'_U$ ) with the spin group (resp. special orthogonal group) of the restriction of the quadratic form Q to the orthogonal complement of U.

2.2.2. The genus and the spin genus. Recall that the standard action of  $GL_n(\mathbb{A}_f)$  on  $\mathcal{O}_F$ -lattices  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  is given by letting  $g_*\mathfrak{L}$  be the unique lattice with completions  $g_v(\mathfrak{L} \otimes \mathfrak{o}_v)$  at every finite place v of F. Explicitly,

$$g_*\mathfrak{L} = \bigcap_{v \nmid \infty} \big( (g_v \mathfrak{L} \otimes \mathfrak{o}_v) \cap V \big).$$

For brevity, we set  $\mathfrak{L} \otimes \mathfrak{o}_v = \mathfrak{L}_v$ .

Two quadratic lattices are equivalent (or isometric) if they are in the same  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ orbit. The genus of a quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  is the orbit

$$gen(\mathfrak{L}) = \mathbf{G}'(\mathbb{A}_f)_* \mathfrak{L}.$$

The genus consists of finitely many equivalence classes. If  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  and  $Q(\mathfrak{L}) \subset \mathbb{Z}$ , the genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$  is naturally identified with the genus of the quadratic form  $Q|_{\mathfrak{L}}$ . Indeed, the quadratic form restricted to a lattice in  $SO_Q(\mathbb{A}_f)_*\mathfrak{L}$  is locally equivalent to the quadratic form on  $\mathfrak{L}$ .

The spin genus of a quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  is

(2.7) 
$$\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}) = \mathbf{G}'(F)\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))_*\mathfrak{L}$$

where we note that  $\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))$  is normalized by  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ .

2.2.3. Primitive representations. Suppose now that  $\mathfrak{M}$  is a quadratic lattice of rank  $m \leq n$  in another quadratic space (W, q).

**Lemma 2.6.** If  $m \le n-3$  and  $\mathfrak{M}$  is locally primitively representable by a lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$ , then  $\mathfrak{M}$  is primitively representable by some  $\mathfrak{L}' \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$ . That is, there exists an F-subspace  $U \subset V$  isometric to W such that  $\mathfrak{L}' \cap U$  is isometric to  $\mathfrak{M}$ .

*Proof.* This is a well-known fact contained e.g. in [33, p. 2] and [75, Lemma 2]. Here, we replicate the proof of [75, Lemma 2] in our notation for the readers' convenience. By the Hasse-Minkowski theorem [65, Thm. 66:3], there exists a linear isometry  $\iota:W\to V$ . Set  $U=\iota(W)$  and

$$S = \{v \text{ finite place of } F : \iota(\mathfrak{M}_v) \neq (U \otimes F_v) \cap \mathfrak{L}_v\}.$$

Note that S is finite. By assumption,  $\mathfrak{M}$  is locally primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}$  and so there exists for any  $v \in S$  a linear isometry  $\iota'_v : \mathfrak{M}_v \to \mathfrak{L}_v$  with  $\iota'_v(\mathfrak{M}_v) = (\iota'_v(\mathfrak{M}_v) \otimes F_v) \cap \mathfrak{L}_v$ . By Witt's extension theorem (cf. [6, p. 21], [65, §42F]), we may further find  $g_v \in \mathbf{G}'(F_v)$  such that  $g_v \iota'_v(w) = \iota(w)$  for any  $w \in W \otimes F_v$ . Thus, for any  $v \in S$  we have  $\iota(\mathfrak{M}_v) = (U \otimes F_v) \cap g_v \mathfrak{L}_v$ . If  $\mathfrak{L}' \in \text{gen}(\mathfrak{L})$  is the lattice with

 $\mathfrak{L}'_v = \mathfrak{L}_v$  for all  $v \notin \mathcal{S}$  and  $\mathfrak{L}'_v = g_v \mathfrak{L}_v$  for all  $v \in \mathcal{S}$ , we have shown that  $\mathfrak{M}$  is primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}'$ .

We adapt  $g_v$ , which is uniquely determined up to left-multiples with  $\mathbf{H}'_U(F_v)$ , so that  $g_v \in \varrho(\mathbf{G}(F_v))$ . Since  $m \leq n-3$ , the spinor norm on both  $\mathbf{G}'(F_v)$  and  $\mathbf{H}'_U(F_v)$  is surjective (cf. [65, Thm. 91:6]) and we obtain exact sequences

$$\mathbf{G}(F_v) \to \mathbf{G}'(F_v) \to F_v^{\times}/(F_v^{\times})^2 \to 1,$$
  
 $\mathbf{H}_U(F_v) \to \mathbf{H}'_U(F_v) \to F_v^{\times}/(F_v^{\times})^2 \to 1.$ 

In particular, for every  $v \in \mathcal{S}$  there exists  $h_v \in \mathbf{H}'_U(F_v)$  with  $h_v g_v \in \varrho(\mathbf{G}(F_v))$ . The lattice  $\mathfrak{L}'$  with  $\mathfrak{L}'_v = \mathfrak{L}_v$  for all  $v \notin \mathcal{S}$  and with  $\mathfrak{L}'_v = h_v g_v \mathfrak{L}_v$  for all  $v \in \mathcal{S}$  belongs to  $\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  and primitively represents  $\mathfrak{M}$ . Thus, the lemma follows.

From now on, we will always assume  $m \leq n - 3$ .

In the following, we view for a given lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  primitive representations of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$  as tuples  $(\mathfrak{L}',\iota)$  where  $\mathfrak{L}' \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  and  $\iota \colon W \to V$  is an isometry with  $\iota^{-1}(\mathfrak{L}') = \mathfrak{M}$ . The group  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$  acts on the set of primitive representations by the spin genus via  $\gamma.(\mathfrak{L}',\iota) = (\gamma\mathfrak{L}',\gamma\iota)$  (where  $(\gamma\iota)(w) = \gamma\iota(w)$ ). We write  $[(\mathfrak{L}',\iota)] = \mathbf{G}'(F).(\mathfrak{L}',\iota)$  for the  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ -equivalence class and define the following sets:

- $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))$  is the set of  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ -equivalence classes of primitive representations of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$ .
- $\mathcal{R}(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L})$  is the set of primitive representations of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by  $\mathfrak{L}$ .
- $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L})$  is the set of primitive representations of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by  $\mathfrak{L}$  up to the action of  $\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})$  (where  $\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})$  is the finite group of linear isometries of  $\mathfrak{L}$ ).

In the above notation, whenever  $\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}) = \bigsqcup_i \mathbf{G}'(F)_* \mathfrak{L}_i$  then

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M},\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})) \simeq \bigsqcup_{i} \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L}_{i}).$$

By Lemma 2.6, if  $\mathfrak{M}$  is locally primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}$ , then  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))$  is non-empty. There is an obvious forgetful map

$$\pi: \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})) \to \mathbf{G}'(F) \backslash \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}).$$

In this phrasing, the conclusion of Theorem 1.3 corresponds to showing that  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L}_i)$  is non-empty for every i or, equivalently, that  $\pi$  is surjective.

**Lemma 2.7.** Let  $(\mathfrak{L}, \iota)$  be a primitive representation of  $\mathfrak{M}$ . The map

(2.8) 
$$\left\{\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\text{-}orbits \ in \ \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}_f))_*\mathfrak{L}\right\} \to \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M},\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))$$

given by  $(\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)h)_* \mathfrak{L} \mapsto [(h_* \mathfrak{L}, \iota)]$  is injective.

Moreover, a class of primitive representations  $[(\mathfrak{L}',\iota')]$  belongs to the image of (2.8) if and only if there exist  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}'(F)$  and  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)$  such that  $\mathfrak{L}' = (\gamma \varrho(g))_* \mathfrak{L}$  and  $\iota' = \gamma \varrho(g_v)\iota$  for every finite place v of F.

By construction, the composition of (2.8) with  $\pi$  is given by the natural map

$$(2.9) \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F) \backslash \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F) \varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}_f))_* \mathfrak{L} \to \mathbf{G}'(F) \backslash \mathbf{G}'(F) \varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))_* \mathfrak{L}.$$

The lemma yields an equivalence relation  $\sim$  on  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M},\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))$ . (Following Kneser [47] one could call the classes under  $\sim$  'spin genus classes of primitive representations'.) We note that the claim for the image of (2.8) will not be used for the proof of Theorem 1.3.

*Proof.* For any  $\mathfrak{L}' \in \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}_f))_*\mathfrak{L}$  we have  $\mathfrak{L}' \cap \iota W = \iota(\mathfrak{M})$  and hence the map in (2.8) is well-defined. If  $[(\mathfrak{L}_1, \iota)] = [(\mathfrak{L}_2, \iota)]$  then there exists  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}'(F)$  with  $\gamma \mathfrak{L}_1 = \mathfrak{L}_2$  and  $\gamma \iota = \iota$ ; the latter implies  $\gamma \in \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)$  and so injectivity follows.

For the claim regarding the image, note that any image under (2.8) has the desired property by construction. Conversely, suppose there exist  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)$  and  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}'(F)$  such that  $\mathfrak{L}' = (\gamma \varrho(g))_* \mathfrak{L}$  and  $\iota' = \gamma \varrho(g_v)\iota$  for every finite place v of F. By Witt's extension theorem (cf. [6, p. 21], [65, §42F]), there is  $\gamma' \in \mathbf{G}'(F)$  such that  $\gamma'\iota' = \iota$ . Replacing the representative of the class we may thus assume  $\iota' = \iota$ . Thus,  $\gamma \varrho(g) \in \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}_f)$ . By [65, 101:8] using  $m \leq n - 3$ , the spinor norms  $\mathbf{G}'(F) \to F^{\times}/(F^{\times})^2$  and  $\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F) \to F^{\times}/(F^{\times})^2$  surject onto the set of totally positive elements. We may thus write  $\gamma = \gamma_1 \varrho(\gamma_2)$  where  $\gamma_1 \in \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)$  and  $\gamma_2 \in \mathbf{G}(F)$ . Replacing g with  $\gamma_2 g$  we can hence assume that  $\gamma \in \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)$  and  $g \in \mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}_f)$ . This proves the lemma.

Remark 2.8. The map in (2.8) need not be surjective. For an example, one may construct a non-unimodular quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak L$  and two subspaces  $W_1, W_2$  where  $\mathfrak L \cap W_1$  and  $\mathfrak L \cap W_2$  are isometric but  $\mathfrak L \cap W_1^{\perp}$  and  $\mathfrak L \cap W_2^{\perp}$  are not.

Since (2.9) factors through (2.8), the following corollary is immediate.

**Corollary 2.9.** If  $(\mathfrak{L}, \iota)$  is a primitive representation of  $\mathfrak{M}$  such that (2.9) is surjective, then  $\mathfrak{M}$  is primitively representable by any element of the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$ .

Corollary 2.9 provides a clear path to proving Theorem 1.3. Indeed, let  $(\mathfrak{L}, \iota)$  be a primitive representation of  $\mathfrak{M}$  and set

$$(2.10) K_f = \{g \in \mathbf{G}'(F)\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)) : g_*\mathfrak{L} = \mathfrak{L}\},$$

$$(2.10) K_f = \{g \in \mathbf{G}'(F)\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})) : (g_f)_*\mathfrak{L} = \mathfrak{L}\} = \varrho(\mathbf{G}(F \otimes \mathbb{R}))K_f$$

where we used  $\varrho(\mathbf{G}(F \otimes \mathbb{R})) = \mathbf{G}'(F \otimes \mathbb{R})$  for the last equality; the latter holds since  $\mathbf{G}'(F \otimes \mathbb{R})$  is connected.

Then  $\mathfrak{M}$  is primitively representable by any lattice in the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$  if the homogeneous set  $[\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))]$  intersects any of the finitely many (right-)K-orbit in  $[\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))]$ . Thus, effective equidistribution (or rather effective density) of  $[\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))]$  can yield Theorem 1.3.

- 2.2.4. Determining the weights. Let  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  be a quadratic lattice and suppose that there is a primitive representation  $(\mathfrak{L}, \iota)$  of  $\mathfrak{M}$  by  $\mathfrak{L}$ . Define K as in (2.10). In the following we compute
  - a) the measure of K-orbits on  $[\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))]$  and
  - b) the measure of  $K \cap (\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A})))$ -orbits on  $[\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))]$

for the Haar probability measures on the respective orbits. Note that only a) (or rather a lower bound on the measures in a)) is needed to establish Theorem 1.3 as a corollary of Theorem 1.1.

We start with a). Let  $\nu_{\mathbf{G}}$  be the Haar measure on the group  $\mathbf{G}'(F)\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$  which projects to the probability measure  $\bar{\nu}_{\mathbf{G}}$  on the quotient  $[\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))]$ . The measure of an orbit  $[\varrho(g)K]$  is

$$\bar{\nu}_{\mathbf{G}}([\varrho(g)K]) = \frac{\nu_{\mathbf{G}}(K)}{\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}')}$$

where  $\mathfrak{L}' = \varrho(g_f)_* \mathfrak{L} \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$ , and recall that  $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}') = \{g \in \mathbf{G}'(F) : g_* \mathfrak{L}' = \mathfrak{L}'\}$ .

Using the fact that  $\bar{\nu}_{\mathbf{G}}$  is a probability measure we have  $\nu_{\mathbf{G}}(K)^{-1} = \omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})}$  where

(2.11) 
$$\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} := \sum_{\mathbf{G}'(F)_* \mathfrak{L}' \subset \mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \# \mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}')^{-1}.$$

Thus,

$$\bar{\nu}_{\mathbf{G}}([\varrho(g)K]) = \frac{1}{\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \# \mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}')}.$$

For b), set  $K_{\iota} = K \cap (\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A})))$  (which implicitly also depends on  $\mathfrak{L}$ ). Let  $\nu_{\iota}$  be the Haar measure on  $\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))$  that descends to the probability measure on  $[\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))]$ . In view of the map (2.8) in Lemma 2.7, any  $K_{\iota}$ -orbit in  $[\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))]$  corresponds to a class  $[(\mathfrak{L}', \iota)]$  of primitive representations in  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))$ . The measure of this orbit is

(2.12) 
$$\frac{\nu_{\iota}(K_{\iota})}{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}') \cap \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F))} = \frac{1}{\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} \cdot \#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}') \cap \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F))}$$

where  $\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]}$  is the normalizing constant

(2.13) 
$$\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} = \nu_{\iota}(K_{\iota})^{-1} = \sum_{[(\mathfrak{L}',\iota)] \sim [(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} \frac{1}{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}') \cap \mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F))}.$$

Here, we used the equivalence relation  $\sim$  defined after Lemma 2.7.

Suppose now that  $\mathfrak{L}_0 \subset V$  is a quadratic lattice. When  $\{\mathfrak{L}_i\}$  is a set of representatives for  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ -orbits in the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}_0$ , we have by unfolding

(2.14) 
$$\sum_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]\in\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M},\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_{0}))/\sim} \omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} = \sum_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} \frac{1}{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})\cap\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F))}$$

$$= \sum_{i} \sum_{[(\mathfrak{L}_{i},\iota)]} \frac{1}{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i})\cap\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F))}$$

$$= \sum_{i} \sum_{[(\mathfrak{L}_{i},\iota)]} \frac{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i}).(\mathfrak{L}_{i},\iota))}{\#\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i})}$$

$$= \sum_{i} \frac{r(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L}_{i})}{\#\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_{i})}.$$

For future use, we set

$$r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)) = \frac{1}{\omega_{\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)}} \sum_i \frac{r(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L}_i)}{\#\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}_i)}.$$

**Lemma 2.10.** When  $m \leq n-3$  have

(2.15) 
$$r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)) = r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{gen}(\mathfrak{L}_0)).$$

Moreover, if  $\mathfrak{L}_0$  locally primitively represents  $\mathfrak{M}$  then

$$r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)) \gg_{F,\mathfrak{L}_0} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{M})|^*.$$

Recall that  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \text{gen}(\mathfrak{L}_0))$  was defined in (2.2) in a similarly to  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \text{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0))$  using the full genus.

*Proof.* The comparison of averaged numbers of representations by different spinor genera in a genus in (2.15) is due to Kneser [47] and Weil [86, p. 473]. These works also verify that  $\omega_{\text{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)}$  depends only on the genus of  $\mathfrak{L}_0$ .

Since we do not strictly speaking require the lower bound on  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0))$ , we shall be brief in proving it. It suffices to bound  $\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]}$  from below for any primitive representation  $(\mathfrak{L},\iota)$  by the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}_0$ . Notice that by (2.13)

$$\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} = \nu_{\iota} \Big( K \cap (\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F) \varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))) \Big)^{-1}$$

where K is as in (2.10) and  $\nu_{\iota}$  is the Haar measure on the group  $\mathbf{H}'_{\iota W}(F)\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))$  which descends to the Haar probability measure on the quotient

$$Y = [\rho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota W}(\mathbb{A}))].$$

In other words,  $\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L},\iota)]} = \widetilde{\mathrm{vol}}(Y)$  where the adapted volume  $\widetilde{\mathrm{vol}}$  is defined in [20, §5.12]. By [20, §5.12, App. B], we have  $\widetilde{\mathrm{vol}}(Y) \gg_{F,\mathcal{L}_0} \mathrm{cpl}(Y)^*$  where one uses reduction theory to realize Y appropriately as a subset of  $\mathrm{SL}_n(F)\backslash\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{A})$  (cf. §2.3.2 below). As in §2.1, one may verify  $\mathrm{cpl}(Y) \gg_{F,\mathfrak{L}_0} |\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{M})|^*$  proving the lemma.

2.3. **Proof of Theorems 1.3 and 2.1.** The goal of this section is to prove Theorems 1.3 and 2.1. To make our arguments accessible, we will prove Theorem 1.3 first despite it being a direct corollary to Theorem 2.1. The proof of Theorem 2.1 will warrant a discussion of reduction theory for quadratic forms over the totally real number field F; we will recall these facts in §2.3.2.

Throughout,  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  and  $\mathfrak{M} \subset W$  are quadratic lattices and  $\mathfrak{M}$  is locally primitively representable by  $\mathfrak{L}$ .

2.3.1. Proof of Theorem 1.3. Recall that  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  is assumed in Theorem 1.3. We fix  $\mathfrak{L}_0 \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  which primitively represents  $\mathfrak{M}$  (this is possible by Lemma 2.6). Let  $(\mathfrak{L}_0, \iota_0)$  be such a primitive representation.

By Minkowski's reduction theory of quadratic forms over  $\mathbb{Q}$  (see e.g. [6, Ch. 12]), there exist linearly independent vectors  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in \mathfrak{L}_0$  spanning a sublattice of index  $O_n(1)$  in  $\mathfrak{L}_0$  such that

$$Q(v_1) < \ldots < Q(v_n)$$

and  $|(v_i, v_j)_Q| \leq Q(v_i)$  for i < j. In particular,  $\operatorname{disc}(Q) \asymp \prod_i Q(v_i)$ . We use this basis to identify V with  $\mathbb{Q}^n$  and hence identify the isogeny  $\varrho$  with a homomorphism  $\varrho : \mathbf{G} = \operatorname{Spin}_Q \to \operatorname{SL}_n$ . Set

$$X = [\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))], \quad Y = [\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota_0 W}(\mathbb{A}))].$$

In this setting, Corollary 2.3 yields that for any  $f \in C^1(X)$  of level L

$$\left| \int_{Y} f - \int_{X} f \right| \ll \left( \min_{w \in \mathfrak{M} \setminus \{0\}} q(w) \right)^{-\star} \operatorname{disc}(Q|_{\mathfrak{L}_{0}})^{\star} ||f||_{C^{1}(X)} L^{\star}.$$

Note that  $D := \operatorname{disc}(Q|_{\mathfrak{L}_0}) = \operatorname{disc}(Q|_{\mathfrak{L}})$  does not depend on the element of the genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$ .

Since  $\mathfrak{L}_0 \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  there exists  $g_0 \in \mathbf{G}'(\mathbb{Q})\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))$  with  $(g_0)_*\mathfrak{L}_0 = \mathfrak{L}$ . As in (2.10), let

$$K_f = \{ q \in \mathbf{G}'(\mathbb{Q}) \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)) : q_* \mathfrak{L}_0 = \mathfrak{L}_0 \}, K = \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R})) K_f.$$

By Lemma 2.7, the theorem follows if we can show that Y intersects the open subset  $[g_0K]$  of X (see the comments after Corollary 2.9). Let f be its indicator function. Note that f is locally constant at the real place and invariant under  $K_f$ . In particular, it is of level  $O_n(1)$  recalling that the integral structure is defined using  $v_1, \ldots v_n$ . By a) in §2.2.4 we have

$$\int_X f = \frac{1}{\omega_{\text{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \cdot \#\text{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})}$$

where  $\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})}$  is as in (2.11). We have  $\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}) \ll 1$ . In view of the above discussion of reduction theory of integral quadratic forms,  $\omega_{\text{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \ll D^{\star}$ . Indeed, this follows from reduction theory as there are  $\ll d^{\star}$  many forms over  $\mathbb Z$  with coefficients bounded by d. Overall, this shows that  $\int_X f \gg D^{-\star}$ . Thus, if  $\int_Y f = 0$ we have by (2.16)

$$D^{-\star} \ll \int_X f \ll \left(\min_{w \in \mathfrak{M} \setminus \{0\}} q(w)\right)^{-\star} D^{\star}$$

and hence  $\min_{w \in \mathfrak{M} \setminus \{0\}} q(w) \ll D^*$ . This proves the theorem.

2.3.2. Reduction theory for quadratic forms over number fields. The classical reduction theory over  $\mathbb{Q}$  by Minkowksi [6] has been extended to quadratic forms over number fields by Humbert [35, 36] (see also [48, §9–11]). Here, we briefly recall this theory in a slightly refined form (as our lattices are not free); the reader interested in the case  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  may skip this subsection.

Let  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$  be a quadratic lattice. We set

$$\min(\mathfrak{L}) = \min_{x \in \mathfrak{L} \backslash \{0\}} |\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(Q(x))|.$$

Since  $\mathfrak{L}$  is not necessarily free, the statements to follow are slightly more intricate than usual phrasings of reduction theory over F. We refer to e.g. [9, Thm. 3.11] for the following discussion. By Minkowski's bound and the classification of finitely generated modules over Dedekind domains, there exists a free submodule  $\Lambda \subset \mathfrak{L}$ such that

$$[\mathfrak{L}:\Lambda] \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{\star}$$
.

In fact, there exists  $C_F > 0$  (depending only on F) and such a free sublattice  $\Lambda = \mathcal{O}_F v_1 + \ldots + \mathcal{O}_F v_n$  so that  $C_F \min(\mathfrak{L}) \geq \min(\Lambda)$ , and the quadratic form Q in the basis  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$  is given by

$$(2.17) a_1(x_1 + b_{12}x_2 + \ldots)^2 + a_2(x_2 + b_{23}x_3 + \ldots)^2 + \ldots + a_n x_n^2$$

for some  $a_i, b_{ij} \in F$  with the following properties.

- $|\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{F}(a_{1})| \leq C_{F} \min(\mathfrak{L}).$  For any  $v \mid \infty$  and any i < j we have  $|b_{ij}|_{v} \leq C_{F}.$
- For any i < j we have

$$|\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{F}(a_{i})| \leq C_{F}|\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{F}(a_{j})|.$$

• For any  $v, w \mid \infty$  and any i we have  $|a_i|_v \leq C_F |a_i|_w$ .

In particular, applying these estimates in (2.17) the matrix representation  $(m_{ij})$  of the quadratic form  $Q|_{\Lambda}$  (in the basis provided above) satisfies for any place  $v \mid \infty$ 

$$(2.18) |m_{ij}|_v \ll_F |\operatorname{disc}(Q|_{\Lambda})|_v^{\star} \ll_F |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{dL})|^{\star}.$$

Here, recall that  $\mathfrak{dL}$  is the ideal of  $\mathcal{O}_F$  generated by the discriminants of free sublattices of  $\mathfrak{L}$  and that  $[\mathfrak{L}:\Lambda] \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{\star}$ .

We also record the following corollary of the above discussion.

Corollary 2.11. For any quadratic lattice  $\mathfrak{L} \subset V$ 

$$\#(\mathbf{G}'(F)\backslash \mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})) \ll_F |\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{O}}^F(\mathfrak{dL})|^*.$$

Proof. The number of quadratic forms over  $\mathcal{O}_F$  in n variables whose coefficients  $(m_{ij})$  satisfy  $|m_{ij}|_v \leq h$  for all  $v \mid \infty$  is  $\ll h^*$ . Write  $\mathbf{G}'(F) \backslash \mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L}) = \bigsqcup_i \mathbf{G}'(F)_* \mathfrak{L}_i$  and apply the reduction theory from above to find for any i a free sublattice  $\Lambda_i \subset \mathfrak{L}_i$  with the required properties. The number of  $\mathbf{G}'(F)$ -inequivalent lattices  $\Lambda_i$  is  $\ll_F |\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{dL})|^*$ . If  $\Lambda_i = \gamma_* \Lambda_j$  for some  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}'(F)$ , then

$$[\mathfrak{L}_i:\mathfrak{L}_i\cap\gamma_*\mathfrak{L}_j], [\gamma_*\mathfrak{L}_j:\mathfrak{L}_i\cap\gamma_*\mathfrak{L}_j]\ll_F 1.$$

In particular, there are  $\ll_F 1$  such j's for any given i. This proves the corollary.  $\square$ 

2.3.3. Proof of Theorem 2.1. We proceed similarly to the above proof of Theorem 1.3. By Lemma 2.6,  $\mathfrak{M}$  is primitively representable by an element of the spin genus of  $\mathfrak{L}$ . For the time being, fix a pair  $(\mathfrak{L}_0, \iota_0)$  where  $\mathfrak{L}_0 \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  and  $\iota_0$  is a primitive representation of  $\mathfrak{M}$ . Note that we will later have to vary this choice over all equivalence classes of the relation  $\sim$  introduced in Lemma 2.7.

By reduction theory as in §2.3.2, let  $\Lambda_0 \subset \mathfrak{L}_0$  be a free sublattice with a basis  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$  satisfying the required coefficient bounds. We identify V with  $F^n$  through this basis. In particular, we view  $\varrho$  as a homomorphism  $\varrho: \mathbf{G} \to \mathrm{SL}_n$ . Set

$$X = [\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))], \quad Y = [\varrho(\mathbf{H}_{\iota_0 W}(\mathbb{A}))].$$

By Corollary 2.3 we thus have for any  $f \in C^1(X)$  of level L

$$\left| \int_X f - \int_Y f \right| \ll_F \min(\Lambda_0 \cap \iota_0(W))^{-\star} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{dL}_0)|^{\star} ||f||_{C^1(X)} L.$$

Notice that  $\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb Q}^F(\mathfrak{dL}_0) = \operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb Q}^F(\mathfrak{dL})$  and

$$\min(\Lambda_0 \cap \iota_0(W)) \simeq_F \min(\mathfrak{L}_0 \cap \iota_0(W)) = \min(\mathfrak{M})$$

so that

(2.19) 
$$\left| \int_X f - \int_Y f \right| \ll_F \min(\mathfrak{M})^{-\star} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{L})|^{\star} ||f||_{C^1(X)} L.$$

As in (2.10) let

$$K_f = \{ q \in \mathbf{G}'(F) \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f)) : q_* \mathfrak{L}_0 = \mathfrak{L}_0 \}, K = \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R})) K_f.$$

Since  $\mathfrak{L}_0 \in \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})$  there exists  $g \in \mathbf{G}'(F)\varrho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))$  with  $g_*\mathfrak{L}_0 = \mathfrak{L}$ . We apply the estimate in (2.19) to the characteristic function f of [gK]. The function f is locally constant at all archimedean places and, since  $[\mathfrak{L}_0 : \Lambda_0] \ll_F 1$ , the level L of f satisfies  $L \ll_F 1$ . By a) in §2.2.4 we have

$$\int_X f = \frac{1}{\omega_{\text{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \# \text{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})}.$$

Moreover, by (2.12)

(2.20) 
$$\int_{Y} f = \frac{1}{\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L}_{0},\iota_{0})]}} \sum_{\substack{[(\mathfrak{L}',\iota_{0})] \in \pi^{-1}(\mathbf{G}'(F).\mathfrak{L}) \\ [(\mathfrak{L}',\iota_{0})] \sim [(\mathfrak{L}_{0},\iota_{0})]}} \frac{1}{\#(\operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}') \cap \mathbf{H}'_{\iota_{0}W}(F))}$$

where, as was the case earlier,

$$\pi: \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0)) \to \mathbf{G}'(F) \backslash \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}_0).$$

is the forgetful map. Inserting these expressions into (2.19) one obtains an asymptotic for primitive representations belonging to the equivalence class for  $\sim$  of  $(\mathfrak{L}_0, \iota_0)$ . Notice that the rate does not depend on the equivalence class and, hence, the same effective asymptotic holds for any average.

We take the convex combination of (2.20) using the weights  $W^{-1}\omega_{[(\mathfrak{L}_0,\iota_0)]}$  for all equivalence classes  $[(\mathfrak{L}_0,\iota_0)]$  of  $\sim$ . By (2.14) we have

$$W = \sum_{[(\mathfrak{L}_0, \iota_0)] \in \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))/\sim} \omega_{[(\mathfrak{L}_0, \iota_0)]} = \omega_{\operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})).$$

Moreover, by the same calculation in (2.14) (for a fixed  $\mathfrak{L}_i$ ) the weighted average of the right-hand side of (2.20) yields

$$\frac{r(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L})}{\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})}r(\mathfrak{M},\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})}.$$

In summary, the above analysis shows with (2.19)

$$\left|\frac{1}{\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})}\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})} - \frac{r(\mathfrak{M},\mathfrak{L})}{\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})}r(\mathfrak{M},\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L})}\right| \ll_F \min(\mathfrak{M})^{-\star}|\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{d}\mathfrak{L})|^{\star}.$$

Since  $\#\mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{L}) \ll 1$  and, by Corollary 2.11,  $\omega_{\mathrm{spn}(\mathfrak{L})} \ll_F |\mathrm{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{dL})|^{\star}$  we deduce

$$\left|1 - \frac{r(\mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{L})}{r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L}))}\right| \ll_F \min(\mathfrak{M})^{-\star} |\operatorname{Nr}_{\mathbb{Q}}^F(\mathfrak{dL})|^{\star}$$

which proves the theorem since  $r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{spn}(\mathfrak{L})) = r(\mathfrak{M}, \operatorname{gen}(\mathfrak{L}))$  (cf. (2.15)).

## 3. NOTATION AND PRELIMINARIES

3.1. **Setup.** We will prove Theorems 1.1–1.2 first over  $\mathbb{Q}$  and then deduce the version over general number fields. In particular, most of the article will assume  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ . Let  $\Sigma$  and  $\Sigma_f$  denote the set of places, respectively finite places of  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

For  $m \geq 0$  and every  $\ell \in \Sigma_f$ , let

$$\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)[k] = \ker(\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell) \to \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell/\ell^k\mathbb{Z}_\ell))$$

be the k-th congruence subgroup of  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$ . For any closed subgroup  $M < \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}_\ell)$  and any integer  $k \geq 0$ , we put  $M[k] := M \cap \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)[k]$  and refer to this as the principal subgroup of level k in M. When  $k \geq 0$  is not an integer, we set  $M[k] = M[\lceil k \rceil]$  for simplicity of notation.

Let **G** be simply connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group and let  $\rho \colon \mathbf{G} \to \mathrm{SL}_N$  be an algebraic homomorphism defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  with central kernel. We define

$$K_{\ell} = \rho^{-1}(\operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})),$$

and let  $K_f = \prod_{\ell \in \Sigma_f} K_{\ell}$ . Also, set

(3.1) 
$$K_{\ell}[k] := \ker(K_{\ell} \to \operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell}/\ell^{k}\mathbb{Z}_{\ell}))$$

for  $k \geq 1$ . It is convenient to write  $K_{\ell}[0] := K_{\ell}$  and  $G_{\ell} = \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_{\ell}))$ .

Given  $g \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$  we write  $[g] \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}) \backslash \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$  for the corresponding coset and, similarly, we write [B] for the set of cosets represented by a subset  $B \subset \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$ .

We consider data  $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g)$  where  $\mathbf{H}$  is a simply connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group,  $\iota : \mathbf{H} \to \operatorname{SL}_N$  an algebraic homomorphism defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  with central kernel,

and  $g_{\mathcal{D}} \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$ . Similarly to the introduction, we assume that the data  $\mathcal{D}$  is consistent with the pair  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$  i.e.  $\iota(\mathbf{H}) < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  and  $g_{\mathcal{D}} \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$ . We set

$$X = [\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))], \quad Y_{\mathcal{D}} = [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g_{\mathcal{D}}].$$

Then  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is invariant under the group

$$H_{\mathcal{D}} = g_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1} \iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A})) g_{\mathcal{D}},$$

and for every  $\ell \in \Sigma$ , we put

$$H_{\ell} = g_{\mathcal{D},\ell}^{-1} \iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{Q}_{\ell})) g_{\mathcal{D},\ell}.$$

When there is no confusion, we denote  $H_{\mathcal{D}}$  simply by H.

We also set up the corresponding notions at the level of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of  $\mathbf{G}$ . For any  $\ell \in \Sigma$ , we let  $\mathfrak{g}_{\ell}$  be the Lie algebra of  $\mathbf{G}$  over  $\mathbb{Q}_{\ell}$ . For  $\ell \in \Sigma_f$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_{\ell}[0]$  denotes the preimage of the  $\mathbb{Z}_{\ell}$ -integral  $N \times N$  matrices under the differential  $\mathrm{D}\rho : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{sl}_N$ . More generally, we write  $\mathfrak{g}_{\ell}[]$  for the preimage of the matrices all of whose entries have valuation at least k. For any subspace  $V < \mathfrak{g}_{\ell}$  we put  $V[k] = V \cap \mathfrak{g}_{\ell}[k]$ . For convenience, we will usually identify  $\mathfrak{g}$  with its image under the isomorphism  $\mathrm{D}\rho$  and similarly for its subalgebras. We will also view  $\mathfrak{g}$  as a linear subvariety of  $\mathfrak{sl}_N$ .

Throughout,  $\operatorname{red}_{\ell} \colon \operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell}) \to \operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{F}_{\ell})$  denotes the reduction map mod  $\ell$ ; similarly we consider reduction mod  $\ell$  for the Lie algebras, see [66, Ch. 3] for a discussion of reduction maps.

For  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_{\ell})$ , we write  $\|g\|_{\ell}$ , or simply  $\|g\|$  if there is no confusion, for the largest absolute value of the matrix entries of  $\rho(g)$  and  $\rho(g)^{-1}$ . For an element  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})$  we write

$$||g|| = \max\{||g_{\ell}||_{\ell} : \ell \in \Sigma\}.$$

Notice that  $||g|| = ||g^{-1}||$ . Moreover, for any  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})$  we define  $\mathrm{ht}(g) = \prod_{\ell \in \Sigma} ||g_{\ell}||$ . The content of a vector  $w \in (\bigwedge^k \mathfrak{sl}_N)(\mathbb{A})$  (or  $w \in \mathbb{A}^N$ ) is

$$\mathsf{c}(w) = \prod_{\ell \in \Sigma} \|w_{\ell}\|_{\ell}.$$

Here, for  $\ell$  a prime the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\ell}$  is the largest absolute value of the entries of w (in an integral basis) and  $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$  is the usual Euclidean norm. Note that  $c(\alpha w) = c(w)$  for any w and any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}^{\times}$ .

For any Q-subgroup  $L < SL_N$  we let

$$v_{\mathbf{L}} \in \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})} \mathrm{Lie}(\mathbf{L})(\mathbb{Q}) \subset \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})} \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q})$$

be one of the two primitive integral vectors in the line  $\bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})} \operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L})(\mathbb{Q})$ . The height of  $\mathbf{L}$ , denoted by  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})$ , is the Euclidean norm of  $v_{\mathbf{L}}$  where the Euclidean norm is induced from the usual Euclidean norm on  $\mathfrak{sl}_N \subset \operatorname{Mat}_N$ . Since the height only depends on the Lie algebra, we write  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) = \operatorname{ht}(\rho(\mathbf{L}))$  for any  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \mathbf{G}$  (and in particular, for  $\mathbf{G}$  itself).

More generally, and similarly to the introduction, we define the complexities

$$\operatorname{cpl}(X) = \operatorname{c}(v_{\rho(\mathbf{G})}) = \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G}), \quad \operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \operatorname{c}(g_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}.v_{\iota(\mathbf{H})}).$$

3.2. Volume of a homogeneous set. We now recall a notion of volume of a homogeneous set from [20]. We will do so only in our setting i.e. for adelic periods over  $\mathbb{Q}$  (as this is sufficient for our purposes). Note that this discussion is subsumed by the discussion in Appendix A.

Let  $\Omega \subset \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$  be an open neighborhood of the identity with compact closure. Define the volume of  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} = [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g_{\mathcal{D}}]$  (and similarly for X) by

$$\operatorname{vol}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \frac{m_H(Y_{\mathcal{D}})}{m_H(H \cap \Omega)},$$

where  $m_H$  is a Haar measure on  $H = g_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1} \iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A})) g_{\mathcal{D}}$ .

If  $\Omega' \subset \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$  is another compact open neighborhood of the identity, then the volume  $\operatorname{vol}'(\cdot)$  defined using  $\Omega'$  satisfies  $\operatorname{vol}'(\cdot) \simeq \operatorname{vol}(\cdot)$ , see [20, §2.3]. In the sequel, we will assume that

$$\Omega = \prod_{v \in \Sigma} \Omega_v,$$

where  $\Omega_{\infty} \subset \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{R})$  is a fixed open neighborhood of the identity in  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{R})$  and  $\Omega_{\ell} = \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for all primes  $\ell$ .

The following proposition is a special case of Proposition A.2 and is proved in Appendix A.

**Proposition 3.1.** Assume that **G** is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic. Then there exists a constant  $A_4 > 0$  depending only on N such that

$$(3.3) \operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_4} \ll \operatorname{vol}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_4} \operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{A_4}$$

where the implicit constants depend only on N.

In view of Proposition 3.1, we may switch between  $vol(\cdot)$  and  $cpl(\cdot)$  at will in the proof of Theorems 1.1–1.2.

3.3. Good primes. Let  $\mathbf{H} = \mathbf{H}_1 \cdots \mathbf{H}_k$  be a direct product decomposition of  $\mathbf{H}$  into  $\mathbb{Q}$ -almost simple factors — recall that  $\mathbf{H}$  is simply connected. Let  $F_j/\mathbb{Q}$  be a finite extension so that  $\mathbf{H}_j = \operatorname{Res}_{F_j/\mathbb{Q}}(\mathbf{H}'_j)$  where  $\mathbf{H}'_j$  is an absolutely almost simple  $F_j$ -group for all  $1 \leq j \leq k$ . Then  $[F_j : \mathbb{Q}]$  is bounded by dim  $\mathbf{H}$ . Let  $\mathcal{H}'_j$  be the quasi-split inner form of  $\mathbf{H}'_j$  over  $F_j$ . Let  $L_j/F_j$  be the corresponding number field defined as in [67, §0.2]. That is,  $L_j$  is the splitting field of  $\mathcal{H}'_j$  except in the case where  $\mathcal{H}'_j$  is a triality form of type  $^6\mathsf{D}_4$  where it is a degree 3 subfield of the degree 6 Galois splitting field with Galois group  $S_3$ .

For any prime  $\ell$ , let

$$K_{\ell}^* = \iota^{-1}(g_{\ell}\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})g_{\ell}^{-1}).$$

Then  $K_{\ell}^* \subset \prod_{j=1}^k \prod_{v|\ell} K_{j,v}^*$  where  $K_{j,v}^*$  is the projection of  $K_{\ell}^*$  into  $\mathbf{H}_j'(F_{j,v})$  and, in particular, it is a compact open subgroup of  $\mathbf{H}_j'(F_{j,v})$ . We recall the following

**Proposition 3.2** ([20, §5.11]). For every  $A \ge 1$ , there exists a prime p satisfying

$$A \leq p \ll_A \max\{(\log \operatorname{vol}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}))^2, (\log \operatorname{vol}(X))^2\}$$

so that all of the following properties hold:

- (1)  $\mathbf{G}$  is quasi-split over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  and splits over the maximal unramified extension  $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ , and  $K_p$  is a hyperspecial subgroup of  $\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ ,
- (2)  $L_j/\mathbb{Q}$  is unramified at p for every  $1 \leq j \leq k$ ,

- (3)  $\mathbf{H}'_{j,v}$  is quasi split over  $F_{j,v}$  and splits over  $\widehat{F_{j,v}} = \widehat{\mathbb{Q}_p}$ , for every  $1 \leq j \leq k$  and every v|p,
- (4)  $K_p^* = \prod_{j=1}^k \prod_{v|p} K_{j,v}^*$ , and  $K_{j,v}^*$  is hyperspecial for all  $1 \le j \le k$  and all v|p.

We will refer to a prime  $p \in \Sigma_f$  satisfying properties in Proposition 3.2 as a good prime (for X and  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ ). For simplicity in notation, we write  $j_p \colon \mathbf{H} \to \rho(\mathbf{G})$  for the homomorphism defined by  $j_p(\cdot) = g_{\mathcal{D},p}^{-1}\iota(\cdot)g_{\mathcal{D},p}$  at a good prime p.

Bruhat-Tits theory, see [83], provides smooth group schemes  $\mathfrak{G}_p$  and  $\mathfrak{H}_p$  whose generic fibers are  $\mathbf{G}$  and  $\mathbf{H}$ , respectively, and so that

$$K_p = \mathfrak{G}_p(\mathbb{Z}_p)$$
 and  $K_p^* = \mathfrak{H}_p(\mathbb{Z}_p)$ .

In fact,  $\mathfrak{G}_p = \prod_i \mathfrak{G}_{p,i}$  where for every i, the generic fiber of  $\mathfrak{G}_{p,i}$  is a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -simple factor of  $\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  and the special fiber of  $\mathfrak{G}_{p,i}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -simple factor of the special fiber of  $\mathfrak{G}_p$ . A similar statement holds for  $\mathfrak{H}_p$ .

It follows from [20, §6.2] that  $\rho$  extends to a closed immersion from  $\mathfrak{G}_p$  to  $(\mathrm{SL}_N)_{\mathbb{Z}_p}$ , and that the map  $j_p$  extends to a closed immersion from  $\mathfrak{H}_p$  to  $(\mathrm{SL}_N)_{\mathbb{Z}_p}$ , respectively. In particular, the  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -structure on  $(\mathfrak{sl}_N)_{\mathbb{Z}_p}$  defined above agrees with the  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -structure on  $\mathrm{Lie}(\mathfrak{G}_p)$ .

Recall that  $\operatorname{red}_p$  denotes the reduction map modulo p and, for simplicity, we will write  $\bullet$  to denote  $\operatorname{red}_p(\bullet)$  for any  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -module, scheme, or morphism  $\bullet$ . Abusing the notation, given an  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subspace  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ , we denote V[0] simply by  $\underline{V}$ .

The following will play an important role in the sequel.

Lemma 3.3. There exists a closed immersion

$$\theta_{0,n}: \mathrm{SL}_2 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{H}_n$$

of  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -group schemes so that  $\theta_p := j_p \circ \theta_{0,p}$  satisfies the following properties.

- (1) The map  $\theta_p : \mathrm{SL}_2 \to \mathrm{SL}_N$  is a closed immersion.
- (2) The projection of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  into each  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -almost simple factor of  $H_p$  is nontrivial.
- (3)  $\operatorname{Ad} \circ \theta_p : \operatorname{SL}_2 \to \operatorname{SL}(\mathfrak{sl}_N)$  is a closed immersion of  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -group schemes.
- (4) We have  $\underline{\mathrm{Ad} \circ \theta_p} = \mathrm{Ad} \circ \underline{\theta_p}$  as representations of  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\overline{\mathbb{F}_p})$  on  $\mathfrak{sl}_N \otimes_{\mathbb{F}_p} \overline{\mathbb{F}_p}$ .

*Proof.* For the existence of  $\theta_{0,p}$  see [20, §6.7] and the references therein. Then the first part follows from the fact that  $j_p$  is a closed immersion.

The second part is proved in [20, §6.7]. Indeed  $\theta_{0,p} \colon \operatorname{SL}_2 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{H}_p$  is constructed in loc. cit. precisely so that if we define  $\theta_p$  as above, then part (2) holds.

Since  $p \gg_N 1$ , the adjoint representation  $\operatorname{Ad}: \operatorname{SL}_N \to \operatorname{SL}(\mathfrak{sl}_N)$  is a closed immersion and the reduction mod p is the adjoint representation of  $(\operatorname{SL}_N)_{\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}}$ . Thus, Part (3) follows as  $\operatorname{Ad} \circ \theta_p$  is a composition of closed immersions. Taking the reduction mod p, we also conclude for Part (4).

We will refer to  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  as the *principal*  $\operatorname{SL}_2$  in the sequel (though we caution readers that  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  is merely isomorphic to a quotient of  $\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  by a finite normal subgroup). We define a one-parameter unipotent subgroup  $u: \mathbb{Q}_p \to \theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  by

(3.4) 
$$u(s) := \theta_p \left( \begin{pmatrix} 1 & s \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \right);$$

let  $U = \{u(s) : s \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$ . We write

(3.5) 
$$z = z^{+} = \mathrm{D}\theta_{p} \left( \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right) \in \mathfrak{g}_{p}[0]$$

for the derivative of  $u(\cdot)$  at 0 where we recall that  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  is identified with its image under  $\rho$ . We let  $z^- \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  be the analogously defined direction using the lower nilpotent in  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ . For any  $t \in \mathbb{Q}_p^{\times}$  set

(3.6) 
$$a(t) := \theta_p \left( \begin{pmatrix} t & 0 \\ 0 & t^{-1} \end{pmatrix} \right),$$

and let  $A = \{a(t) : t \in \mathbb{Q}_p^{\times}\}$  and  $a := a(p^{-1})$ . Note that U and A are the  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -points of  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -schemes, and write, as before,  $\{\underline{a}(t) : t \in \mathbb{F}_p^{\times}\}$  and  $\{\underline{u}(s) : s \in \mathbb{F}_p\}$  for the reduction mod p of the groups  $\{a(t): t \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}\}$  and  $\{u(s): s \in \mathbb{Z}_p\}$ , respectively. Abusing the notation we write  $\underline{A} = \{\underline{a}(t) : t \in \mathbb{F}_p^{\times}\}\$ and  $\underline{U} = \{\underline{u}(s) : s \in \mathbb{F}_p\}.$ 

3.4. The adjoint representation of the principal  $SL_2$ . A vector  $v \in \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ is said to be of weight  $\lambda$  if  $a(t) \cdot v = t^{\lambda} v$ ; we will say v has pure weight if it has some weight. A non-zero vector will be called a highest weight vector if it has pure weight and is U invariant. If a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subspace  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is invariant under A, we let  $V^{(\lambda)}$ denote the space of vectors in V of weight  $\lambda$ , and let  $V^{\text{hw}}$  (resp.  $V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$ ) denote the subspace of U-invariant vectors (resp., the subspace of U-invariant vectors of weight  $\lambda$ ).

Similarly, a vector  $w \in \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{F}_p)$  is said to be of weight  $\lambda$  if  $\underline{a}(t).w = t^{\lambda}w$ . We also define pure and highest weight vectors accordingly, albeit with  $\underline{U}$  in place of U. If  $W \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{F}_p)$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -subspace which is invariant under  $\underline{A}$ , we let  $W^{(\lambda)}$  denote the space of vectors in W of weight  $\lambda$ . Define  $W^{\text{hw}}$  and  $W^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$  similarly.

**Lemma 3.4.** Let  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  be a  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant subspace. Then

$$V^{\text{hw}}[0] = \bigoplus_{\lambda} V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}[0],$$

and for each  $\lambda$ , there is a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $\{v_{\lambda,1},\ldots,v_{\lambda,d_{\lambda}}\}$  of  $V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}[0]$  so that the following

- (1)  $\{\underline{v_{\lambda,1}}, \dots, \underline{v_{\lambda,d_{\lambda}}}\}$  is a basis for  $\underline{V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}}$ . (2) For every  $1 \leq i \leq d_{\lambda}$ ,

$$\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p).v_{\lambda,i}$$

spans an  $\lambda + 1$ -dimensional irreducible representation of  $SL_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ , and

$$\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p).v_{\lambda,i}$$

spans an  $\lambda + 1$ -dimensional irreducible representation of  $SL_2(\mathbb{F}_n)$ .

(3) 
$$V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)} = V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$$
. In particular,  $V^{\text{hw}} = V^{\text{hw}}$ .

*Proof.* First note that if  $W \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subspace and  $w_1, \ldots, w_d \in W[0]$  is a basis for W[0] as  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -module, then  $W[0] = \bigoplus_i \mathbb{Z}_p w_i$  and  $\{w_1, \dots, w_d\}$  is a basis for

Using representation theory of  $SL_2$  over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  we conclude that  $V^{\text{hw}} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \geq 0} V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$ and each non-zero vector  $v \in V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$  with  $\lambda \geq 0$  is a highest weight vector. Moreover,  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)).\nu$  spans an  $\lambda + 1$ -dimensional irreducible representation of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)).$ 

For each  $\lambda$ , fix an  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $\{v_{\lambda,1}, \ldots, v_{\lambda,d_{\lambda}}\}$  for  $V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}[0]$ . Then for every  $i, v_{\lambda,i}$  is a highest weight vector with weight  $\lambda$ . Since  $p \gg 1$ , we have that  $\underline{v_{\lambda,i}}$  is also a highest weight vector with weight  $\lambda$ . Moreover,  $\{\underline{v_{\lambda,1}}, \ldots, \underline{v_{\lambda,d_{\lambda}}}\}$  is an  $\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}$ -basis for  $\underline{V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}}$  (that is, part (1) of the lemma is verified) and the following holds

(3.7) 
$$\left\{ v_{\lambda,i} : \lambda \ge 0, 1 \le i \le d_{\lambda} \right\} \text{ is a basis for } \underline{V^{\text{hw}}}.$$

To verify (3.7), suppose  $\sum_{\lambda,i} c_{\lambda,i} \underline{v_{\lambda,i}} = 0$ , and let  $u_{\lambda} = \sum_{i} c_{\lambda,i} \underline{v_{\lambda,i}}$ . Let m be the largest weight where  $u_{m} \neq 0$ , then  $t^{m}u_{m} = -\sum_{m' < m} t^{m'}u_{m'}$  for all  $t \in \mathbb{F}_{p}$  by applying  $\underline{a}(t)$ . Since  $p \gg 1$  and the above is a polynomial equation in t, this implies  $u_{\lambda} = 0$  for all  $\lambda$ . As  $\{v_{\lambda,i} : i \leq d_{\lambda}\}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_{p}$ -basis for  $\underline{V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}}$ , (3.7) holds.

Now since  $\bigoplus_{\lambda} V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}[0] \subset V^{\text{hw}}[0]$ , we conclude from (3.7) that

$$V^{\mathrm{hw}}[0] = \bigoplus_{\lambda \ge 0} V^{\mathrm{hw},(\lambda)}[0]$$

as it was claimed in the lemma.

We now show that part (2) also holds for these vectors. The claim regarding  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  was already discussed, thus, we work over the residue field  $\mathbb{F}_p$ . Since  $p\gg 1$  and the representation of  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p)$  on  $\underline{\mathfrak{g}_p}$  is given by  $\underline{\mathrm{Ad}\circ\theta_p}$ , see Lemma 3.3,  $\underline{V}$  is completely reducible and the representation appearing in  $\underline{V}$  are the standard highest weight representation. In particular,  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p).\underline{\nu_{\lambda,i}}$  spans an  $\lambda+1$ -dimensional irreducible representation of V.

To see part (3), first note that by part (2), we have  $\underline{V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}} \subset \underline{V}^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}$ . Moreover, by part (1) we have  $\dim(\underline{V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}}) = \dim(V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)})$ . These, the above remark regarding subrepresentations of  $\underline{V}$ , and dimension count, imply

(3.8) 
$$\dim(V) = \dim(\underline{V}) = \sum_{\lambda} (\lambda + 1) \dim(\underline{V}^{\text{hw},(\lambda)})$$
$$\geq \sum_{\lambda} (\lambda + 1) \dim(V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}) = \dim(V).$$

Thus  $\dim(\underline{V}^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}) = \dim(\underline{V}^{\text{hw},(\lambda)}) = \dim(V^{\text{hw},(\lambda)})$  for every  $\lambda \geq 0$ , which proves part (3).

**Lemma 3.5.** Let  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  be a  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant subspace. Then there are  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -irreducible subspaces  $W_1, \ldots, W_d \subset V$  so that

$$V[0] = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{d} W_i[0]$$

and  $\underline{V} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^d \underline{W_i}$  is decomposition of  $\underline{V}$  into  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p)$ -irreducible representations. In particular, if V is irreducible, then so is  $\underline{V}$ .

*Proof.* By Lemma 3.4,  $V^{\text{hw}}[0]$  has a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $\{v_i : 1 \leq i \leq d\}$  so that  $\{\underline{v_i} : 1 \leq i \leq d\}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -basis for  $\underline{V}^{\text{hw}}$ . For every i, let  $W_i$  be the  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -span of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)).v_i$ . We claim the lemma holds with  $W_1, \ldots, W_d$ .

First note that  $V = \bigoplus_i W_i$  and  $\bigoplus W_i[0] \subset V[0]$ . Let now  $1 \leq i \leq d$ , and let  $\mathcal{W}_i$  be the  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -span of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)).v_i$ . Then  $\mathcal{W}_i \subset W_i[0]$ , moreover, in view of Lemma 3.3 and part (2) of Lemma 3.4,  $\underline{\mathcal{W}}_i$  is an irreducible representation of  $\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p)$  of dimension dim  $W_i$ . Put  $\mathcal{V} = \bigoplus_i \mathcal{W}_i$ ; arguing as in (3.8), we conclude that  $\underline{\mathcal{V}} = \underline{V}$ . Since  $\mathcal{V} \subset V[0]$ , the lemma follows.

For any vector  $v \in V[0]$  in a subrepresentation  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  of the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$ , we write  $v^{\mathrm{nt}}$  for the natural projection onto the direct sum of the non-trivial irreducible subrepresentations of V. By Lemma 3.5, we have  $v^{\mathrm{nt}} \in V[0]$ .

We will also need the following lemma.

**Lemma 3.6.** Let the notation be as in Lemma 3.5, and let  $W_i \subset V$  be any of the irreducible representations given by loc. cit. Then there exists a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $\{w_{i,1},\ldots,w_{i,d_i}\}$  of  $W_i[0]$  so that  $w_{i,j}$  is a pure weight vector for all j.

In particular,  $\underline{V}^{(\lambda)} = \underline{V}^{(\lambda)}$  for any  $\lambda$ .

*Proof.* Let us first prove the first claim. For simplicity in the notation we will drop the index i and denote  $W_i$ ,  $d_i$ , etc. by W, d, etc. Let  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_d$  denote the distinct weights of W. For every weight  $\lambda_j$ , let  $w_j \in W^{(\lambda_j)}[0]$  denote a primitive vector, i.e.,  $\mathbb{Z}_p.w_j = W^{(\lambda_j)}[0]$ . We claim  $\{w_1, \ldots, w_d\}$  is the desired basis. To see this, note that for any  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ , we have

$$\underline{a}(\underline{t})w_{\underline{j}} = \underline{a}(t)w_{\underline{j}} = \underline{t}^{\lambda_j}w_{\underline{j}} = \underline{t}^{\lambda_j}w_{\underline{j}}.$$

As p is large,  $\{\underline{w_1}, \dots, \underline{w_d}\}$  are linearly independent. Since  $\underline{W}$  is a d-dimensional irreducible representation of  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p), \{\underline{w_1}, \dots, \underline{w_d}\}$  is a basis for  $\underline{W}$ . This completes the first assertion in the lemma.

The second claim in the lemma follows from the above and Lemma 3.5.

For  $v \in V[0]$  contained in a subrepresentation  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  of the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  we write  $v^+$  (resp.  $v^-$ ) for its projection onto the positive (resp. negative) weight components. Note that  $v^+, v^- \in V[0]$  by Lemma 3.6.

3.5. **Undistorted complements.** We now record two corollaries of the above discussion which will be used in the sequel.

**Lemma 3.7.** Suppose that  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is not contained in the image of any proper  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factor of  $\mathbf{G}$  under  $\rho$ . Then the image of the closed immersion  $\theta_p: \mathrm{SL}_2 \to \mathrm{SL}_N$  is not contained in the image of any proper factor of  $\mathfrak{G}_p$  under  $\rho$ . Similarly, the image of the closed immersion  $\underline{\theta}_p: (\mathrm{SL}_2)_{\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}} \to (\mathrm{SL}_N)_{\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}}$  is not contained in the image of any proper factor of  $\mathfrak{G}_p$  under  $\rho$ .

Proof. Recall that  $G_p = \rho(\mathfrak{G}(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and  $H_p = j_p(\mathfrak{H}_p(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ . We first show that if  $\mathfrak{s} \triangleleft \mathfrak{g}_p$  is the minimal ideal (with respect to inclusion) containing  $\mathrm{Lie}(H_p)$ , then  $\mathfrak{s}$  is defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . Indeed, since  $\mathfrak{s}$  is an ideal, it is also the minimal ideal containing  $\mathrm{Lie}(\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{Q}_p)))$ , which is defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . Thus for any  $\sigma \in \mathrm{Aut}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}/\mathbb{Q})$  the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{s} \cap \mathfrak{s}^{\sigma}$  also contains  $\mathrm{Lie}(\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{Q}_p)))$ ; in view of the minimality of  $\mathfrak{s}$  hence  $\mathfrak{s} \cap \mathfrak{s}^{\sigma} = \mathfrak{s}$ . This implies that  $\mathfrak{s}$  is necessarily defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  as we claimed. Combined with our assumption on  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$ , thus,  $H_p$  has non-trivial projection to each  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -almost simple factor of  $G_p$ .

Recall now from part (2) of Lemma 3.3 that the projection of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  to each  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -almost simple factor of  $H_p$  is non-trivial. Together with the fact that  $\mathbf{H}$  is simply connected, this implies that  $H_p$  is generated by  $H_p$ -conjugates of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ . Altogether, we conclude that the projection of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  to each  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -almost simple factor of  $G_{p,i}$  of  $G_p$  is non-trivial; establishing the first claim.

To see the second claim, recall that each  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -almost simple factor  $G_{p,i}$  is the image of the generic fiber of  $\mathfrak{G}_{p,i}$  under  $\rho$  and  $\underline{\mathfrak{G}_{p,i}}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -almost simple factor of  $\underline{\mathfrak{G}_p}$ . Moreover, all  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -almost simple factors of  $\underline{\mathfrak{G}_p}$  arise this way, see the discussion

preceding Lemma 3.3. Now by the first claim, the representation of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  on  $\operatorname{Lie}(G_{p,i})$  has a nontrivial highest weight. Thus by Lemma 3.4 the representation of  $\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{F}_p)$  on

$$\operatorname{Lie}(G_{p,i}) = \mathfrak{G}_{p,i}(\mathbb{F}_p)$$

is non-trivial. This implies the second claim and finishes the proof of the lemma.  $\Box$ 

For any  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subspace  $V \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  and  $k \geq 0$  we write  $V[k] = V \cap \mathfrak{g}_p[k]$ . A complement W to V is undistorted if  $W[0] \oplus V[0] = \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$ ; note that if this holds, then  $W[k] \oplus V[k] = \mathfrak{g}_p[k]$  for all  $k \geq 0$ . Arguing as in the proof of Lemma 3.5, we have the following.

**Lemma 3.8** (Existence of undistorted complements). Let  $V \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  be a subspace invariant under the principal  $SL_2$ . Then there exists an undistorted complement W to V which is also invariant under the principal  $SL_2$ .

*Proof.* First note that since  $\mathbb{Z}_p$  is a PID, there exists a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $(v_i)_{1 \leq i \leq m}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_p^{\mathrm{hw}}[0]$  so that  $(v_i)_{1 \leq i \leq d}$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis for  $V^{\mathrm{hw}}[0]$ . In particular,  $(\underline{v_i})_{1 \leq i \leq m}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -basis for  $\mathfrak{g}_p^{\mathrm{hw}}$  and  $(v_i)_{1 \leq i \leq d}$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -basis for  $\underline{V}^{\mathrm{ht}}$  by Lemma 3.4.

For every  $1 \leq i \leq m$ , let  $W_i$  be the  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -span of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)).v_i$ . By the proof of Lemma 3.5, applied with V and  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  and the above basis, we have

$$\mathfrak{g}_p[0] = \bigoplus_{i=1}^m W_i[0]$$
 and  $V[0] = \bigoplus_{i=1}^d W_i[0]$ 

The claim in the lemma thus holds with  $W = \bigoplus_{i=d+1}^{m} W_i$ .

## 4. Outline of the proof

- 4.1. **Standing assumptions.** For the outline of the proof of Theorems 1.1, 1.2 in this section, and until the proof of the main theorems in §10 we make the following STANDING ASSUMPTIONS:
  - **G** is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic simply connected semisimple group,  $\rho : \mathbf{G} \to \operatorname{SL}_N$  is a homomorphism defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  with central kernel, and

$$X = [\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))].$$

The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak g$  and its subalgebras are identified with their images under  $\rho.$ 

- $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g_{\mathcal{D}})$  is semisimple simply connected data over  $\mathbb{Q}$  consistent with  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$  i.e.  $\iota : \mathbf{H} \to \rho(\mathbf{G})$  is a homomorphism defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  with central kernel and  $g_{\mathcal{D}} \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$ .
- $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is not contained in any proper  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factor of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ .
- $\mu = \mu_{\mathcal{D}}$  is the invariant probability measure on

$$Y_{\mathcal{D}} = [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g_{\mathcal{D}}].$$

- p is a good prime for X and  $Y_D$  as in Proposition 3.2 (assumed to be  $\gg_N 1$ ).
- $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  is a fixed principal  $\operatorname{SL}_2$  (cf. Lemma 3.3) contained in  $H_p = g_{\mathcal{D},p}^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{Q}_p))g_{\mathcal{D},p}$ . We denote by  $\{u(r)\},\{a(t)\}$  the unipotent and diagonal subgroups respectively of the principal  $\operatorname{SL}_2$  (cf. (3.4) and (3.6)).

Weights and highest weights are understood with respect to these choices (see §3.4).

4.2. **Strategy.** The overarching strategy is roughly the same as in previous works — see e.g. [21, 20, 87] — accumulating 'almost invariance'. To illustrate this, we will first phrase the approach in vague terms emphasizing the corresponding imprecisions<sup>2</sup> by placing the terms that need to be made precise in quotes.

The goal is to show 'almost invariance' under more and more highest weight directions in an (undistorted) invariant complement  $\mathfrak{r}$  of  $\mathfrak{h}_p=\mathrm{Lie}(H_p)$ . In the course of the argument it would transpire (using (B) below) that if  $\mu$  is 'almost invariant' under all highest weight directions then it is 'very close' to the uniform measure on X.

By induction, suppose we are given  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in \mathfrak{r}[0]$  highest weight vectors (of non-trivial weight) which are linearly independent modulo p. Assume further that the measure  $\mu$  is 'almost invariant' under the one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $U_i = \{\exp(tv_i): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$  and that  $U_1, \ldots, U_n$  together with  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  'effectively generate' a ball that is not 'too small' in a group  $M \leq \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_p)) =: G_p$ . We do not assume that M contains the group  $H_p$ .

Assuming that  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is not contained in an orbit of 'very small' complexity, one wishes to say the following:

- (A) Additional almost invariance: There is an additional direction  $v_{n+1}$  in  $\text{Lie}(G_p)$  of highest (non-zero) weight which is 'transversal' to Lie(M), so that  $\mu$  is 'almost invariant' under the one-parameter unipotent subgroup  $\{\exp(tv_{n+1}): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$ .
- (B) Effective generation: Assuming  $v_{n+1}$  as in (A) exists, there is a 'perturbation'  $v'_1, \ldots, v'_{n+1}$  so that  $\mu$  is 'almost invariant' under the corresponding one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $U'_1, \ldots, U'_{n+1}$  and in addition  $U'_1, \ldots, U'_{n+1}$  together with  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  'effectively generate' a group M'.

We point out that we do not prove that M' has larger dimension than M, but certainly  $\dim(M') \geq (n+3)+1$ . Iterating the above one obtains 'almost invariance' under  $G_p$ , and in particular the horospherical subgroups of  $G_p$  corresponding to a(t); from here, one can conclude using spectral gap on the ambient space. We turn to making the above steps precise.

4.3. Some effective notions. Given a  $C^1$ -function f on X we write  $\operatorname{lev}(f)$  for the level of f i.e. the least integer  $L \geq 1$  such that f is invariant under  $\prod_{\ell} G_{\ell}[\operatorname{ord}_{\ell}(L)]$ . Moreover, as in the introduction we fix an inner product on  $\mathfrak{gl}_N(\mathbb{R})$  and define the  $C^1$ -norm  $\|f\|_{C^1(X)}$  as the maximum of the sup norms of the function and its partial derivatives in directions corresponding to an orthonormal basis of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\infty}$ . We use the following notion of almost invariance:

**Definition 4.1.** Let  $\varepsilon > 0$ . We say that  $\mu$  is  $\varepsilon$ -almost invariant under  $g \in G_p$  if for all  $C^1$ -functions f on X

$$\left| \int f(\cdot g) \, \mathrm{d}\mu - \int f \, \mathrm{d}\mu \right| \le \varepsilon \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)}.$$

Moreover,  $\mu$  is  $\varepsilon$ -almost invariant under a subgroup of  $G_p$  if it is  $\varepsilon$ -almost invariant under every element of that subgroup. Lastly,  $\mu$  is  $\varepsilon$ -almost invariant under  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  if it is  $\varepsilon$ -almost invariant under  $\{\exp(tv) : t \in p\mathbb{Z}_p\}$ .

 $<sup>^2</sup>$ In particular we will ignore less crucial multiplicative constants in the informal discussion. However, Proposition 4.3 and Theorem 4.4 are precise as stated.

Notice that the above definition differs from e.g. the notion of almost invariance in [20] where  $L^2$ -Sobolev norms were used. Definition 4.1 directly implies that

(4.1) 
$$\mu$$
 is  $2p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under all  $g \in G_p[k]$ .

Other elementary properties of the definition will be discussed in §9.3 below.

We will use the following notion of effective generation. Let  $M < G_p$  be a closed subgroup with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{m}$ .

**Definition 4.2.** We say that M is k-generated by nilpotents  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \in \mathfrak{m}[0]$  if the following holds: There exists  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  so that for the map  $\varphi \colon \mathbb{Q}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \to \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  defined by

(4.2) 
$$\varphi(t_1, \dots, t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}) = \exp(t_1 v_1) \cdots \exp(t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})$$

the derivative  $D_t \varphi$  has a dim( $\mathfrak{m}$ )-minor of absolute value at least  $p^{-k}$ .

In this case (cf. Lemma 5.1), a quantitative open mapping theorem implies that

$$\varphi(\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})^{-1}\varphi(\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})$$

contains M[3k] — the ball of radius  $p^{-3k}$  in M around the identity. In particular, this notion will allow us to pass from almost invariance under nilpotent elements to almost invariance under a 'small' subgroup.

Since the measure  $\mu$  is trivially  $2p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under M[k] by (4.1), we need to ensure that there is no competition between the quality of almost invariance under the given nilpotents and the quality of effective generation.

4.4. **Additional almost invariance.** We prove in §6–§9 the following precise version of (A) above.

**Proposition 4.3.** There exists  $A_5 > 1$  depending only on N with the following property.

Let  $\mathbf{M} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  be a proper  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subgroup containing  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2)$ . Let  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  with

$$p^{A_5}\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_5} \le p^k \le \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_5}.$$

Suppose that  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p) < G_p$  is k-generated by some nilpotents of pure non-zero weight and that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\mathbf{A}_5 k}$ -almost invariant under M[3k].

Then there exists a highest weight vector  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  (of non-zero weight) with  $v \mod p \notin \mathfrak{m}[0] \mod p$  so that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k/A_5}$ -almost invariant under v.

Let us indicate some ingredients of the proof of Proposition 4.3. The basic idea, that can already be traced to Ratner's proof of her measure classification theorem [68, 69], is that nearby Birkhoff generic points give rise to additional invariance (for the current context, see [22] or [21, §2]). We wish to find two points  $x_1, x_2 = x_1 g \in X$  that are generic in a suitable effective sense so that the small displacement g does not 'almost normalize' M. If this does not happen, we employ an effective closing lemma in Proposition 7.1 to get a contradiction to our assumption that  $\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})$  is large (compared to  $p^k$ ). The closing lemma we use here is a variant of the closing lemma that is given in joint work of Margulis, Shah and three of the authors of this paper (E.L., A.M., and A.W.) [51]. The closing lemma in [51] is more general (though written only for quotients of real groups), but does not take into account the dependence on the ambient group.

When the displacement g does not 'almost normalize' M, one may 'realign' the points  $x_1, x_2$  so that g is of the form  $\exp(v)$  for some  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  with v 'transversal' to  $\mathfrak{m}$  and with  $\operatorname{Ad}(a(t))v$  diverging 'sufficiently quickly' as  $|t| \to \infty$  (i.e.  $\operatorname{Ad}(a(t))v$  reaches size 1 for  $|t| \geq ||v||^{-\star}$ ). That v was arranged to be 'transversal' to  $\mathfrak{m}$  ensures there is no contribution from M to this displacement. Making sure that  $\operatorname{Ad}(a(t))v$  diverges 'sufficiently quickly' is more involved; letting  $\mathbf{C}$  be the centralizer group of the principal  $\operatorname{SL}_2$  the argument employs an effective variant of the group  $\{g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}) : \mathbf{M}g \subset \overline{\mathbf{CM}}^z\}$ . The identity component of this group agrees with the identity component of the normalizer group of  $\mathbf{M}$ , and if  $\operatorname{Ad}(a(t))v$  cannot be made to diverge 'sufficiently quickly' the effective analogue would contradict the fact that g does not 'almost normalize' M.

The realigned points are then used with a version of the averaging operator

(4.3) 
$$f \mapsto \int_{\mathbb{Z}_p} f(\cdot u(s)a(t)^{-1}) \, \mathrm{d}s$$

to prove additional almost invariance. A large set of generic points for this operator is provided by an effective ergodic theorem based on uniformity of the spectral gap; see [20, §7.6] or §9.2 below.

4.5. **Effective generation.** Suppose we are given a list of nilpotent elements  $\mathcal{N} = (v_1, \ldots, v_n)$  and let  $\mathbf{M}$  be the Zariski closure of the group generated by  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  together with the unipotent one-parameter subgroups defined by the elements of  $\mathcal{N}$ . We wish to show that  $\mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is 'k-generated' by one-parameter subgroups corresponding to  $\mathcal{N}$  and the usual one-parameter unipotent subgroups of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ . If this does not work we instead would like to perturb the nilpotent directions in  $\mathcal{N}$  'slightly' to decrease the dimension of the group  $\mathbf{M}$ , which should make it easier to be 'k-generated'. Iterating this scheme we obtain in §5 the following precise version of (B).

**Theorem 4.4.** There exists  $\kappa_1 > 0$  depending only on N with the following properties. Let  $\mathcal{N} = (v_1, \ldots, v_n) \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^n$  be a list of nilpotent elements with  $n \leq \dim(\mathfrak{g})$  where each  $v_j$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, n$  is of pure weight. Let  $\delta \in (0, 1/2)$  and

$$(4.4) \hspace{3.1em} k > ({\color{red}\kappa_1} \delta)^{-2\dim(\mathfrak{g})} (\log_p(\operatorname{cpl}(X)) + 1).$$

Then there exists  $\alpha \in (\kappa_1 \delta^{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}, 1]$  and a new list of nilpotent elements  $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}} = (\tilde{\nu}_1, \dots, \tilde{\nu}_n) \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^n$  with the following properties:

- For j = 1, ..., n we have  $\|\tilde{v}_j v_j\| < p^{-\alpha k + \dim(\mathfrak{g})}$ .
- For each j = 1, ..., n the nilpotent  $\tilde{v}_j$  is of the same pure weight as  $v_j$ . If  $v_j$  is of highest weight, then so is  $\tilde{v}_j$ .
- Let  $\widetilde{\mathbf{M}} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  be the Zariski closure of the group generated by the one-parameter groups  $\{\exp(t\widetilde{v}_j): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, n$  and  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$ . Then  $\widetilde{M} = \widetilde{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is  $\delta \alpha k$ -generated by nilpotents of pure non-zero weight either contained in  $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$  or equal to  $z^+, z^-$ .

In practice, we will apply the above theorem to a list of nilpotent elements, say  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$ , for which the measure  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant. (This list is obtained by adding to the list from the previous iteration step the new direction found in Proposition 4.3.) The newly found directions, denoted  $\tilde{v}_1, \ldots, \tilde{v}_n$ , leave the measure  $p^{-\alpha k+*}$ -almost invariant and generate a comparatively sizable ball around the

identity in the group  $\widetilde{M}$  (the difference in size between this ball and the amount of invariance we have is, in logarithmic terms, determined by  $\delta$ ). Note here that the freedom of the parameter  $\delta$  is crucial. Indeed, in order to continue the iteration we wish to apply Proposition 4.3 with the new group  $\widetilde{M}$  and thus choose  $\delta$  'sufficiently small' in relationship to the constant  $A_5$  from Proposition 4.3. A fortiori, this asserts that the quality of almost invariance is way better than what the assumed continuity on f would give.

#### 5. Effective generation

The goal of this section is to prove the effective generation result in Theorem 4.4. We show that there is a dichotomy — either the given list of nilpotents either 'effectively generates' a group together with  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  or there is a 'small perturbation' of the list generating a smaller group, which we then iterate to improve the quality of the generation in terms of the size of the pertubation.

The main tool for establishing the existence of such a perturbation is an effective version of a theorem of Greenberg [30, 31] — Theorem 5.4 below. This should be seen as a version of Hensel's lifting lemma for not necessarily smooth varieties. It is crucial for us to have effective dependence of the size of the pertubation in terms of the polynomials defining the variety.

This section is structured as follows: In §5.1, we prove a few preliminary properties regarding effective generation. In §5.2, we recall an effective version of Greenberg's theorem; the precise form of this theorem we use is taken from [50]. In §5.3, we establish a simple fact regarding  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits in certain representations using geometric invariant theory. In §5.4, we construct a precursor to the varieties for which we apply Greenberg's theorem. In §5.5, we prove an open mapping theorem for certain affine varieties with an 'essentially' transitive  $\mathbf{G}$ -action (e.g. for closed  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits in linear representations). The rough aim is to show that two nearby  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -points on such varieties differ by a small element of  $G_p$ . In §5.6, we finally prove Theorem 4.4.

5.1. First results regarding effective generation. Recall our notion of effective generation from §4.3. The following statement was used in the outline in §4 in order to pass from 'almost invariance' under a list of nilpotents to 'almost invariance' under a 'small' group.

**Lemma 5.1.** There exists  $A_6 > 0$  depending only on N with the following property. Assume p > N and let  $k \geq 0$ . Let  $M < \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  be a closed subgroup with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{m}$ . Suppose that M is k-generated by nilpotents  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \in \mathfrak{m}[0]$ . Then

$$\varphi(p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})^{-1}\varphi(p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})\supset M[2k+\textcolor{red}{A_{\pmb{6}}}]$$

where  $\varphi$  is given by

$$\varphi(t_1,\ldots,t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}) = \exp(t_1v_1)\cdots\exp(t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}).$$

Following our notation for Lie algebras, we set  $\mathbb{Z}_p[m] = p^m \mathbb{Z}_p$  for  $m \geq 0$ . We will make use of a well-known quantitative open mapping lemma (see for instance also [73, Lemma 53']) which we summarize as follows.

**Lemma 5.2.** Let  $f: \mathbb{Z}_p^n \to \mathbb{Z}_p^n$  be an analytic map with  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -coefficients so that  $|\det(D_0 f)| \geq p^{-k}$  for some  $k \geq 0$ . Then

$$f(\mathbb{Z}_p[k+1]^n) \supset f(0) + \mathbb{Z}_p[2k+1]^n.$$

*Proof.* For concreteness, we will give a self-contained proof using Newton's algorithm. Let  $x_0 = 0$ . Let  $y \in f(x_0) + \mathbb{Z}_p[2k+1]^n$ . We define

$$x_1 = x_0 + (D_{x_0}f)^{-1}(y - f(x_0)) \in \mathbb{Q}_n^n$$

so that

$$y = f(x_0) + (D_{x_0}f)(x_1 - x_0)$$

and  $x_1 - x_0 \in \mathbb{Z}_p[k+1]^n$ . Moreover, by Taylor expansion at  $x_0$ 

$$||f(x_1) - y|| \le ||x_1 - x_0||^2 \le p^{2k} ||y - f(x_0)||^2$$

so that  $||f(x_1) - y|| < ||f(x_0) - y||$ . Iterating this procedure and taking the limit, one finds a point  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p[k+1]^n$  with f(x) = y as claimed.

Proof of Lemma 5.1. By assumption, there is a point  $t'_0 \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  for which the derivative  $D_{t'_0}\varphi$  has a minor of size at least  $p^{-k}$ . As p > N, the map  $\varphi$ , its derivative, and all its minors are polynomial maps with coefficients in  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ . Applying a Remez-type inequality (see e.g. [50, Lemma 5.4]), it follows that there exists a point  $t_0 \in p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  at which the derivative of  $\varphi$  has a dim( $\mathfrak{m}$ )-minor of absolute value at least  $p^{-k-A}$  for some A = A(N) > 0.

Set  $f(\cdot) = \log \circ \varphi(p \cdot) : \mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \to \mathfrak{m}[1]$ . This is an analytic map with coefficients in  $\mathbb{Z}_p$  (since p > N) whose derivative  $D_{t_0/p}f$  has determinant of size at least  $p^{-k-A}$ . By Lemma 5.2

$$f(t_0/p + \mathbb{Z}_p[k+A+1]^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}) \supset f(t_0/p) + \mathfrak{m}[2k+2A+1].$$

Taking the exponential, the image of  $\varphi$  on  $p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  contains

$$\exp(f(t_0/p) + \mathfrak{m}[2k + 2A + 1]) = \varphi(t_0)M[2k + 2A + 1].$$

Here, the equality follows for instance from the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula and the fact that  $\mathfrak{m}[2k+2A+1]$  is invariant under brackets with  $\mathfrak{m}[1]$ . Thus,

$$\varphi(p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})^{-1}\varphi(p\mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})})\supset M[2k+2A+1]\varphi(t_0)^{-1}\varphi(t_0)M[2k+2A+1]$$
$$=M[2k+2A+1]$$

and we conclude the lemma with  $A_6 = 2A + 1$ .

In the proof of Theorem 1.1, we know precise invariance with respect to a list of nilpotents effectively generating  $H_p$ . The existence of such a list is a property of the good prime p and the content of the following lemma.

**Lemma 5.3.** If the good prime p is sufficiently large depending on N, the group  $G_p$  is 0-generated by (not necessarily distinct) nilpotents  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})} \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  of non-zero pure weight. The same holds for  $H_p$ .

*Proof.* This is certainly well known; for the reader's convenience and lack of explicit reference, we present a proof; we prove the lemma for  $G_p$ , the proof for  $H_p$  is identical.

Let  $\mathcal{W}$  denote the set of non-zero weights for A in  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  where A is the diagonal subgroup of the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  in (3.6). As in §3.4, we let  $\mathfrak{g}_p^{(\lambda)} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  denote the space of vectors with weight  $\lambda \in \mathcal{W}$ . It follows from Lemma 3.6 that  $\underline{\mathfrak{g}_p^{(\lambda)}} = \underline{\mathfrak{g}_p^{(\lambda)}}$  for all  $\lambda$ .

We first claim that  $\underline{\mathfrak{G}_p}$  is generated by the unipotent subgroups  $\exp(\underline{v}\underline{v})$  where  $\underline{v} \in \mathfrak{g}_p^{(\lambda)}$  and  $\lambda \in \mathcal{W}$ . Observe here that  $\underline{\mathfrak{G}_p}$  is connected since  $\mathbf{G}$  is simply

connected, see [83, §3.8]. Recall that the special fiber of a simple factor  $\mathfrak{G}'_p$  of  $\mathfrak{G}_p$  is an  $\mathbb{F}_p$ -simple factor  $\mathfrak{G}'_p$  of the special fiber  $\mathfrak{G}_p$ . Given any simple factor  $\mathfrak{G}'_p$ , the projection of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  is non-trivial by Lemma 3.7. The subgroup of the factor generated by all unipotent subgroups for non-zero pure weight is a normal subgroup and contains the projection of  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  and so is equal to  $\mathfrak{G}'_p$ . This proves the claim.

Using  $p \gg 1$  and a dimension increase argument (see e.g. [23, Prop. 5.2]), there exists  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim \mathbf{G}}$  with  $v_i \in \mathfrak{g}^{(\lambda_i)}$ , where  $\lambda_i \in \mathcal{W}$  for all i, so that

$$\underline{\varphi}: \underline{\mathbf{A}}^{\dim \mathbf{G}} \to \underline{\mathfrak{G}}_p$$

defined by  $\varphi(t_1,\ldots,t_{\dim \mathbf{G}}) = \exp(t_1v_1)\cdots\exp(t_{\dim \mathbf{G}}v_{\dim \mathbf{G}})$  is a dominant map.

The rest of the argument is similar to [20, §6.9]; we recall some of the details. Using  $p \gg 1$  and  $\deg \underline{\varphi} \ll N^*$  it follows that  $\underline{\varphi}$  is a separable map. In view of this and using  $p \gg 1$  again, a simple pigeonhole argument shows that there is some  $\underline{t} \in \mathbb{F}_p^{\dim \mathbf{G}}$  so that  $D_{\underline{t}}\underline{\varphi}$  has full rank. Define  $\varphi : \mathbb{Q}_p^{\dim \mathbf{G}} \to \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  by lifting  $\underline{\varphi}$  in the obvious way. The above discussion implies that there is some  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\dim \mathbf{G}}$  so that  $\det(D_t\varphi) \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ , as we claimed.

5.2. An effective version of Greenberg's theorem. As mentioned, Greenberg's theorems [30, 31] can be understood as an analogue of Hensel's lifting lemma for non-smooth varieties. Vaguely, one would like to assert that whenever  $v \in \mathbb{Z}_p^m$  is a point with

$$f_1(v) \equiv \ldots \equiv f_n(v) \equiv 0 \pmod{p^k}$$

for  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  polynomials over  $\mathbb{Z}$ , then v is  $p^{-\star k}$ -close to a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -point on the variety  $\{f_1 = \ldots = f_n = 0\}$ . Alternatively, this can be seen as a p-adic analogue of Lojasiewicz's inequality for polynomials.

In Greenberg's work, the dependency on the polynomials  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  is inexplicit though the method can be effectivized using additionally an effective Nullstellensatz. Recall that the height of a polynomial over  $\mathbb{Z}$  is the maximum of the absolute values of its coefficients.

**Theorem 5.4.** Let  $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \mathbb{Z}[t_1, \ldots, t_m]$  have total degree at most d and height at most h. There exists A > 0 depending only on n, m, d so that the following holds: Let p be a prime. Suppose that  $w_1, \ldots, w_m \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  are such that

$$f_j(w_1,\ldots,w_m)\equiv 0\pmod{p^k}$$

for all j and for  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $k \geq A \log_n(h) + A$ .

Then there exist  $w'_1, \ldots, w'_m \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  such that  $f_j(w'_1, \ldots, w'_m) = 0$  for all j and for all  $1 \le i \le m$ 

$$w_i' \equiv w_i \pmod{p^{\lceil k/A \rceil}}.$$

The proof of Theorem 5.4 can be found in [50, App. A]; it follows Greenberg's proof by induction on the dimension making explicit the dependencies on the height. The base case of the empty variety is a direct consequence of an effective Nullstellensatz — see e.g. [59, Thm. IV].

5.3. Preliminaries from geometric invariant theory. For the proof it will be convenient to know that **G**-orbits of certain specific vectors in representations of **G** are closed. We establish these facts here using geometric invariant theory.

Recall the following: suppose we are given a representation  $\mathbf{M} \to \mathrm{GL}(V)$  of a reductive group  $\mathbf{M}$  over an algebraically closed field of characteristic zero and a vector  $v \in V$ . If  $\overline{\mathbf{M}.v} \setminus \mathbf{M}.v$  non-empty, there exists a vector  $v' \in \overline{\mathbf{M}.v} \setminus \mathbf{M}.v$  and a cocharacter  $\lambda : \mathbf{G}_m \to \mathbf{M}$  such that  $\lim_{t\to 0} \lambda(t).v = v'$ . This is a result due to Mumford; see for instance [63, Ch. 2,§1], [42, Thm. 1.4], or [2, Thm. 4.2] where the latter contains an elementary proof due to Richardson.

**Lemma 5.5.** Let  $\mathbf{M}$  be a reductive group over an algebraically closed field K of characteristic zero. For r>0 let constants  $a_{ijk}\in K$ ,  $1\leq i,j,k\leq r$ , be given and assume that there is an (abstract) reductive Lie algebra with structure coefficients  $a_{ijk}$ . Let  $\mathbf{m}$  be the Lie algebra of  $\mathbf{M}$  and consider the subvariety  $\mathbf{V}$  of  $\mathbf{m}^r$  consisting of tuples  $(v_i)_{1\leq i\leq r}$  such that  $[v_i,v_j]=\sum_k a_{ijk}v_k$  for all  $1\leq i,j\leq r$ . Then for any point  $v=(v_i)_i\in \mathbf{V}(K)$  the  $\mathbf{M}$ -orbit  $\mathbf{M}.v$  is closed.

Note that we will only apply the lemma for  $\mathbf{M} = \mathbf{G}$  and the variety of  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triples in  $\mathfrak{g}^3$ ; see Proposition 5.6 below.

*Proof.* Let v be as in the lemma and suppose by contradiction that  $\overline{\mathbf{M}.v} \setminus \mathbf{M}.v$  is non-empty. Then there exists a cocharacter  $\lambda : \mathbf{G}_m \to \mathbf{M}$  with  $\lim_{t\to 0} \lambda(t).v = v' \in \overline{\mathbf{M}.v} \setminus \mathbf{M}.v$ . By construction, all components  $v_i$  of v belong to the Lie algebra of the parabolic subgroup

$$\mathbf{P} = \{ g \in \mathbf{M} : \lim_{t \to 0} \lambda(t) g \lambda(t)^{-1} \text{ exists in } \mathbf{M} \}.$$

The components  $v_i'$  of v' are invariant under the adjoint action by  $\lambda(\mathbf{G}_m)$  and hence belong to the Lie algebra of the centralizer  $\mathbf{L}$  of  $\lambda(\mathbf{G}_m)$  in  $\mathbf{P}$ . The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{s}$  spanned by  $v_1, \ldots, v_r$  is a factor of the abstract Lie algebra over K with structure coefficients  $(a_{ijk})_{ijk}$  and hence reductive. Thus, there exists a Levi subalgebra of Lie( $\mathbf{P}$ ) containing  $\mathfrak{s}$ . By the Levi-Malcev theorem, there is some  $u \in \mathbf{R}_u(\mathbf{P})(K)$  such that  $\mathrm{Ad}(u)\mathfrak{s}$  is contained in the Levi subalgebra  $\mathrm{Lie}(\mathbf{L})$ . Here,  $\mathbf{R}_u(\mathbf{P})$  is the unipotent radical of  $\mathbf{P}$ . But then necessarily

$$v' = \lim_{t \to 0} \lambda(t).v = \lim_{t \to 0} \lambda(t).(u.v) = u.v$$

where we used  $\lambda(t)u\lambda(t)^{-1} \to \mathrm{id}$  in the second equality and the fact that u.v is fixed by  $\lambda(\mathbf{G}_m)$  in the third one. This contradicts our choice of v' and proves the lemma.

5.4. A variety of homomorphisms. The proof of Theorem 4.4 relies on Greenberg's theorem in the form given by Theorem 5.4 applied to suitable varieties. We will now a building block of these varieties, specifically the variety of homomorphisms  $\mathfrak{sl}_2 \to \mathfrak{g}$ .

**Proposition 5.6.** Consider the subvariety  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}^3$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  consisting of tuples  $(w_+, w_0, w_-)$  satisfying the relations

$$[w_0, w_+] = 2w_+, [w_0, w_-] = -2w_-, [w_+, w_-] = w_0$$

(i.e.  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triples). Then  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is invariant under the (adjoint)  $\mathbf{G}$ -action on  $\mathfrak{g}^3$  and consists of finitely many closed orbits under that action. Moreover, the homomorphism  $\theta_p$  defines a point in  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}(\mathbb{Z}_p) = \mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}(\mathbb{Q}_p) \cap \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^3$ .

As is apparent from the above, the variety  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  of homomorphisms  $\mathfrak{sl}_2 \to \mathfrak{g}$  is defined by polynomials of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$ .

Proof. It is clear that  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is  $\mathbf{G}$ -invariant. By the representation theory of  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ , there are finitely many  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ -conjugacy classes of Lie algebra homomorphisms  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\overline{\mathbb{Q}}) \to \mathfrak{sl}_N(\overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ . By work of Richardson [72, Thm. 7.1], the intersection of any such  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ -conjugacy class with the set of homomorphisms  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\overline{\mathbb{Q}}) \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes \overline{\mathbb{Q}}$  is a finite union of  $\mathbf{G}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ -conjugacy classes. This shows that  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  consists of finitely many  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits. By Lemma 5.5, any such orbit is closed. Lastly, the point defined by  $\theta_p$  is precisely obtained by applying the derivative of  $\theta_p$  to the standard  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple in  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)$  (we use here a property of the good prime through Lemma 3.3). The claim follows.

The variety  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  constructed above might consist of various  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits that could be e.g. of different dimension (or not Galois conjugate over  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ ); this can be problematic for our purposes.

Example 5.7. Consider the variety  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{sl}_3}$ . A non-zero  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple in  $\mathfrak{sl}_3$  corresponds either to an irreducible or a reducible non-zero three-dimensional representation of  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ . The so-obtained subvarieties of  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{sl}_3}$  are  $\mathbf{G}$ -invariant and have different dimension (8 in the former and 7 in the latter case).

One can show (using Gröbner-based algorithms) that the height of  $\mathbb{Q}$ -irreducible components of  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  (or any other affine variety defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ ) is also polynomially controlled. In fact, such estimates are used crucially in the proof of Theorem 5.4 given in [50, App. A]. Nevertheless, we employ here a soft argument to control the height of unions of  $\mathbb{Q}$ -irreducible components of equal dimension.

**Lemma 5.8.** Let  $\pi : \operatorname{SL}_N \to \operatorname{GL}_n$  be a rational representation of  $\operatorname{SL}_N$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  and let  $r, d \geq 1$ . Then there exist C, A > 0 satisfying the following statement. Let  $\mathbf{V} \subset \mathbf{A}^n$  be a  $\mathbf{G}$ -invariant subvariety defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  such that

- V is defined by polynomials  $f_1, \ldots, f_r \in \mathbb{Z}[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  of height at most h > 2 and degree at most d, and that
- V consists of finitely many closed G-orbits.

Then for any dimension D the subvariety of  $\mathbf{V}$  consisting of orbits of dimension exactly D is defined by at most C many integral polynomial equations of height at most  $Ch^{A}$ ht( $\mathbf{G}$ )<sup>A</sup> and degree at most C.

*Proof.* Fix a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -basis  $w_1, \ldots, w_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  consisting of integral vectors of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})$ . The fact that all orbits are closed implies that for any point x in the variety the derivative  $\mathfrak{g} \to T_x \mathbf{V}$  of the orbit map  $\mathbf{G} \to \mathbf{G}.x$  is surjective.

Consider the n-D+1-minors of the derivative  $D_x f := (\partial_{x_j} f_i(x))_{1 \leq i \leq r, 1 \leq j \leq n}$  of the polynomial map  $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_r) : \mathbf{A}^n \to \mathbf{A}^r$ . The common zero locus of these minors together with  $f_1, \ldots, f_r$  defines the subvariety  $\mathbf{V}'$  of  $\mathbf{V}$  of  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits of dimension at least D. Note that  $\mathbf{V}'$  is also defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

We now impose additional equations to obtain dimension exactly D. Let  $\Pi(x)$  be the matrix with columns  $D\pi(w_1)x, \ldots, D\pi(w_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})})x$ ; this is the derivative of the map  $(t_1, \ldots, t_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}) \to \pi(\exp(\sum_i t_i w_i))x$ . The common zero locus of the D+1-minors of  $\Pi(\cdot)$  defines a further subvariety  $\mathbf{V}''$  of  $\mathbf{V}'$ . The geometric components of  $\mathbf{V}''$  have dimension at most (and hence exactly) D. We have thus found the desired

subvariety of V and observe that the polynomial equations defining it satisfy the required properties.

In the following we let  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}} \subset \mathbf{E}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  be the union of closed  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits of dimension equal to the dimension of the orbit of the point corresponding to  $\theta_p$  as in Proposition 5.6. Since  $\theta_p$  is non-trivial, the latter dimension is non-zero and for any field K of characteristic zero a point in  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}(K)$  yields an embedding  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(K) \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes K$ . In view of Lemma 5.8,  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is defined by  $O_N(1)$ -many integral polynomial equations of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  and degree  $O_N(1)$ .

5.5. An open mapping theorem. Suppose that V is an affine  $\mathbb{Q}$ -variety consisting of finitely many closed G-orbits. It seems natural to suspect that nearby points on  $V(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  should be related by a small element of  $G(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ . This also entails a local separation statement for the G-orbits in V. In this subsection, we prove a version of this making no use of any properties of the specific varieties from §5.4, our statements depend effectively on the height of polynomials defining V.

**Proposition 5.9.** Let  $\pi: SL_N \to GL_n$  be a rational representation of  $SL_N$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  and let  $r, d \geq 1$ . There exists A > 0 satisfying the following statement.

Let  $\mathbf{V} \subset \mathbf{A}^n$  be a  $\mathbf{G}$ -invariant subvariety defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  such that

- V is defined by polynomials  $f_1, \ldots, f_r \in \mathbb{Z}[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  of height at most h > 2 and degree at most d, and
- V consists of finitely many closed G-orbits of equal dimension.

Let  $\ell > 2$  be a rational prime. Then there is some  $k_0 \geq 1$  with

$$\ell^{k_0} \le \ell^A \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^A h^A$$

so that for any  $x, y \in \mathbf{V}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell}) = \mathbf{V}(\mathbb{Q}_{\ell}) \cap \mathbb{Z}_{\ell}^n$  with

$$||x - y|| < \ell^{-2k_0}$$

there exists  $g \in G_{\ell}[0]$  with  $\pi(g)x = y$  and  $\|g - \mathrm{id}\| \le \|x - y\| \ell^{k_0}$ .

We remark that Proposition 5.9 could be refined in various ways e.g. one can drop the integral assumption on the points x, y at the cost of including the denominator in the resulting estimate for g. The version given above is however sufficient for our purposes.

Proof. Let D be the common dimension of the  ${\bf G}$ -orbits. We first choose the 'level' parameter  $k_0$ . Let  $J_1\subset \mathbb{Q}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$  be the ideal generated by  $f_1,\ldots,f_r$  and all n-D-minors of the derivative  ${\bf D}_x f:=(\partial_{x_j}f_i(x))_{1\leq i\leq r,1\leq j\leq n}$  of the polynomial map  $f=(f_1,\ldots,f_r)\colon {\bf A}^n\to {\bf A}^r$ . As  ${\bf V}$  is smooth and all components have dimension D, the zero locus of  $J_1$  is empty or, equivalently,  $J_1=\mathbb{Q}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$ . By the effective Nullstellensatz (see e.g. [59, Thm. IV] or [50, §4.11]) there is some non-zero  $B_1\in\mathbb{N}$  of height at most  $C_1h^{A_1}$  which is presented by a linear combination in the relations  $f_i$  and the minors with integral polynomial coefficients of height  $\ll h^\star$  and degree  $\ll_{d,r,n} 1$ . Here,  $A_1,C_1>0$  depend only on d,r,n. This implies in particular that if there were a point  $x\in {\bf V}(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  such that all n-D-minors are congruent to 0 modulo  $\ell^k$  then  $B_1\equiv 0 \mod \ell^k$ . We assume that  $\ell^{k_0}>C_1h^{A_1}$  so that  $B_1\not\equiv 0 \mod \ell^{k_0}$ .

We proceed now similarly for the **G**-action. Fix a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -basis  $w_1, \ldots, w_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  consisting of integral vectors of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})$ . Recall that all orbits are closed and of dimension D. This implies that the derivative  $\mathfrak{g} \to \mathrm{T}_x \mathbf{V}$  of the orbit map  $\mathbf{G} \to \mathbf{G}.x$  is surjective for any point x in the variety and the rank of the derivative at

the identity is D, independent of the point x. Let  $\Pi(x)$  be the matrix with columns  $\mathrm{D}\pi(w_1)x,\ldots,\mathrm{D}\pi(w_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})})x$  for  $x\in\mathbf{A}^n$ ; for  $\mathbb{Q}_\ell$ -points x, this matrix represents the derivative of the map  $(t_1,\ldots,t_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})})\to\pi(\exp(\sum_i t_iw_i))y$  at zero. Let  $J_2\subset\mathbb{Q}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$  be the ideal generated by  $f_1,\ldots,f_r$  and all D-minors of  $\Pi(\bullet)$ . As before,  $J_2=\mathbb{Q}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$ . Now proceed similarly to find a non-zero constant  $B_2\in\mathbb{Z}$  of height at most  $C_2(\mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})h)^{A_2}$  such that if there is a point  $x\in\mathbf{V}(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  with all D-minors of  $\Pi(x)$  congruent to 0 modulo  $\ell^k$  then  $B_2\equiv 0 \,\mathrm{mod}\,\ell^k$ . Again, assume  $k_0$  is sufficiently large, e.g.

$$k_0 = \lceil \max\{\log_{\ell}(C_1 h^{A_1}), \log_{\ell}(C_2(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})h)^{A_2})\} \rceil + 1,$$

so that  $B_2 \not\equiv 0 \bmod \ell^{k_0}$ .

Now let  $x, y \in \mathbf{V}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  with  $y - x = \ell^a v$  for some primitive integral vector  $v \in \mathbb{Z}_{\ell}^n$  and  $a > 2k_0$ . For all  $1 \le i \le r$ 

$$0 = f_i(y) = f_i(x + \ell^a v) = \ell^a(\partial_1 f_i(x), \dots, \partial_n f_i(x))v + O(\ell^{2a})$$

so that  $(D_x f)v \in \ell^a \mathbb{Z}_\ell^r$ . By the Smith normal form over the PID  $\mathbb{Z}_\ell$ , there exist  $h_1 \in \mathrm{GL}_r(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  and  $h_2 \in \mathrm{GL}_n(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  such that  $h_1(D_x f)h_2$  is nonzero only on the diagonal where it has entries  $\ell^{k_1}, \ell^{k_2}, \dots, \ell^{k_{n-D}}, 0, \dots, 0$ . Note that our choice of  $k_0$  implies  $\sum_{i \geq 1} k_i \leq k_0$ . Thus,  $(h_2^{-1}v)_i \equiv 0 \mod \ell^{a-k_0}$  for all  $1 \leq i \leq n-D$ . It follows that there exist  $v' \in \mathbb{Z}_\ell^n$  with

$$v \equiv v' \mod \ell^{a-k_0}, \quad (D_x f)v' = 0;$$

Explicitly, take  $v' = h_2(0, \dots, 0, (h_2^{-1}v)_{n-D+1}, \dots)^t$ . In other words, what we have shown above is that the displacement v is close to being tangential.

We shall now try to realize the above perturbation v' of the displacement v within derivatives coming from  $\mathfrak{g}$ . For any  $t_1, \ldots, t_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})} \in \ell \mathbb{Z}_{\ell}$  we have

$$\pi \left(\exp\left(\sum_{i} t_{i} w_{i}\right)\right) x = x + \sum_{i} t_{i} \operatorname{D}\pi(w_{i}) x + O\left(\max_{i} |t_{i}|_{\ell}^{2}\right)$$
$$= x + \Pi(x)t + O\left(\max_{i} |t_{i}|_{\ell}^{2}\right)$$

where  $t = (t_1, \ldots, t_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})})^t$ . As the image of  $\Pi(x)$  is exactly the tangent space at the point x (the kernel of  $D_x f$ ), there exists  $t \in \mathbb{Q}_{\ell}^{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$  with  $\Pi(x)t = \ell^a v'$ . By using the Smith normal form of  $\Pi(x)$ , we conclude that t can be chosen so that  $t \in \ell^{a-k_0} \mathbb{Z}_{\ell}^{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$ . Then  $g = \exp(\sum_i t_i w_i)$  satisfies

$$\pi(g)x \equiv x + \Pi(x)t \equiv x + \ell^a v' \equiv x + \ell^a v \equiv y \bmod \ell^{2a - 2k_0}.$$

As  $2a - 2k_0 > a$ , we have found a new point on the local  $\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_{\ell})$ -orbit through x which is closer to y than x was.

To conclude we repeat the above procedure. By the above, there exists  $g_1 \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  such that  $\|\pi(g_1)x - y\| < \|x - y\|$  and  $\|g_1 - \mathrm{id}\| \leq \|x - y\|\ell^{k_0}$ . By induction, there exist  $g_1, g_2, \ldots$  such that

$$\|\pi(g_n \cdots g_1)x - y\| < \|\pi(g_{n-1} \cdots g_1)x - y\|,$$
  
$$\|g_n - \mathrm{id}\| \le \|\pi(g_{n-1} \cdots g_1)x - y\|\ell^{k_0}$$

for every  $n \ge 1$ . In particular,  $\|g_n \cdots g_1 - \mathrm{id}\| \le \|x - y\| \ell^{k_0}$ . Taking the limit we obtain the proposition.

5.6. **Proof of Theorem 4.4.** The proof of Theorem 4.4 proceeds by induction on the following statement.

**Proposition 5.10.** There exists  $\kappa_2 > 0$  with the following property. For  $n \leq \dim(\mathfrak{g})$  let  $\mathcal{N} = (v_1, \ldots, v_n) \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^n$  be a list of nilpotent elements of pure weight. Let  $\mathbf{M}$  be the Zariski closure of the group generated by  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and the one-parameter unipotent groups  $\{\exp(tv_i) : t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$  for  $1 \leq i \leq n$ . Then for any

$$k \ge (\log_p(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})) + 1)/\kappa_2$$

one of the following is true.

- (a) The group  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is k-generated by a list of nilpotents where each element is contained in the list  $\mathcal{N}$  or is equal to  $z^+$  or  $z^-$  (cf. (3.5)).
- (b) There exist a list of nilpotent elements  $\mathcal{N}' = (v'_1, \dots, v'_n) \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^n$  with

$$\|v_i' - v_i\|_p \le p^{-\kappa_2 k}$$
 for all  $1 \le i \le n$ 

so that the Zariski closure of the group generated by  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and the one-parameter groups  $\exp(\mathbb{Q}_p v_i')$  for  $1 \leq i \leq n$  has strictly smaller dimension than  $\mathbf{M}$ . Moreover, for each  $1 \leq i \leq n$  the nilpotent  $v_i'$  has the same pure weight as  $v_i$  and, if  $v_i$  is highest weight, then so is  $v_i'$ .

*Proof.* The proof, which will be completed in several steps, relies heavily on the effective version of Greenberg's theorem given in Theorem 5.4. We begin by constructing a variety of controlled complexity (using §5.4), which serves as the parameter space.

STEP 0: CONSTRUCTION OF THE PARAMETER SPACE. Let  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n \in \mathbb{Z}$  be the weights of the nilpotents in  $\mathcal{N}$  given in the assumptions of the proposition. Note that there are finitely many options for these weights depending on N. Let  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$  be the variety defined after the proof of Lemma 5.8. In particular,  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$  consists of finitely many closed  $\mathbf{G}$ -orbits and is defined by  $O_N(1)$ -many integral polynomial equations of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  and of degree  $O_N(1)$ .

Let  $\mathbf{V}_0 \subset \mathfrak{g}^n$  be the variety of nilpotent tuples and let  $\mathbf{V} \subset \mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}} \times \mathbf{V}_0$  be the subvariety of points  $((w_+, w_0, w_-), (z_1, \dots, z_n))$  satisfying the additional equations

$$[w_0, z_i] = \lambda_i z_i$$
 for all  $1 \le i \le n$ 

as well as  $[w_+, z_i] = 0$  if the nilpotent element with index  $1 \le i \le n$  given in the proposition is of highest weight. When convenient, we write  $z_{n+1} = w_+$  and  $z_{n+2} = w_-$ . By construction, **V** is **G**-invariant with a surjective **G**-equivariant projection  $\mathbf{V} \to \mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$  and is defined by  $O_N(1)$ -many polynomial equations of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  and of degree  $O_N(1)$ .

The data in the proposition gives rise to an 'initial' point  $\chi_0 \in V_p[0] = \mathbf{V}(\mathbb{Z}_p)$ ; it consists of the  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple given by Proposition 5.6 and the nilpotents in  $\mathcal{N}$  (given by assumption).

STEP 1: CONSTRUCTION OF A SUBVARIETY. We construct the subvariety  $\mathbf{W} \subset \mathbf{V}$  of points  $\chi = (\cdot, (z_i)) \in \mathbf{V}$  for which the group generated by the one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $\{\exp(\cdot z_i)\}_{1 \leq i \leq n+2}$  has dimension strictly smaller than  $d = \dim(\mathbf{M})$ . A priori, it is unclear that this is indeed a subvariety and, if it is, that it can be defined with polynomials of controlled height.

Fix a list of indices  $\mathcal{I} = (i_1, \dots, i_d) \in \{1, \dots, n+2\}^d$  (repetitions are allowed). Given a point  $\chi$  of **V** and the nilpotent elements  $z_i$  within it, define the polynomial

map

$$\Phi_{\chi}^{\mathcal{I}}: t = (t_1, \dots, t_d) \in \mathbf{A}^d \mapsto \exp(t_1 z_{i_1}) \cdots \exp(t_d z_{i_d}) \in \mathbf{G}.$$

The d-minors of  $D_t \Phi_{\chi}^{\mathcal{I}}$  are polynomials in  $\mathbb{Q}[\mathbf{V}][t]$ . Let  $\mathcal{F} \subset \mathbb{Q}[\mathbf{V}]$  be the set of coefficients of these polynomials where we run over the minors of all derivatives for all  $\mathcal{I}$  of length d. Let  $\mathbf{W}$  be the subvariety of  $\mathbf{V}$  defined by the polynomials in  $\mathcal{F}$ . This will be the subvariety we apply Greenberg's theorem (Theorem 5.4) to. Notably, the complexity of  $\mathbf{W}$  satisfies the analogous bound as  $\mathbf{V}$  does. Returning to the initial goal of this step, a simple dimension increase argument shows that  $\chi = (\cdot, (z_i)) \in \mathbf{W}$  if and only if the group generated by the one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $\{\exp(\cdot z_i)\}$  has dimension strictly smaller than d. In particular,  $\mathbf{W}$  is invariant under the  $\mathbf{G}$ -action.

Specializing to the 'initial' point  $\chi_0$ , one would like some d-minor of the derivative of one of the maps  $\Phi^{\mathcal{I}}_{\chi_0}$  to be large. We shall see that this amounts to saying that  $\chi_0$  is not too close to  $\mathbf{W}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ .

STEP 2: APPLYING GREENBERG'S THEOREM. Let  $k \geq 1$ . Suppose first that there exists a polynomial  $f \in \mathcal{F}$  for which  $|f(\chi_0)| \geq p^{-k}$ . We prove (a) in this case. Let  $\mathcal{I}$  be the index list f is associated to. The so-defined map  $\Phi_{\chi_0}^{\mathcal{I}}$  maps into  $\mathbf{M}$ . The minor of  $D_t \Phi_{\chi_0}^{\mathcal{I}}$  of which f is a coefficient is hence a polynomial in t with one coefficient of size at least  $p^{-k}$ . In particular, there exists  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p^d$  so that  $D_t \Phi_{\chi_0}^{\mathcal{I}}$  has a minor of size at least  $p^{-k}$  (using that p is assumed sufficiently large). Therefore M is k-generated by the nilpotents  $v_{i_1}, \ldots, v_{i_d}$  where  $\mathcal{I} = (i_1, \ldots, i_d)$  and where  $v_{n+1}$  resp.  $v_{n+2}$  are the upper resp. lower nilpotent in the  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple associated to the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$ .

Assume now that  $|f(\chi_0)| < p^{-k}$  for all  $f \in \mathcal{F}$ . We apply the effective version of Greenberg's theorem in Theorem 5.4 to  $\mathbf{W}$  and let A > 0 be the corresponding exponent (which depends only on N). If k is assumed sufficiently large, there exists a point  $\chi \in \mathbf{W}(\mathbb{Z}_p)$  with

$$\|\chi - \chi_0\| \le p^{-k/A}.$$

The same estimate holds true for the images of  $\chi$ ,  $\chi_0$  under the projection  $\mathbf{V} \to \mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$ . By Proposition 5.9, there exists  $g \in G_p[0]$  with  $\|g - \mathrm{id}\| \leq p^{-k/A + \star} \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\star}$  such that  $g.\chi$  and  $\chi_0$  have the same image under the projection. Observe that  $g.\chi \in \mathbf{W}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  and that, by the estimate on g,  $\|g.\chi - \chi_0\| \leq p^{-k/A + \star} \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\star}$ . Write

$$\chi' = g.\chi = (\cdot, (v_i')_{i < n+2}).$$

STEP 3: VERIFYING PROPERTIES IN (b). We now show that the nilpotents  $v'_1, \ldots, v'_n$  satisfy the properties in part (b). Since  $\chi', \chi_0$  project to the same point in  $\mathbf{E}'_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , the nilpotents  $v'_1, \ldots, v'_n$  satisfy the weight (and highest weight) requirement of (b).

Let  $\mathbf{M}'$  be the group generated by  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  and the one-parameter unipotent subgroups obtained from the nilpotents  $v_1', \ldots, v_n'$ . It remains to show that  $\dim(\mathbf{M}') < d = \dim(\mathbf{M})$ . Since  $\chi' \in \mathbf{W}$ , the Zariski closure  $\mathbf{M}''$  of the group generated by the one-parameter subgroups  $\{\exp(tv_i'): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$  for  $1 \le i \le n+2$  is less than  $\dim(\mathbf{M})$ . Notice that  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  is 0-generated by  $v_{n+1}', v_{n+2}', v_{n+1}'$  where  $v_{n+1}' = v_{n+1}, v_{n+2}' = v_{n+2}$ . Therefore,  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)) \subset \mathbf{M}''(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  and  $\mathbf{M}'' = \mathbf{M}'$  which proves (b) and hence the proposition.

*Proof of Theorem* 4.4. The theorem follows from Proposition 5.10 by recursion as follows.

We begin by applying Proposition 5.10 for  $k_1 = \lfloor \delta k \rfloor$ . If Option (a) holds for this choice, we conclude with  $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}} = \mathcal{N}$  and  $\alpha = 1$ . Otherwise, there exists  $\mathcal{N}^{(1)}$  as in Option (b) so that in particular  $\|\mathcal{N}^{(1)} - \mathcal{N}\| \leq p^{-\kappa_2 k_1}$ .

Define recursively  $k_j = \lfloor \delta \kappa_2 k_{j-1} \rfloor$  so that

$$(\delta \kappa_2)^{j-1} \delta k - j \le k_i \le (\delta \kappa_2)^{j-1} \delta k.$$

At the *j*-th step of the induction, we are given a list of nilpotents  $\mathcal{N}^{(j-1)}$  satisfying, in particular,  $\|\mathcal{N}^{(j-1)} - \mathcal{N}\| \leq p^{-\kappa_2 k_{j-1}}$ . Applying Proposition 5.10 with  $k_j$  we either conclude with  $\alpha = (\delta \kappa_2)^{j-1}$  and the list  $\mathcal{N}^{(j-1)}$  or we find a new list  $\mathcal{N}^{(j)}$ .

At each step the group generated as in (b) decreases in dimension and hence the induction stops after less than  $\dim(\mathfrak{g})$  many steps.

#### 6. Diophantine points and an effective avoidance principle

In this section, we recall the notion of Diophantine points introduced by E.L., Margulis, A.M., and Shah in [50] and the effective avoidance results therein. Given the desired controlled dependence on **G** we will also use diameter estimates due to A.M., Salehi-Golsefidy, and Thillmany [60].

Let  $S = \{\infty, p\} \subset \Sigma$ . The definitions in §3.1 transfer seamlessly to  $\mathbb{Q}_{S}$ -points where we write  $c_{S}(\cdot)$  for the corresponding content on  $\mathbb{Q}_{S}^{n}$  for  $\mathbb{Q}_{S} = \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{Q}_{p}$  (see specifically (3.2)). We write  $G_{S} = \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_{S}))$ ,  $\Gamma_{S} = G_{S} \cap \operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}[1/p])$ , and  $X_{S} = \Gamma_{S} \setminus G_{S}$ . By strong approximation, there is a quotient map

$$\pi_{\mathcal{S}}: X \to X_{\mathcal{S}}.$$

Indeed, since p is a good prime, all  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -simple factors of  $\mathbf{G}$  are  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -isotropic. We can thus apply strong approximation for  $\mathbf{G}$  (recall that  $\mathbf{G}$  is assumed simply connected), the set of places  $\mathcal{S}$ , and the compact open subgroup  $\prod_{\ell \in \Sigma \setminus \mathcal{S}} K_\ell \subset \prod'_{\ell \in \Sigma \setminus \mathcal{S}} \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}_\ell)$  (where  $K_\ell = \rho^{-1}(\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell))$  as in §3.1).

6.1. Bounds on the height in the cusp. Since **G** is assumed to be  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic, X is compact. The following lemma establishes an upper bound for the height in the cusp when X is viewed as a subset of  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}) \setminus \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A})$ .

**Proposition 6.1.** There exists  $A_7 > 0$  such that for any  $g \in G(\mathbb{A})$  we have

$$\min_{w \in \mathbb{Q}^N \setminus \{0\}} \mathsf{c}(\rho(g)w) \gg \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-A_7}.$$

The proof below uses geometric invariant theory. Recall that, by a result of Hilbert, the ring  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1,\ldots,x_N]^{\mathbf{G}}$  of **G**-invariant polynomials in  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1,\ldots,x_N]$  (where the action is through  $\rho$ ) is finitely generated since **G** is semisimple.

**Lemma 6.2.** There exist **G**-invariant polynomials  $f_1, \ldots, f_r \in \mathbb{Z}[x_1, \ldots, x_N]$  of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  and degree  $O_N(1)$  which generate the ring  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1, \ldots, x_N]^{\mathbf{G}}$ . Moreover,  $r = O_N(1)$ .

*Proof.* We first claim that there are polynomials  $f'_1, \ldots, f'_{r'} \in \overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1, \ldots, x_N]$  of degree at most  $d = O_N(1)$  generating  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1, \ldots, x_N]^{\mathbf{G}}$  where  $r' = O_N(1)$ . This statement depends only on the  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ -isomorphism class of the group  $\mathbf{G}$  and of the representation over  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ . There are finitely many  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ -isomorphism classes of simply connected groups over  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$  with dimension at most  $\dim(\mathrm{SL}_N)$  and for each such

class there are finitely many isomorphism classes of representations in each given dimension. This implies the above initial claim.

The vector space V of  $\mathbf{G}$ -invariant polynomials of degree at most d is defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  (since  $\mathbf{G}$  and  $\rho$  are). If  $\hat{\rho}$  is the  $\mathbf{G}$ -action on  $\mathbb{Q}[x_1,\ldots,x_N]$  and  $v_1,\ldots,v_{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$  is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -basis of  $\mathfrak{g}$  of integral vectors of height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})$  then

$$V = \{ f \in \mathbb{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_N] : \deg(f) \le d, \ D\hat{\rho}(v_i)f = 0 \text{ for all } 1 \le i \le \dim(\mathfrak{g}) \}.$$

By construction, V generates  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}[x_1,\ldots,x_N]^{\mathbf{G}}$ . By Siegel's lemma there exists a basis  $f_1,\ldots,f_{\dim(V)}\in\mathbb{Z}[x_1,\ldots,x_N]$  of V over  $\mathbb{Q}$  where the coefficients of the polynomials  $f_i$  are  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  in absolute value. This proves the lemma.  $\square$ 

Proof of Proposition 6.1. We first claim that all **G**-orbits through points in  $\mathbb{Q}^N$  are closed. It follows from geometric invariant theory and, more specifically, a result of Kempf [42] that for any  $w \in \mathbb{Q}^N$  with  $\overline{\mathbf{G}.w} \setminus \mathbf{G}.w$  non-empty there exists a cocharacter  $\lambda : \mathbf{G}_m \to \mathbf{G}$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  with  $\lim_{t\to 0} \lambda(t)w \notin \mathbf{G}.w$ . But  $\mathbf{G}$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic and so the claim follows.

By geometric invariant theory, see e.g. [63, §1.2] or [85, §4.4], there exists for any two closed **G**-orbits  $\mathbf{G}.w_1 \neq \mathbf{G}.w_2$  an invariant polynomial f with  $f(w_1) \neq f(w_2)$ . Equivalently, the closed orbits are separated by some  $f_i$  where  $f_1, \ldots, f_r$  are as in Lemma 6.2. Without loss of generality, we may assume  $f_1 = 1$  and  $f_i(0) = 0$  for all i > 1. We may also suppose that the polynomials  $f_i$  are homogeneous.

Now let  $w \in \mathbb{Q}^N$  be non-zero and let  $f_i$  for i > 1 be such that  $f_i(w) \neq 0$ . Then

$$\prod_{\ell \in \Sigma} |f_i(w)|_{\ell} = \prod_{\ell \in \Sigma} |f_i(g_{\ell}.w)|_{\ell} \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^* \operatorname{\mathsf{c}}(gw)^{\operatorname{deg}(f_i)}.$$

The left-hand side is equal to 1 since  $f_i(w) \neq 0$  and we deduce that  $c(gw) \gg ht(\mathbf{G})^{-\star}$ . Hence, the proposition follows.

6.2. **Diameter estimate.** The following is a consequence of [60] in combination with volume and height comparison in Proposition 3.1 (Proposition A.2) and the estimate of the height in the cusp in Proposition 6.1.

**Theorem 6.3.** There exists  $A_8 > 0$  depending only on N with the following property. For any  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})$  there exists  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q})$  such that

- $\|\gamma g\|_{\ell} = 1$  for any prime  $\ell \neq p$ ,
- $\|\gamma g\|_p \le p^{A_8} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{A_8}$ , and
- $\|\gamma g\|_{\infty} \ll 1$ .

In particular,

$$\|\gamma g\| \ll p^{A_8} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{A_8}.$$

We remark for later purposes that p is only required to be a good prime for X (and not for  $Y_D$ ) to obtain the above theorem.

*Proof.* It is shown in [60, Thm. 5.5] and its proof that the above theorem holds when the second item is replaced by

$$\|\gamma g\|_p \ll \big(\min_{w \neq 0} \mathsf{c}(gw)\big)^{-\star} \mathrm{vol}(X)^{\star} p^{\star}.$$

By Proposition 3.1 we have  $\operatorname{vol}(X) \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*$  and by Proposition 6.1 we have  $\min_{w \neq 0} \operatorname{c}(gw) \gg \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star}$ . Thus, Theorem 6.3 follows.

6.3. Diophantine points and effective linearization. A connected  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \subset \operatorname{SL}_N$  is said to belong to class  $\mathcal{H}$  if  $\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{C})$  is generated by unipotent subgroups, or equivalently if the radical of  $\mathbf{L}$  is unipotent. Since  $\mathbf{G}$  is assumed  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic, any  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$  of class  $\mathcal{H}$  is semisimple. We write  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{G}}$  for the collection of connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ .

Recall from §3.1 that given  $L \in \mathcal{H}_G$  we write  $v_L$  for one of the two primitive integral vectors in the rational line

$$\bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})} \operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L}) \subset \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})} \mathfrak{g}.$$

We write  $\eta_{\mathbf{L}}: g \in \mathrm{SL}_N \mapsto g^{-1}.v_{\mathbf{L}}$  for the right orbit map through  $v_{\mathbf{L}}$ .

**Definition 6.4** ([50]). Let  $\epsilon : \mathbb{R}^+ \to (0,1)$  be a monotone decreasing function and let  $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$ . A point  $\Gamma_{\mathcal{S}}g$  in  $X_{\mathcal{S}}$  is called  $(\epsilon, t)$ -Diophantine (for the action of  $U = \{u(s)\}$  with generator z as in (3.4)) if for all  $\mathbf{L} \in \mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{G}}$  with  $\{e\} \neq \mathbf{L} \neq \rho(\mathbf{G})$  and  $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{S}}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g)) < e^t$ 

(6.1) 
$$||z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g)|| \ge \epsilon (\mathsf{c}_{\mathcal{S}}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g))).$$

Here, we wrote  $z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g) = z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g)_p$  for simplicity.

We turn to phrasing the main theorem of [50] in our setting.

**Theorem 6.5** ([50]). There exists a constant  $A_9 > 0$  depending only on N with the following property. Let  $g \in G_S$ , t > 0, k > 0, and  $\eta \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$ . Suppose that for all r > 0

$$\epsilon(r) \le r^{-\mathbf{A_9}} (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-1} \eta \, p^{-1})^{\mathbf{A_9}}.$$

Then at least one of the following is true:

(1) (Many Diophantine points) We have

$$\left|\left\{|s| \leq p^k : \Gamma_{\mathcal{S}}gu(s) \text{ is not } (\epsilon, t)\text{-Diophantine}\right\}\right| \leq (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})p)^{\mathbf{A_9}}\eta^{\frac{1}{\mathbf{A_9}}}p^k.$$

(2) (Obstruction from a class  $\mathcal{H}$ -subgroup) There exist a non-trivial proper subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \in \mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{G}}$  such that for all  $|s| \leq p^k$ 

$$c_{\mathcal{S}}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(gu(s))) \le (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}pe^{t})^{\mathbf{A}_{9}},$$
  
$$\|z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{L}}(gu(s))\| \le p^{-k/\mathbf{A}_{9}}(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}pe^{t})^{\mathbf{A}_{9}}.$$

(3) (Obstruction from a normal-subgroup) There exist a non-trivial proper normal  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \lhd \rho(\mathbf{G})$  such that

$$||z \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| \le \epsilon \left( \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^{\frac{1}{A_{\mathbf{9}}}} \left( \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G}) p \right)^{-A_{\mathbf{9}}} \eta \right)^{\frac{1}{A_{\mathbf{9}}}}.$$

As phrased, the above uses that G is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic. We have also used Theorem 6.3 to make the dependency on G in the main theorem of [50] explicit (see [50, Lemma 2.8]). We have additionally absorbed implicit multiplicative constants using the fact that p is assumed sufficiently large.

The following corollary of Theorem 6.5 establishes an abundance of Diophantine points on  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ .

**Corollary 6.6.** There exists a constant  $A_{10} > A_9$  depending only on N with the following property. Let  $\eta \in (0, 1/2)$ . Suppose that for all r > 0

(6.2) 
$$\epsilon(r) \le r^{-A_9} (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-1} \eta \, p^{-1})^{A_{10}}$$

For any t > 0 at least one of the following is true:

(a) (Many Diophantine points) We have

$$\mu(\{y \in Y_{\mathcal{D}} : \pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y) \text{ is not } (\epsilon, t) \text{-Diophantine}\}) \leq (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})p)^{\mathbf{A_9}} \eta^{\frac{1}{\mathbf{A_9}}}.$$

(b) (Obstruction from an intermediate semisimple subgroup) There exists a non-trivial proper semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  containing  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  such that

$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})g_{\mathcal{D}}]) = \operatorname{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_{\mathcal{D}})) \le (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}p\operatorname{e}^{t})^{\mathbf{A}_{10}}.$$

For the proof, we will require the following lemma giving an effective isolation statement for Lie ideals of  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

**Lemma 6.7.** For any proper normal  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \triangleleft \rho(\mathbf{G})$  we have

$$||z \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| = 1.$$

Proof. Suppose that  $||z \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| < 1$ . Since **L** is normal, this implies that  $||w \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| < 1$  for any  $w \in \mathfrak{h}'[0]$  where  $\mathfrak{h}' = \operatorname{Lie}(\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)))$ . In particular, the reduction  $\underline{\mathfrak{h}'}$  of  $\mathfrak{h}'$  modulo p is contained in a proper ideal of  $\underline{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Since we assumed that  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is not contained in a proper  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factor of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ , this contradicts Lemma 3.7.

Proof of Corollary 6.6. By Theorem 6.3, there exists  $\gamma \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}))$  so that  $g = \gamma g_{\mathcal{D}}$  satisfies

$$g_{\ell} \in \mathrm{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$$
 for all  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $\|g_{\infty}\| \ll 1$ , and  $\|g_{p}\| \leq p^{A_{8}} \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{A_{8}}$ .

Recall that the U-action on  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is ergodic. There exists

$$h \in g_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g_{\mathcal{D}} \cap \{h' \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{A}) : ||h'|| \leq \frac{3}{2}\}$$

such that  $x = [gh] \in Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is Birkhoff generic and satisfies the pointwise ergodic theorem for the characteristic function of the set of  $(\epsilon, t)$ -Diophantine points. We apply Theorem 6.5 to  $\pi_{\mathcal{S}}(x)$  for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . One of the options (1)-(3) holds infinitely often (i.e. for infinitely many  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ). If (1) holds infinitely often, we conclude (a) (for any  $A_{10} \geq A_9$ ).

Assume (2) holds infinitely often. Notice that for any R > 0 there are finitely many  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups  $\mathbf{L}'$  with  $\mathbf{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}'}(gh)) \leq R$ . We may thus assume that (2) holds infinitely often for some proper subgroup  $\mathbf{L}' \in \mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{G}}$  with

$$c(\eta_{\mathbf{L}'}(gh)) = c_{\mathcal{S}}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}'}(\pi_{\mathcal{S}}(gh))) \le (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}p e^{t})^{\mathbf{A}_{9}}.$$

Here, we used  $(gh)_{\ell} \in \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for  $\ell \neq p$  in the first equality. As the second inequality in (2) holds for infinitely many k, we have  $\|z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{L}'}(gh)\| = 0$ . In particular,  $z \in \operatorname{Ad}(gh)^{-1}\operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L}')$  and hence  $U \subset (gh)^{-1}\mathbf{L}'gh = (g_{\mathcal{D}}h)^{-1}\mathbf{L}(g_{\mathcal{D}}h)$  for  $\mathbf{L} = \gamma^{-1}\mathbf{L}'\gamma$ . By density of xU in  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  this shows that

$$Y_{\mathcal{D}} = \overline{xU} = \overline{[gh]U} = \overline{[g_{\mathcal{D}}h]U} \subset [\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})g_{\mathcal{D}}h]$$

and so  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} \subset [\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})g_{\mathcal{D}}]$  since  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is invariant under h. In particular, there exists for any  $h' \in \mathbf{H}(\mathbb{R})$  some  $\gamma' \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})$  and  $m \in \mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})$  with  $\iota(h') = \gamma' m$ . Since  $h'_{\ell} = \mathrm{id}$  for any prime  $\ell$ , this shows  $\gamma' \in \mathbf{L}(\mathbb{Q})$  and so  $\iota(h') \in \mathbf{L}(\mathbb{R})$ . Thus,  $\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{R})) \subset \mathbf{L}(\mathbb{R})$  and so  $\iota(\mathbf{H}) \subset \mathbf{L}$  by Zariski-density. By the above bound on  $\mathbf{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}'}(g)) = \mathbf{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_{\mathcal{D}}))$ , (b) follows.

Assume (3) in Theorem 6.5 holds infinitely often (or once) for some non-trivial proper normal subgroup  $\mathbf{L} = \mathbf{L}' \lhd \rho(\mathbf{G})$ . Then by Lemma 6.7

$$p^{-\star} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star} \le ||z \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| \le (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}p)^{-\star A_{10} + \star} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^{-\star}$$

and so  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \ll \left(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta^{-1}p\right)^{-\star A_{10}+\star}$ . If  $A_{10}>0$  is chosen sufficiently large, this gives a contradiction as  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G}), \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \geq 1$  and  $\eta \in (0, 1/2)$ .

For future convenience, we choose  $\eta = \eta_0 > 0$  with

(6.3) 
$$(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})p)^{\mathbf{A}_{9}} \eta_{0}^{\frac{1}{\mathbf{A}_{9}}} = \frac{1}{0}$$

and set

(6.4) 
$$\epsilon_0(r) := r^{-A_9} (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-1} \eta_0 p^{-1})^{A_{10}}.$$

In particular, for all r > 0

$$\epsilon_0(r) \gg r^{-\star} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star} p^{-\star}.$$

To simplify the terminology, we will say that  $x \in X_{\mathcal{S}}$  is T-Diophantine if it is  $(\epsilon_0, \log(T))$ -Diophantine.

Corollary 6.8. Suppose that

(6.5) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) > \left(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta_0^{-1}p\right)^{2A_{10}}.$$

For any  $n \geq 0$ , the set of  $y \in Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  with

$$\left|\left\{|s| \le p^n : \pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y)u(s) \text{ is } \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}} \text{-Diophantine}\right\}\right| \le \frac{2}{3}p^n$$

has  $\mu$ -measure at most  $\frac{1}{3}$ .

*Proof.* By Corollary 6.6 and in view of the choice of  $\eta_0$  in (6.3), we either have as in (a)

(6.6) 
$$\mu(\{y \in Y_{\mathcal{D}} : \pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y) \text{ is not } \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}}\text{-Diophantine}\}) \leq \frac{1}{9}$$
 or as in (b)

$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \leq \left(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})\eta_0^{-1} p \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}}\right)^{A_{10}}.$$

The latter contradicts our assumption on the minimal complexity in (6.5) and so (6.6) holds.

Given  $n \geq 0$  and  $y \in Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  set

$$f(y) = p^{-n} |\{|s| \le p^n : \pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y)u(s) \text{ is not } \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}}\text{-Diophantine}\}|$$

By *U*-invariance of  $\mu$  and (6.6) we have  $\int f d\mu \leq \frac{1}{9}$ . The corollary thus follows from the Chebyshev inequality.

## 7. An effective closing Lemma

The main result of this section is the effective closing lemma in Proposition 7.1. Throughout the section, we fix a Lie subalgebra  $\mathfrak{m} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  and our standing assumption is that

(7.1) 
$$\mathfrak{m}$$
 is  $\mathrm{Ad}(U)$ -invariant.

Denote by  $\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}} \in \mathbb{P}(\wedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}\mathfrak{g}_p)$  the point corresponding to  $\mathfrak{m}$ . The projective space  $\mathbb{P}(\wedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}\mathfrak{g}_p)$  is equipped with the metric given by  $d(\hat{v}, \hat{w}) = \min_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}} \|v - \alpha w\|$  for any choice of unit vectors in  $v \in \hat{v}, w \in \hat{w}$ . Note that  $G_p$  acts on  $\mathbb{P}(\wedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}\mathfrak{g}_p)$  through the adjoint representation. We say that  $\mathfrak{m}$  is  $\varepsilon$ -normalized by an element  $g \in G_p$  if

$$d(g.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq \varepsilon.$$

We will study this notion further in §8 below. Here, we prove the following.

**Proposition 7.1.** There exists  $\kappa_3 \in (0,1)$  so that the following holds. Let

$$n \geq \frac{1}{62} (\log_p(\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})) + 1).$$

Assume there is a point  $y \in X$  and a measurable subset

$$\mathsf{E} \subset \{r \in \mathbb{Q}_p : |r|_p \le p^n\}$$

with the following properties:

- (1)  $\pi_{\mathcal{S}}(yu(s))$  is  $p^n$ -Diophantine for all  $s \in \mathsf{E}$ ,
- (2)  $|\mathsf{E}| > p^{n(1-\kappa_3)}$ , and
- (3) for all  $s, s' \in E$ , we have

$$yu(s) = yu(s')\rho(g_{ss'})$$

where  $g_{ss'} \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R}) \times K_f$  satisfies  $||g_{ss'}||_{\infty} \leq 2$  and is so that the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{m}$  is  $p^{-n}$ -normalized by  $(g_{ss'})_p$ .

Then  $\mathfrak{m}$  is a semisimple ideal of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$ .

For quotients of real groups, an analogous result was obtained in [51] and, in fact, significantly strengthened using [50]. For our purposes, the above proposition is sufficient. The proof we give below follows the argument given in [51] by adapting it to the current p-adic setting; we include it for completeness.

7.1. Almost invariant subalgebras. The following proposition, which is of independent interest, will play an important role in the proof of Proposition 7.1. For a lattice element  $\gamma \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})$  the height  $\mathrm{ht}(\gamma)$  is the Euclidean norm of the smallest non-zero multiple of  $\gamma$  with integer coefficients.

**Proposition 7.2.** For any r > 0 there exist A > 0 and C > 0 (depending on r and N) with the following property.

Let T > 2,  $\delta > 0$ , and suppose that we have the following.

- (1)  $\{\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_r\} \subset \rho(\mathbf{G})(\mathbb{Q}) \text{ with } \operatorname{ht}(\gamma_i) \leq T.$
- (2) The Zariski closure of  $\langle \gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_r \rangle$  equals  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ .
- (3) For every  $1 \le i \le r$  the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{m}$  is  $\delta$ -normalized by  $\gamma_i$  i.e. we have

$$(7.2) d(\gamma_i.\hat{\nu}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{\nu}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq \delta.$$

Then either

$$C\delta > (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})pT)^{-A}$$

or  $\mathfrak{m}$  is an ideal of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$ .

The proof invokes the effective version of Greenberg's theorem (Theorem 5.4) and the following isolation property for ideals of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$ .

**Lemma 7.3.** There exists  $A_{11} > 1$  depending only on N so that the following holds. Suppose that  $\mathfrak{m}$  is a Lie subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  and that there exists a Lie ideal  $\mathfrak{m}'$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  with

$$d(\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}'}, \hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq p^{-A_{11}} ht(\mathbf{G})^{-A_{11}}.$$

Then  $\mathfrak{m} = \mathfrak{m}'$  is an ideal.

The proof of Lemma 7.3 is, mutatis mutandis, the proof of [51, Lemma 3.3]; we omit it here.

Proof of Proposition 7.2. Take a basis  $w_1, \ldots, w_s$  of the  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -submodule  $\mathfrak{m}[0]$ . For any  $1 \le i \le r$  and  $1 \le j \le s$  we have

$$\|\operatorname{Ad}(\gamma_i)w_j \wedge w_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge \ldots w_s\| = \|\operatorname{Ad}(\gamma_i)w_j\| \left\| \frac{\operatorname{Ad}(\gamma_i)w_j}{\|\operatorname{Ad}(\gamma_i)w_j\|} \wedge w_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge w_s \right\|$$
(7.3)
$$\ll T^* \delta$$

using  $ht(\gamma_i) \leq T$  for the first term and (7.2) for the second. We want to perturb the vectors  $w_1, \ldots, w_s$  to obtain new vectors nearby that span a subalgebra normalized by all  $\gamma_i$  (and hence by **G**). For this, we define

$$\mathbf{Z}_1 = \left\{ (w'_1, \dots, w'_s) \in \mathfrak{g}^s : [w'_i, w'_j] \land w'_1 \land \dots \land w'_s = 0 \text{ for all } i, j \right\},$$

$$\mathbf{Z}_2 = \left\{ (w'_1, \dots, w'_s) \in \mathfrak{g}^s : \operatorname{Ad}(\gamma_i) w'_i \land w'_1 \land \dots \land w'_s = 0 \text{ for all } i, j \right\}.$$

Both  $\mathbf{Z}_1$  and  $\mathbf{Z}_2$  are defined by integral equations with height  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^*T^*$ . As  $\mathfrak{m}$  is a Lie algebra,  $(w_1,\ldots,w_s)\in \mathbf{Z}_1(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ . This, (7.3), and Theorem 5.4 imply that there exists  $(w'_1, \ldots, w'_s) \in (\mathbf{Z}_1 \cap \mathbf{Z}_2)(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  with  $||w'_i - w_i|| \ll \delta^*$  for all i unless  $\delta \gg \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star} T^{-\star} p^{-\star}$ . The subspace  $\mathfrak{m}'$  spanned by  $w'_1, \ldots, w'_s$  is a Lie algebra and satisfies  $d(\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}'}, \hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \ll \delta^{\star}$ . Also, as  $(w'_1, \ldots, w'_s) \in \mathbf{Z}_2$ , the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{m}'$ is normalized by all  $\gamma_i$  and, thus, is a Lie ideal by Zariski density of the group  $\langle \gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_k \rangle$  in  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ . Lemma 7.3 implies that  $\mathfrak{m}$  needs to be an ideal as well unless, again,  $\delta \gg \text{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star} T^{-\star} p^{-\star}$ . This proves the proposition.

7.2. **Proof of Proposition 7.1.** We will complete the proof of Proposition 7.1 in various steps. The proof uses an inductive process to construct a nontrivial group  $L < \rho(G)$  of class  $\mathcal{H}$  and of controlled height so that a piece of the U-orbit through y stays very close to a translate of the orbit  $[\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})]$ . Then using our assumption (1) in Proposition 7.1, we conclude that  $\mathbf{L} = \rho(\mathbf{G})$ . After this is established, the proposition follows from Proposition 7.2.

Notation and setup for the proof. Let  $y \in X$  and E be as in the statement of Proposition 7.1 satisfying  $|E| > p^{n(1-\kappa)}$  for some  $\kappa \in (0,1/2)$  which will be determined later. In particular, we have for  $s, s' \in E$ 

$$yu(s) = yu(s')\rho(g_{ss'})$$

and

(7.5) 
$$d((g_{ss'})_p.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq p^{-n}.$$

Furthermore,  $(g_{ss'})_{\ell} \in K_{\ell}$  for any  $\ell$  and  $||g_{ss'}||_{\infty} \leq 2$ . We set  $\alpha = \kappa^{1/(2(1+\dim(\mathbf{G})))}$  and may determine  $\alpha$  instead of  $\kappa$  in the proof below (depending only on N). For every  $0 \le j \le 1 + \dim(\mathbf{G})$ , let

(7.6) 
$$\alpha_j = \alpha^{1+\dim(\mathbf{G})-j}$$
 and  $R_j := p^{\lceil n\alpha_j \rceil}$ .

We have  $R_{1+\dim(\mathbf{G})} = p^n$  and  $R_{j+1}^{\alpha} \leq R_j \leq R_{j+1}^{\alpha} p$  for every  $0 \leq j \leq \dim(\mathbf{G})$ . In view of our assumptions on n, we assume that

(7.7) 
$$R_0^{\kappa} \ge p \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G}).$$

A pigeonhole principle argument. We need good density points for E simultaneously in all scales  $R_j$  for  $0 \le j \le \dim(\mathbf{G}) + 1$ . This is obtained using a simple pigeonholing argument.

We proceed inductively, let  $j = \dim(\mathbf{G})$ . Take a subdivision of

$$\mathsf{B}(0, R_{j+1}) = \{ r \in \mathbb{Q}_p : |r|_p \le R_{j+1} \}$$

into  $R_{j+1}/R_j$ -disjoint balls  $\mathsf{B}(s,R_j)=\{r:|s-r|_p\leq R_j\}$ . By the pigeonhole principle, there is some  $t_j\in\mathsf{B}(0,R_{j+1})$  such that

$$\left|\mathsf{B}(t_j,R_j)\cap\mathsf{E}\right|\geq \frac{p^{n(1-\kappa)}R_j}{R_{j+1}}=R_jp^{-n\kappa}\geq p^{n(\alpha-\kappa)}.$$

Replace  $B(0, R_{\dim(\mathbf{G})+1})$  with  $B(t_{\dim(\mathbf{G})}, R_{\dim(\mathbf{G})})$  and repeat the above argument. Iterating this process  $(\dim(\mathbf{G}) + 1)$ -times we get

$$\{t_0,\ldots,t_{\dim(\mathbf{G})}\}\subset\mathsf{B}(0,R_{\dim(\mathbf{G})+1})$$

such that the following holds for all  $0 \le j \le \dim(\mathbf{G})$ :

- (a)  $t_{j'} \in \mathsf{B}(t_j, R_j)$ , for all  $0 \le j' \le j$ , and
- (b)  $|\mathsf{B}(t_i,R_i)\cap\mathsf{E}|\geq p^{n(\alpha_j-\kappa)}$ . (Here, recall that  $\alpha_i>\kappa$ .)

Put  $t_{\dim(\mathbf{G})+1} := 0$ .

Finding S-arithmetic elements with controlled height. Write y = [g] for  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$ . Fix some  $s_0 \in \mathsf{B}(t_0, R_0) \cap \mathsf{E}$  and let  $\gamma_0 \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q}))$  be so that for  $g_0 = \gamma_0 gu(s_0) \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$  we have

(7.8) 
$$g_{0,\ell} \in \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell) \quad \text{for } \ell \neq p,$$
$$\|g_{0,p}\|_p \ll p^{\mathbf{A_8}} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\mathbf{A_8}}, \text{ and}$$
$$\|g_{0,\infty}\|_{\infty} \ll 1.$$

Note that such a lattice element  $\gamma_0$  exists thanks to Theorem 6.3.

By (7.4) and (7.5) for  $s' = s_0$  there exists for all  $s \in \mathsf{E}$  a lattice element  $\gamma_s \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})) \cap \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q}) \subset \rho(\mathbf{G})(\mathbb{Q})$  so that

(7.9) 
$$\gamma_s g_0 u(-s_0) u(s) = g_0 \mathsf{g}_s \quad \text{and} \quad \mathsf{d}(\mathsf{g}_{s,p}.\hat{\nu}_{\mathfrak{m}}, \hat{\nu}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq p^{-n}$$

where  $g_s = \rho(g_{ss_0})$ . This and (7.8) in particular imply that  $\gamma_{s,\ell} \in SL_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  for all  $\ell \neq p$ . Thus,  $\gamma_s \in \Gamma_{\mathcal{S}}$ . By (7.9), (7.8) and (7.7) we further have for all  $s \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_i, R_i)$ 

(7.10) 
$$\|\gamma_s\|_p \ll p^* \mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^* R_j^* \ll R_j^*,$$
 
$$\|\gamma_s\|_{\infty} \ll 1$$

and, in particular,

$$\|\gamma_s\| = \max\{\|\gamma_s\|_p, \|\gamma_s\|_{\infty}\} \ll R_j^{\star},$$
  
$$\operatorname{ht}(\gamma_s) \ll R_j^{\star}.$$

Lastly, notice that if  $\gamma_s = \gamma_{s'}$  for  $s, s' \in \mathsf{E}$  then by (7.9)

$$u(s) = u(s_0)g_0^{-1}\gamma_s^{-1}g_0\mathsf{g}_s = u(s_0)g_0^{-1}\gamma_{s'}^{-1}g_0\mathsf{g}_s = u(s')\mathsf{g}_{s'}^{-1}\mathsf{g}_s$$

and so  $u(s-s') \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_p)$  using  $(\mathsf{g}_s)_p, (\mathsf{g}_{s'})_p \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_p)$ . By choice of the unipotent subgroup U in (3.4), we have  $s-s' \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ . Since  $|\mathsf{B}(t_j,R_j) \cap \mathsf{E}| \geq p^{n(\alpha_j-\kappa)}$ , this proves

(7.11) 
$$\#\{\gamma_s : s \in B(t_j, R_j) \cap \mathsf{E}\} \ge p^{n(\alpha_j - \kappa)}.$$

Finding a controlled semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group. For  $j \in \{0, ..., \dim(\mathbf{G}) + 1\}$ , define

$$\mathbf{L}'_j = \overline{\left\langle \{ \gamma_s : s \in \mathsf{B}(t_j, R_j) \cap \mathsf{E} \} \right\rangle^z} \text{ and } \mathbf{L}_j = \text{the identity component of } \mathbf{L}'_j.$$

These are  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ . Dimension considerations imply that there exists some  $0 \leq j_0 \leq \dim(\mathbf{G})$ , so that  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0} = \mathbf{L}_{j_0+1}$ . Note that  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0}$  is not necessarily in  $\mathcal{H}$  (i.e. might not be semisimple). Let  $\mathbf{L} := \mathbf{L}_{j_0}^{\mathcal{H}}$  be the maximal subgroup of class  $\mathcal{H}$  which is contained in  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0}$ . Since  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0}$  is reductive,  $\mathbf{L} = [\mathbf{L}_{j_0}, \mathbf{L}_{j_0}]$ . By (7.10) and [51, Prop. 2.6] we have

(7.12) 
$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \ll R_{i_0}^{\star}.$$

We now investigate properties of L; the goal is to show that  $\mathbf{L} = \rho(\mathbf{G})$ . This will be established in two steps in Lemmas 7.4 and 7.5.

## Lemma 7.4. The group L is non-trivial.

To clarify, it is also true that  $\mathbf{L}_{j}^{\mathcal{H}} \neq \{1\}$  for any j i.e. the special choice of  $j_{0}$  plays no role in this lemma.

*Proof of Lemma 7.4.* We need to show that  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0}$  is not a torus. The idea is to exhibit a 'polynomial amount' of lattice elements in  $\mathbf{L}_{j_0}$  and combine this with logarithmic growth of the number of  $\mathcal{S}$ -arithmetic lattice elements in tori.

By [51, Lemma 2.4] we have  $[\mathbf{L}'_{j_0}: \mathbf{L}_{j_0}] \ll_N 1$ . By (7.11), there exists a coset  $\gamma_s \mathbf{L}_{j_0}$ ,  $s \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0}) \cap \mathsf{E}$ , which contains  $\gg p^{n(\alpha_{j_0} - \kappa)}$  many lattice elements  $\gamma_{s'}$  for  $s' \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0}) \cap \mathsf{E}$ .

In view of (7.10) we have  $\|\gamma_{s'}\| \leq CR_{j_0}^B$  for all  $s' \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0}) \cap \mathsf{E}$  and some B, C > 0 absolute. Now note that

$$\# \{ \gamma \in \mathbf{L}_{j_0}(\mathbb{Z}[1/p]) : \|\gamma\| \le C^2 R_{j_0}^{2B} \} \\
\ge \# \{ \gamma_s^{-1} \gamma_{s'} : s' \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0}) \cap \mathsf{E}, \ \gamma_{s'} \in \gamma_s \mathbf{L}_{j_0} \} \\
\gg p^{n(\alpha_{j_0} - \kappa)} \ge R_{j_0}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

For any  $\mathbb{Q}$ -torus  $\mathbf{T} < \mathrm{SL}_N$  and any  $R \gg 1$  we have (see e.g. [24, Lemma 6.3])

This shows that  $L_{j_0}$  is not a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -torus assuming (7.7) and hence L is non-trivial.  $\square$ 

# Lemma 7.5. We have $L = \rho(G)$ .

*Proof.* Assume contrary to our claim that  $\mathbf{L} \neq \rho(\mathbf{G})$ .

Case 1: Suppose that L is not normal.

Notice that for any  $s \in B(t_{j_0+1}, R_{j_0+1})$  the lattice element  $\gamma_s$  satisfies  $\gamma_s^{-1}.v_{\mathbf{L}} = \chi(\gamma_s)v_{\mathbf{L}}$  for some  $\mathcal{S}$ -adic unit  $\chi(\gamma_s) \in \mathbb{Z}[1/p]^{\times}$ . Here, we used that  $\mathbf{L}$  is a normal subgroup of  $\mathbf{L}'_{j_0+1}$  and that  $\gamma_s \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_\ell)$  for  $\ell \neq p$ . By (7.10) we have  $|\chi(\gamma_s)|_{\infty}, |\chi(\gamma_s)|_p \ll R_{j_0+1}^{\star}$ . Notice that the number of units  $u \in \mathbb{Z}[1/p]^{\times}$  satisfying the same bound is  $\ll \log(R_{j_0+1}) \ll \log(R_{j_0})$ .

For every  $s \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_{i_0+1}, R_{i_0+1})$ , put

$$\mathsf{J}(s) := \big\{ t \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_{j_0+1}, R_{j_0+1}) : \gamma_t^{-1}.v_{\mathbf{L}} = \gamma_s^{-1}.v_{\mathbf{L}} \big\}.$$

The above estimate on the number of multiplicative factors  $\chi(\gamma_s)$  implies that there exists some  $s \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_{j_0+1}, R_{j_0+1})$  so that

(7.15) 
$$\# \mathsf{J}(s) \gg p^{n(\alpha_{j_0+1}-\kappa)} \left(\log(R_{j_0})\right)^{-1} \ge R_{j_0+1} R_{j_0}^{-2},$$

where in the last step we used  $\kappa < \alpha_{i_0}$ .

Let s be so that (7.15) is satisfied. Using (7.8), (7.12) and the given bounds on  $\mathbf{g}_t$  we have

$$\|\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_0\mathbf{g}_t)\| \ll p^{\star} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\star} \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \ll R_{i_0}^{\star}$$

for any  $t \in E$ . On the other hand, if  $t \in J(s)$  we have

$$\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_0 \mathbf{g}_t) = \eta_{\mathbf{L}} (\gamma_t g_0 u(-s_0) u(t)) \qquad \text{by (7.9)}$$

$$= \eta_{\mathbf{L}} (\gamma_s g_0 u(-s_0) u(s) u(-s) u(t)) \qquad \text{by (7.14)}$$

$$= \eta_{\mathbf{L}} (g_0 \mathbf{g}_s u(t-s)) \qquad \text{by (7.9)}.$$

Altogether, we conclude that

(7.16) 
$$\|\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_0\mathsf{g}_su(t-s))\| \ll R_{i_0}^{\star} \quad \text{for all } t \in \mathsf{J}(s).$$

The above map

$$t \in \{|t| \le R_{j_0+1}\} \mapsto \eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p}u(t))$$

is a polynomial map. The Remez inequality (see e.g. [50, Lemma [5.4]) together with (7.16) and (7.15) implies

$$\|\eta_{\mathbf{L}}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p}u(t))\| \ll R_{j_0}^{\star}$$

for all  $|t|_p \leq R_{j_0+1}$ . By [50, Prop. 5.8] we obtain that

(7.17) 
$$||z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p})||_{p} \ll R_{j_{0}}^{\star}R_{j_{0}+1}^{-\star}.$$

where  $N_L$  is the normalizer of L in  $\rho(G)$  and as before  $N_L^{\mathcal{H}} = [N_L, N_L]$ .

On the other hand, we have  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}) \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^*$  by [50, Lemma 4.2] and so  $\operatorname{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}}(g_0\mathbf{g}_s)) \ll R_{j_0}^*$  using additionally (7.12) and (7.8). For  $\alpha$  sufficiently small, we have  $\operatorname{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}}(g_0\mathbf{g}_s)) \leq R_{j_0+1}$ . As  $\pi_{\mathcal{S}}([g_0\mathbf{g}_s]) = \pi_{\mathcal{S}}(yu(s))$  is  $p^n$ -Diophantine (and in particular  $R_{j_0+1}$ -Diophantine) by assumption, we deduce from the definitions (see Definition 6.4 and (6.4))

$$(7.18) \qquad \|z \wedge \eta_{\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p})\| \geq \epsilon_0(\mathsf{c}(\eta_{\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{L}}^{\mathcal{H}}}(g_0\mathsf{g}_s))) \gg R_{j_0}^{-\star}\mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{-\star}p^{-\star} \gg R_{j_0}^{-\star}.$$

The two inequalities (7.17) and (7.18) together yield  $R_{j_0+1} \ll R_{j_0}^{\star}$ . However, for  $\alpha$  sufficiently small in comparison to the exponent, we obtain a contradiction.

Case 2: L is normal

The proof is largely analogous in this case, but necessarily needs to use a different representation. Let  $(\varrho, v)$  be a Chevalley pair for the subgroup  $\mathbf{L}$  of  $\mathrm{SL}_N$  as in [51, Prop. 2.2]. By restriction to the subspace of  $\mathbf{L}$ -invariant vectors we obtain a representation  $\hat{\varrho}: \rho(\mathbf{G}) \to \mathrm{SL}_m$  for some  $m \ll_N 1$  whose kernel is exactly  $\mathbf{L}$ . In particular, the identity component of the image  $\hat{\varrho}(\mathbf{L}'_{j_0+1})$  is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -torus. Combined with (7.13) and the estimate on the number of connected components in [51, Lemma 2.4] we get

$$\#\{\mathbf{L}\gamma_s: s \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_{i_0+1}, R_{i_0+1})\} \ll \log(R_{i_0})^*.$$

For  $s \in \mathsf{E} \cap \mathsf{B}(t_{j_0+1}, R_{j_0+1})$  let

$$J(s) = \{t \in E \cap B(t_{i_0+1}, R_{i_0+1}) : \mathbf{L}\gamma_s = \mathbf{L}\gamma_t\}.$$

For some s we have as in the first case  $\#J(s) \ge R_{j_0+1}R_{j_0}^{-2}$ . For  $t \in J(s)$ 

$$\varrho(g_0 \mathbf{g}_t)^{-1} v = \varrho(\gamma_t g_0 u(-s_0) u(t))^{-1} v 
= \varrho(\gamma_s g_0 u(-s_0) u(s) u(-s) u(t))^{-1} v = \varrho(g_0 \mathbf{g}_s u(t-s))^{-1} v.$$

By the same argument as in the first case using the Remez inequality and the height bound on v from [51, Prop. 2.2] we obtain

$$\|\varrho(g_0\mathsf{g}_s u(t))^{-1}.v\|_p \ll R_{j_0}^{\star}$$

for all  $|t|_p \leq R_{j_0+1}$ . Using (7.8) and taking the derivative we deduce

$$\|\mathrm{D}\varrho(\mathrm{Ad}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p})z)v\|\ll R_{j_0}^{\star}R_{j_0+1}^{-\star}.$$

The map  $w \mapsto D\varrho(w)v$  is a linear map with coefficients controlled by the entries of v and 'almost annihilates'  $\mathrm{Ad}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p})z$ . Note also that  $D\varrho(w)v=0$  implies  $w \in \mathrm{Lie}(\mathbf{L}) = \mathfrak{l}$  (by definition of the representation). A simple argument involving the Smith normal form (as e.g. in the proof of Proposition 5.9) then shows that there exists  $w \in \mathfrak{l}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  such that  $\|w - \mathrm{Ad}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p})z\| \ll R_{j_0}^{\star}R_{j_0+1}^{-\star}$ . Since  $\mathbf{L}$  is normal, this implies

$$||z \wedge v_{\mathbf{L}}|| \ll R_{j_0}^{\star} R_{j_0+1}^{-\star}.$$

From here, one concludes in the same manner as in the first case (or invokes Lemma 7.3).

Proof of Proposition 7.2. We use all of the notation from the current section. By Lemma 7.5 and the construction of  $\mathbf{L}$ , the group  $\langle \gamma_s : s \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0}) \rangle$  is Zariskidense in  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ . In view of [51, Lemma 2.4], we may select  $s_1, \ldots, s_r \in B(t_{j_0}, R_{j_0})$  for some  $r \ll \dim(\mathbf{G})$  so that  $\langle \gamma_{s_1}, \ldots, \gamma_{s_r} \rangle$  is also Zariski dense. Moreover, by U-invariance of  $\mathfrak{m}$  and (7.9) we have

$$\begin{split} \mathrm{d}(\gamma_{s}g_{0,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},g_{0,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) &= \mathrm{d}(\gamma_{s}g_{0,p}u(s-s_{0}).\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},g_{0,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) = \mathrm{d}(g_{0,p}\mathsf{g}_{s,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},g_{0,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \\ &\ll p^{\star}\mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\star}\mathrm{d}(\mathsf{g}_{s,p}.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq p^{\star}\mathrm{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{\star}p^{-n} \ll R_{j_{0}+1}^{-\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

Thus, (7.2) holds for the Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Ad}(g_{0,p})\mathfrak{m}$  and some  $\delta > 0$  with  $\delta \ll R_{j_0+1}^{-\frac{1}{2}}$ . The lattice elements  $\gamma_{s_i}$  satisfy  $\operatorname{ht}(\gamma_{s_i}) \leq T$  for some  $T \ll R_{j_0}^{\star}$  by (7.10). Applying Proposition 7.2 we conclude for  $\alpha$  sufficiently small.

## 8. An alignment Lemma

In this section we show that whenever  $x_1, x_2 = x_1g \in X$  are two points where the 'small' displacement g does not 'almost normalize' an 'effectively generated' group M, then  $x_1, x_2$  can be moved by  $m_1, m_2 \in M$  respectively so that the new displacement is in an undistorted complement of  $\mathfrak{m}$ . Here, the quotation marks '...' are to be understood in the sense of §4 and will be made precise (which will include different scales).

Recall that an element  $g \in G_p[0]$   $\varepsilon$ -normalizes a subalgebra  $\mathfrak{m} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  if

$$d(g.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) \leq \varepsilon.$$

Here,  $\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}} \in \mathbb{P}(\wedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}\mathfrak{g}_p)$  denotes the point corresponding to  $\mathfrak{m} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  and  $d(\cdot, \cdot)$  the metric as in §7.

We note that unlike the normalizer of  $\mathfrak{m}$ , which can change drastically under 'small perturbations', the notion of  $\varepsilon$ -normalizer is 'stable' under 'small perturbations' of the Lie algebra. It is worthwhile noting that points in the  $\varepsilon$ -normalizer need not be  $\varepsilon^*$ -close to the normalizer. For example, for any nilpotent  $v \in \mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)$  and any  $k \geq 0$  the normalizer of the nilpotent Lie algebra  $\mathbb{Q}_p(v, p^k v) \subset \mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p) \times \mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is a 2-dimensional solvable subgroup of  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ . On the other hand, the  $p^{-k}$ -normalizer contains e.g.  $\{0\} \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)$ .

For any  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{M}$  with  $H_p \subset \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p) = M$  we denote its Lie algebra by  $\mathfrak{m}$  and by  $\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}} \subset \mathfrak{g}$  a choice of undistorted  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant complement to  $\mathfrak{m}$  (see Lemma 3.8). Recall that given a vector  $\boldsymbol{w}$  in a subrepresentation  $V \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  we write  $\boldsymbol{w}^{\operatorname{nt}}$  for the component in the sum of non-trivial irreducible subrepresentations of V (see the discussion before Lemma 3.6).

**Proposition 8.1** (Alignment). Let  $k_1 > A_6$  and  $k_2 \ge 3k_1$ . Let  $\mathbf{M} \subset \rho(\mathbf{G})$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subgroup containing  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  so that  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is  $k_1$ -generated by nilpotents of pure non-zero weight. Suppose that  $\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \subset M[3k_1]$  are two subsets of relative measure at least  $\frac{2}{3}$ .

Let  $g \in G_p[3k_1]$  be an element that does not  $p^{-k_2}$ -normalize  $\mathfrak{m}$ . Then there exist  $m_1 \in \mathcal{O}_1$  and  $m_2 \in \mathcal{O}_2$  such that  $\exp(w) = m_1 g m_2$  satisfies

$$w \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[3k_1]$$
 and  $||w^{\operatorname{nt}}|| \ge p^{-4k_2}$ .

Let  $C < G_p$  be the centralizer of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and let  $\mathfrak{c}$  be its Lie algebra. We need the following lemma.

**Lemma 8.2.** Let  $k_1 > A_6$ ,  $k_2 \ge 3k_1$ , and let  $\mathbf{M} \subset \rho(\mathbf{G})$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -group containing  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2)$ . Assume that  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is  $k_1$ -generated by nilpotents of pure non-zero weight. Let  $\mathcal{O} \subset M[3k_1]$  be a subset of relative measure  $> \frac{1}{p}$ .

Suppose that  $g \in G_p[3k_1]$  satisfies

(8.1) 
$$\mathcal{O}g \subset C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2].$$

Then  $\mathfrak{m}$  is  $p^{-k_2}$ -normalized by g.

As an ineffective analogue, the reader may verify that  $\{g \in \mathbf{G} : \mathbf{M}g \subset \overline{\mathbf{C}\mathbf{M}}^z\}$  is a group whose identity component is exactly the identity component of the normalizer of  $\mathbf{M}$  (here  $\mathbf{C}$  is the centralizer of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2)$ ). Indeed, if  $g \in \mathbf{G}$  is close enough to the identity and satisfies  $\mathbf{M}g \subset \overline{\mathbf{C}\mathbf{M}}^z$  then  $g \in \mathbf{C}\mathbf{M}$ , i.e. g = cm with  $c \in \mathbf{C}$  and  $m \in \mathbf{M}$ . It follows from  $\mathbf{M}g \subset \overline{\mathbf{C}\mathbf{M}}^z$  that  $c^{-1}\mathbf{M}c \subset \overline{\mathbf{C}\mathbf{M}}^z$ . But this implies that  $\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}$  fixes the horospherical subalgebras  $\mathfrak{m}^+$  and  $\mathfrak{m}^-$ . Hence,  $\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}$  fixes  $\mathfrak{m}$  as the horospherical subalgebras generate (as a Lie algebra) all of  $\mathfrak{m}$ . It follows that c and, hence, g are in the normalizer of  $\mathbf{M}$ .

Proof of Lemma 8.2. We first reduce the claim to the case of  $g \in C[3k_1]$ . Covering  $M[3k_1]$  by cosets of  $M[2k_2]$ , one sees that there exists  $m_1 \in M[3k_1]$  such that

$$\mathcal{O}' = \mathcal{O}m_1 \cap M[2k_2] \subset M[2k_2]$$

has relative measure  $> \frac{1}{p}$ . Multiplying  $m_1$  by a suitable element of  $M[2k_2]$  on the right, we may further assume that  $\mathcal{O}'$  contains the identity. In particular,  $m_1^{-1}g \in C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2]$  (since  $m_1^{-1} \in \mathcal{O}$ ) and so there exists  $c \in C[3k_1]$  with  $c \in m_1^{-1}gM[3k_1]G_p[4k_2]$ . The new element c satisfies

$$(\mathcal{O}m_1)c \subset \mathcal{O}gM[3k_1]G_p[4k_2] \subset C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2].$$

As  $c \in m_1^{-1}gM[3k_1]G_p[4k_2]$ , it suffices to verify the conclusion of the lemma for c and  $\mathcal{O}m_1$ . Since  $c \in C[3k_1]$  we have for any  $v \in \log(\mathcal{O}m_1)$ 

(8.2) 
$$\exp(\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}v) \in c^{-1}C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2] = C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2].$$

For the remainder of the proof, we will only rely on (8.2) for  $v \in \log(\mathcal{O}')$  (so we will not invoke (8.1) further) and on the fact that  $c \in C[3k_1]$ . The set of  $v \in \mathfrak{m}[3k_1]$  satisfying (8.2) is rather complicated in view of the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula and the higher order commutator terms in that formula. The situation is entirely different in the (much) smaller neighborhood  $\mathfrak{m}[2k_2]$  where commutator terms are absorbed by  $G_p[4k_2]$ :

**Claim.** For any  $v \in \mathfrak{m}[2k_2]$  we have

(8.3) 
$$\operatorname{Ad}_{c}^{-1} v \in (\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})[2k_{2}] + \mathfrak{g}_{p}[4k_{2}].$$

Proof of Claim. Notice that for any  $k \geq 1$  and any  $c_0 \in C[k]$  there exist  $c_1 \in \exp((\mathfrak{c} \cap \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}})[k])$  and  $c_2 \in (C \cap M)[k]$  with  $c_0 = c_1c_2$ . Indeed, the map

$$\mathfrak{c}[1] = (\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}} \cap \mathfrak{c})[1] + (\mathfrak{m} \cap \mathfrak{c})[1] \to C[1], \ v = v_1 + v_2 \mapsto \exp(v_1) \exp(v_2)$$

is surjective by the inverse function theorem as the derivative at zero is the identity. We first show (8.3) for all vectors in  $\log(\mathcal{O}')$ . Given  $v \in \log(\mathcal{O}')$  we may write using (8.2) and the above observation

$$\exp(\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}v) = \exp(w_1)\exp(w_2)\exp(w_3)$$

for  $w_1 \in (\mathfrak{c} \cap \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}})[3k_1]$ ,  $w_2 \in \mathfrak{m}[3k_1]$ , and  $w_3 \in \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2]$  (where we have absorbed the occurring  $(C \cap M)[3k_1]$  term into  $M[3k_1]$ ). By the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula we have

$$Ad_c^{-1}v = w_1 + w_2 + O(\max\{\|w_1\| \|w_2\|, p^{-4k_2}\})$$

where we abuse the Landau notation O(B) to mean an element of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$  of size at most B. Since  $\|w_1\|\|w_2\| \leq \max\{\|w_1\|, \|w_2\|\}^2 = \|w_1 + w_2\|^2$  (as  $\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}$  is an undistorted complement),  $w_1 + w_2$  is the highest order term in the above right-hand side (unless it is of size  $\leq p^{-4k_2}$ , in which case (8.3) certainly holds). Using additionally  $\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2]$  by definition of  $\mathcal{O}'$ , we have  $w_1 + w_2 \in \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2]$  and so  $w_1, w_2 \in \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2]$  using again that  $\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}$  is undistorted. In particular, we have  $\|w_1\|\|w_2\| \leq p^{-4k_2}$  and

$$\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1} v \in w_1 + w_2 + \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2] \subset \mathfrak{c}[2k_2] + \mathfrak{m}[2k_2] + \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2].$$

Hence (8.3) follows for vectors in  $\log(\mathcal{O}')$ .

We upgrade this statement to general vectors in  $\mathfrak{m}[2k_2]$  using linearity of (8.3). Let  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  be a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis of  $\mathfrak{m}[2k_2]$ . By Fubini's theorem and using that  $\mathcal{O}'$  has relative measure  $> \frac{1}{p}$ , there exist  $t_1, \ldots, t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  and  $t'_1 \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  such that  $t_1 - t'_1 \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$  and

$$t_1 v_1 + \ldots + t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}, t_1' v_1 + t_2 v_2 + \ldots + t_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \in \log(\mathcal{O}').$$

Since (8.3) holds for linear combinations of elements of  $\log(\mathcal{O}')$ , we obtain by taking the difference of the above two vectors that  $(t_1 - t_1') \operatorname{Ad}_c^{-1} v_1 \in (\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})[2k_2] + \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2]$  and so  $v_1$  satisfies (8.3). One proceeds analogously to verify (8.3) for the other basis vectors  $v_2, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$ . This proves the claim by linearity.

We now proceed with the proof of Lemma 8.2. Given any  $k \geq 0$  and any  $v \in \mathfrak{m}[k]$  we have by the claim that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1} v &= p^{-2k_2 + k} \mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1} (p^{2k_2 - k} v) \\ &\in p^{-2k_2 + k} \big( (\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})[2k_2] + \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2] \big) = (\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})[k] + \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2 + k]. \end{aligned}$$

In particular,

$$\operatorname{Ad}_{c}^{-1}(\mathfrak{m}[k]) \subset (\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})[k] + \mathfrak{g}_{p}[2k_{2}].$$

Now notice that  $\operatorname{Ad}_c^{-1} v \in \mathfrak{g}_p^+$  if  $v \in \mathfrak{m}^+$  and  $\operatorname{Ad}_c^{-1} v \in \mathfrak{g}_p^-$  if  $v \in \mathfrak{m}^-$ . Since  $(\mathfrak{c} + \mathfrak{m})^{\pm} = \mathfrak{m}^{\pm}$ , we obtain that

$$\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}(\mathfrak{m}^{\pm}[k]) \subset \mathfrak{m}^{\pm}[k] + \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2] \subset \mathfrak{m}[k] + \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2].$$

or equivalently

(8.4) 
$$c^{-1}M^{\pm}[k]c \subset M[k]G_{p}[2k_{2}]$$

We now use effective generation to upgrade (8.4) to a similar statement for  $M[3k_1]$ . Recall that M is assumed to be  $k_1$ -generated by nilpotents of pure nonzero weight. In particular, any element of  $M[3k_1]$  can be written as a product of (at most  $2 \dim(\mathfrak{m})$  many) elements in  $M^{\pm}[1]$  — see Lemma 5.1. Since  $M[1]G_p[2k_2]$  is a group, this and (8.4) for k=1 implies

$$c^{-1}M[3k_1]c \subset (M[1]G_p[2k_2]) \cap G_p[3k_1] = M[3k_1]G_p[2k_2].$$

In particular,  $\operatorname{Ad}_c^{-1}(\mathfrak{m}[3k_1]) \subset \mathfrak{m}[3k_1] + \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2]$  and so

$$\mathrm{Ad}_c^{-1}(\mathfrak{m}[0]) \subset \mathfrak{m}[0] + \mathfrak{g}_p[2k_2 - 3k_1].$$

For a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}$  of  $\mathfrak{m}[0]$  this implies that  $\operatorname{Ad}_c^{-1} v_i \equiv v_i' \operatorname{mod} p^{2k_2 - 3k_1}$  for some  $v_i' \in \mathfrak{m}[0]$ . Notice that the vectors  $v_1', \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}'$  are linearly independent modulo p and hence also form a  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ -basis of  $\mathfrak{m}[0]$ . Thus,

$$c^{-1}.(v_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge v_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})}) \equiv v'_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge v'_{\dim(\mathfrak{m})} \mod p^{2k_2 - 3k_1}$$

which proves the lemma as  $k_2 \geq 3k_1$ .

Proof of Proposition 8.1. Since  $\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}$  is an undistorted complement, the map  $\Psi$  sending  $v = v_1 + v_2$  with  $v_1 \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[1]$  and  $v_2 \in \mathfrak{m}[1]$  to  $\exp(v_1) \exp(v_2)$  is a diffeomorphism  $\mathfrak{g}_p[1] \to G_p[1]$  whose derivative has unit determinant at every point, with the derivative at zero being the identity. In particular, as  $g \in G_p[3k_1]$ , we may write for  $m \in M[3k_1]$ 

$$(8.5) mg = \exp(w_m)\Phi(m)^{-1}$$

for some  $w_m \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[3k_1]$  and some  $\Phi(m) \in M[3k_1]$ .

**Claim.** The map  $\Phi$  defines a diffeomorphism  $M[3k_1] \to M[3k_1]$  whose derivative has unit determinant at every point. In particular,  $\Phi$  is measure-preserving.

*Proof of Claim.* We assume first that  $g = \exp(w)$  for some  $w \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[3k_1]$ . Let  $v \in \mathfrak{m}[0]$ . By the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula we have for |t| < 1

(8.6) 
$$\exp(tv)\exp(w) = \exp(w + tv + O(\|w\|\|v\||t|) + O(|t|^2)).$$

As  $\Psi$  is analytic, so is its inverse  $\Psi^{-1}: G_p[1] \to \mathfrak{g}_p[1]$  (cf. [78, Ch. III]). In particular, we may write for |t| < 1

$$\Psi^{-1}(\exp(tv)\exp(w)) = \phi_{\mathbf{r}}(t) + \phi_{\mathbf{m}}(t)$$

with analytic curves

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{r}}(t) = w + ta_1 + t^2 a_2 + \ldots \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[1],$$
  
 $\phi_{\mathfrak{m}}(t) = tb_1 + t^2 b_2 + \ldots \in \mathfrak{m}[1].$ 

where we used that  $w \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}$ . Using the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula for  $\exp(\phi_{\mathfrak{r}}(t)) \exp(\phi_{\mathfrak{m}}(t))$  we have

$$\exp(\phi_{\mathfrak{r}}(t))\exp(\phi_{\mathfrak{m}}(t)) = \exp(w + t(a_1 + b_1) + O(|t|||w|||b_1||) + O(|t|^2)).$$

Comparing linear terms in t with (8.6) we have

$$v + O(p^{-3k_1}||v||) = a_1 + b_1 + O(p^{-3k_1}||b_1||)$$

and so, since  $v \in \mathfrak{m}$ ,  $||b_1|| = ||v||$  and  $b_1 = v + O(p^{-3k_1}||v||)$ . This shows the claim if  $g \in \exp(\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[3k_1])$  and the derivative of  $\Phi$  is taken at the identity.

The statement for general g and the derivative taken at the identity follows from writing g = g'm' for some  $m' \in M[3k_1]$  and  $g' \in \exp(\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[3k_1])$ . Moreover, taking the derivative at any other point  $m \in M[3k_1]$  reduces to the already proven part of the claim by replacing g with mg. The claim follows.

By the claim,  $\mathcal{O} := \mathcal{O}_1 \cap \Phi^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_2)$  is a subset of relative measure at least  $\frac{1}{3}$ . By Lemma 8.2 and since g does not  $p^{-k_2}$ -normalize  $\mathfrak{m}$  there exists  $m \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $mg \notin C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_p[4k_2]$  (as long as  $k_2 \geq 3k_1$ ). In particular,  $w_m$  defined in (8.5) satisfies  $w_m \notin \mathfrak{c}[3k_1] + \mathfrak{g}_p[4k_2]$  as otherwise

$$mg = \exp(w_m)\Phi(m)^{-1} \in C[3k_1]G_n[4k_2]\Phi(m)^{-1} \subset C[3k_1]M[3k_1]G_n[4k_2],$$

where we used that  $G_p[4k_2]$  is a normal subgroup of  $G_p[0]$ . In other words, we have asserted that  $\|(w_m)^{\text{nt}}\| > p^{-4k_2}$  which proves the proposition for  $m_1 = m \in \mathcal{O}_1$  and  $m_2 = \Phi(m) \in \mathcal{O}_2$ .

### 9. Attaining extra almost invariance

In this section, we prove Proposition 4.3 which provides extra almost invariance. To do so, we combine results from previous sections with an effective ergodic theorem for a version of the averaging operator

$$f \mapsto \int_{\mathbb{Z}_p} f(\cdot u(-s)a(t)^{-1}) \,\mathrm{d}s.$$

9.1. **Spectral input.** Recall that the representation of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  on

$$L_0^2(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \left\{ f \in L^2(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) : \int_X f \, \mathrm{d}\mu = 0 \right\}$$

is T-tempered for some T > 0 depending only on dim(**H**). That is, matrix coefficients of the T-fold tensor product of  $L_0^2(Y_D)$  are in  $L^{2+\varepsilon}(\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)))$  for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . If  $\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  has rank at least 2, this follows from property (T). Otherwise, it is a strong version of property  $(\tau)$ ; see [77, 39, 5, 10, 64, 28]. We also refer to the discussion in [20, §4].

Similarly, the representation of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  on  $L^2_0(X)$  is T-tempered.

9.2. An effective ergodic theorem. In this subsection, we establish an effective ergodic theorem. Similar results were also crucially used in e.g. [21, 87, 20] though we use an adaptation here. In particular, we will use  $L^{\infty}$ -norms to avoid a degree increase step that was necessary for  $L^2$ -Sobolev norms.

Recall that given a  $C^1$ -function f on X we write  $\operatorname{lev}(f)$  for the level of f, i.e. least integer  $L \geq 1$  such that f is invariant under  $\prod_{\ell} G_{\ell}[\operatorname{ord}_{\ell}(L)]$ . Moreover, as in the introduction we fix an inner product on  $\mathfrak{gl}_N(\mathbb{R})$  and define the  $C^1$ -norm  $\|f\|_{C^1(X)} = \|f\|_{C^1}$  as the maximum of the sup norms of the function and its partial derivatives in directions corresponding to an orthonormal basis of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\infty}$ . These definitions imply that for any  $h \in G_p[k]$  and any  $C^1$ -function f

(9.1) 
$$\sup_{x \in X} |f(xh) - f(x)| \le 2p^{-k} \operatorname{lev}(f) ||f||_{C^1}.$$

**Definition 9.1.** Let  $k_2 \geq k_1 \geq 1$  be integers. A point  $x \in X$  is  $[k_1, k_2]$ -typical for the measure  $\mu$  if for any  $k \in [k_1, k_2] \cap \mathbb{Z}$  and any ball  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-\frac{k}{81}}$  the average

$$D_{k,B}f(x) := \frac{1}{|B|} \int_B f(xu(-s)a^{-k}) ds - \int f d\mu$$

satisfies

(9.2) 
$$|D_{k,B}f(x)| \le p^{-\frac{1}{100 \dim(\mathbf{G})^{\mathsf{T}}} k} \operatorname{lev}(f) ||f||_{C^{1}}$$

for all  $f \in C^1(X)$ . Here,  $|\cdot|$  is the Haar probability measure on  $\mathbb{Z}_p$ .

Note that Definition 9.1 requires (9.2) to hold for every  $C^1$ -function f. It is not assumed that the point x is in the support of the measure  $\mu$ . We also note that the explicit exponent will be of little importance in what follows, though we point out that it depends only on  $\dim(\mathbf{G})$  (and not on  $\mu$ ).

**Proposition 9.2.** There exists  $A_{12} \ge 1$  with the following property: For any  $k_0 \ge 1$  with

$$(9.3) p^{k_0} \ge p^{A_{12}} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_{12}}$$

the set of points  $x \in X$  which are not  $[k_0, \infty)$ -typical has  $\mu$ -measure at most  $p^{-\frac{1}{4T}k_0}$ .

We will first show the existence of a large set of points for which the averages in (9.2) are well-behaved with respect to an individual function. (Indeed, combine Lemma 9.3 below with the Chebyshev inequality.) We will then use a partition of unity to bootstrap to all functions.

**Lemma 9.3.** For any  $f \in C^1(X)$  and any ball  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-k}$  we have

$$||D_{k,B}(f)||_{L^2(\mu)}^2 \ll p^{-\frac{1}{2T}k} \operatorname{lev}(f)^3 ||f||_{\infty}^2.$$

*Proof.* As the representation of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  on  $L_0^2(Y_D)$  is T-tempered, we have for any  $f \in C^1(Y_D)$  and any  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ 

$$\left| \langle u(s).f, f \rangle - \mu(f)\mu(\overline{f}) \right| \ll (1 + |s|)^{-\frac{1}{2T}} \dim \langle \theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)).f \rangle \|f\|_{L^2(\mu)}^2.$$

Notice also that the dimension  $\dim \langle \theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)).f \rangle$  is at most the index of the subgroup

$$\{g \in \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p) : \theta_p(g) \in G_p[\mathrm{ord}_p(\mathrm{lev}(f))]\}$$

in  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)$ . Since  $|\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}/p^n\mathbb{Z})| \leq p^{3n}$  for any  $n \geq 1$ , we have

$$\dim \langle \theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Z}_p)).f \rangle \leq \mathrm{lev}(f)^3$$

In particular,

$$(9.4) |\langle u(s).f, f \rangle - \mu(f)\mu(\overline{f})| \ll (1+|s|)^{-\frac{1}{27}} \operatorname{lev}(f)^3 ||f||_{\infty}^2.$$

We finally turn to the problem posed in the lemma. Fix  $f \in C^1(X)$ ,  $k \ge 1$ , and a ball B of radius equal to  $p^{-\delta k}$  for some  $\delta \le 1$ . Combining Fubini's theorem and invariance of  $\mu$  under the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  we have for  $f \in C^1(X)$ 

$$||D_{k,B}(f)||_{L^{2}(\mu)}^{2} = \frac{1}{|B_{0}|^{2}} \int_{B_{0}^{2}} \left( \langle a^{k}u(s-s')a^{-k}.f, f \rangle_{L^{2}(\mu)} - \mu(f)\mu(\overline{f}) \right) ds ds',$$

where  $B_0$  is the translate of B containing zero. Notice that one of the two integration variables s, s' may be removed by substitution in the above. Also, the conjugated ball satisfies  $a^k u(B_0)a^{-k} = u(p^{-(2-\delta)k}\mathbb{Z}_p)$ . Using (9.4) and these observations

$$||D_{k,B}(f)||_{L^{2}(\mu)}^{2} \ll p^{-(2-\delta)k} \int_{|s| \le p^{(2-\delta)k}} (1+|s|)^{-\frac{1}{2T}} \operatorname{lev}(f)^{3} ||f||_{\infty}^{2} ds$$

$$\ll p^{-\frac{2-\delta}{2T}k} \operatorname{lev}(f)^{3} ||f||_{\infty}^{2}$$

proving the lemma.

We now construct a partition of unity. For this, we control first the injectivity radius around each point. There exist constants  $A_{13} > 0$  and  $c_1 > 0$  so that for any  $x \in X$  and any  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R}))$ 

(9.5) 
$$\left(\|g - \operatorname{id}\| \le c_1 \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{-A_{13}} \text{ and } xg = x\right) \implies g = \operatorname{id}.$$

Indeed, by Proposition 6.1 we have  $\min_{w \in \mathbb{Q}^N \setminus \{0\}} \mathsf{c}(\rho(g)w) \gg \mathrm{cpl}(X)^{-\star}$  for any  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})$  (vaguely, there are no short vectors for any coset in the compact space X). Thus, (9.5) follows from e.g. [60, Lemma 2.3]).

**Lemma 9.4.** For any  $L \ge 1$  and any  $\varepsilon \in (0, c_1 \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{-A_{13}})$  there exists a smooth partition of unity  $\{\chi_{\varepsilon,L,i} : i \in \mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L}\}$  of X with the following properties:

• The number of functions  $\#\mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L}$  satisfies

$$\#\mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L} \ll \varepsilon^{-\dim(\mathbf{G})} L^{N^2} \operatorname{vol}(X).$$

- For any  $i \in \mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L}$ , the function  $\chi_{\varepsilon,L,i}$  is invariant under  $\prod_{\ell} G_{\ell}[\operatorname{ord}_{\ell}(L)]$ .
- For any  $i \in \mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L}$ , there exists  $x \in X$  such that  $\chi_{\varepsilon,L,i}$  is supported on the neighborhood

$$x\Big(\{g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R})) : \|g - \mathrm{id}\| \le \varepsilon\} \times \prod_{\ell} G_{\ell}[\mathrm{ord}_{\ell}(L)]\Big).$$

• We have  $\|\chi_{\varepsilon,L,i}\|_{C^1(X)} \ll \varepsilon^{-1}$  for all  $i \in \mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon,L}$ .

*Proof.* While such constructions are mostly standard, we give here a proof simplified by the fact that X is compact. We may as well construct a partition of unity of the smooth manifold  $X[L] := X/\prod_\ell G_\ell[\operatorname{ord}_\ell(L)]$ . Note that X[L] is a compact manifold of volume  $\ll \operatorname{vol}(X)L^{N^2}$  where the volume is intended with respect to a Riemannian metric induced by the fixed inner product on the Lie algebra. Indeed, for any prime  $\ell$  the index of  $G_\ell[\operatorname{ord}_\ell(L)]$  in  $G_\ell[0]$  is at most  $\ell^{\operatorname{ord}_\ell(L)N^2}$ .

Let  $\mathcal{P}$  be a measurable partition of X[L] consisting of sets of diameter at most  $\varepsilon/4$ . We may assume that the cardinality of  $\mathcal{P}$  is  $\ll \varepsilon^{-\dim(\mathbf{G})} \operatorname{vol}(X) L^{N^2}$ . Let m be a Haar measure on  $\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R}))$ . Let  $\phi$  be a smooth density on  $\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R}))$  with  $\int \phi \, dm = 1$  which is supported on the ball of radius at most  $\varepsilon/2$  around the identity and which satisfies  $\|\phi\|_{C^1(X)} \ll \varepsilon^{-1}$ . For any measurable function f on X[L] the convolution

$$\phi * f(x) = \int f(xg)\phi(g) dm(g)$$

is smooth. One may now check that  $\{\phi * (1|_P) : P \in \mathcal{P}\}$  satisfies the required properties.

Proof of Proposition 9.2. Our aim for a given  $k_0 \geq 1$  is to find 'many'  $[k_0, \infty)$ -typical points. For simplicity, we fix constants  $\delta, \delta' \in (0,1)$  to be determined below and to be used in the definition of typical points as follows:  $\delta$  will be the speed of decay of the averages and  $\delta'$  will be appear in the size of the expanded balls.

In view of (9.3) we may assume that  $k_0$  satisfies  $p^{-\delta k_0} < c_1 \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{-A_{13}}$ . For any  $k \ge k_0$  and  $L \ge 1$  let  $\{\chi_{k,L,i} : i \in \mathcal{I}_{k,L}\}$  be the partition of unity from Lemma 9.4, where we used  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(k) = p^{-\delta k}$  and simplified the notation accordingly. Notice that the estimate

$$|D_{k,B}f(x)| \le p^{-\delta k} \operatorname{lev}(f) ||f||_{C^1(X)}$$

is trivial for functions f of level at least  $2p^{\delta k}$ .

Given any ball  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-\delta' k}$  we have by Lemma 9.3

$$||D_{k,B}(\chi_{k,L,i})||_{L^2(\mu)}^2 \ll p^{-\frac{1}{2T}k}L^3.$$

In particular, by the Chebyshev inequality

(9.6) 
$$\mu(\lbrace x : |D_{k,B}(\chi_{k,L,i})(x)| > p^{-\delta k}L(\#\mathcal{I}_{k,L})^{-1}\rbrace) \ll p^{2\delta k - \frac{1}{2!}k}L(\#\mathcal{I}_{k,L})^{2}.$$

Write  $\mathsf{Bad}(k_0)$  for the set of points  $x \in X$  for which there exists  $k \geq k_0$ , a ball  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-\delta' k}$ , a level  $L \leq 2p^{\delta k}$ , and some  $i \in \mathcal{I}_{k,L}$  with

$$|D_{k,B}(\chi_{L,k,i})(x)| > p^{-\delta k} L(\#\mathcal{I}_{k,L})^{-1}.$$

Notice that there are at most  $2p^{\delta'k}$  many balls  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-\delta'k}$ . Using this and the bound on the number  $\#\mathcal{I}_{k,L}$  of elements in the partition of unity from Lemma 9.4 we obtain from (9.6)

$$\begin{split} \mu(\mathsf{Bad}(k_0)) &\ll \sum_{k \geq k_0} p^{(\delta' + 2\delta - \frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}})k} \sum_{L \leq 2p^{\delta k}} L(\#\mathcal{I}_{k,L})^3 \\ &\ll \sum_{k \geq k_0} p^{(\delta' + (2+3\dim(\mathbf{G}))\delta - \frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}})k} \sum_{L \leq 2p^{\delta k}} L^{1+3N^2} \mathrm{vol}(X)^3 \\ &\ll \sum_{k \geq k_0} p^{(\delta' + (2+3N^2)\delta - \frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}})k} p^{\delta k(2+3N^2)} \mathrm{vol}(X)^3 \\ &\ll \sum_{k \geq k_0} p^{(\delta' + (6N^2+4)\delta - \frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}})k} \mathrm{vol}(X)^3. \end{split}$$

Thus, for  $\delta = (6N^2 + 4)^{-1}(8\mathsf{T})^{-1}$  and  $\delta' = \frac{1}{8\mathsf{T}}$  we obtain

$$\mu(\mathsf{Bad}(k_0)) \ll p^{-\frac{1}{4\mathsf{T}}k_0} \mathrm{vol}(X)^3.$$

In fact, choosing  $\delta$  slightly smaller (as in Definition 9.1) we can guarantee that  $\mu(\mathsf{Bad}(k_0)) \leq p^{-\frac{1}{47}k_0}$  in view of (9.3) and Proposition 3.1.

We will now show that any  $x \notin \mathsf{Bad}(k_0)$  is  $[k_0,\infty)$ -typical. So let  $x \notin \mathsf{Bad}(k_0)$  and suppose that  $f \in C^1(X)$  and  $k \geq k_0$  are given. Recall that if the level  $L = \mathsf{lev}(f)$  satisfies  $L \leq 2p^{\delta k}$ , we are done. So assume otherwise. Write  $x_i$  for the 'center points' in the definition of the partition of unity  $\{\chi_{k,L,i}: i \in \mathcal{I}_{k,L}\}$ . Then

$$f = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}_{k,L}} f(x_i) \chi_{k,L,i} + O(p^{-\delta k} || f ||_{C^1(X)})$$

by the mean value theorem. Moreover, by definition of the set  $\mathsf{Bad}(k_0)$  we have for any ball B of radius at least  $p^{-\delta' k}$ 

$$\Big| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}_{k,L}} f(x_i) D_{k,B} \chi_{k,L,i}(x) \Big| \le p^{-\delta k} L ||f||_{\infty}.$$

Together, these estimates show that

$$|D_{k,B}f(x)| \ll p^{-\delta k} L ||f||_{C^1(X)}.$$

Hence the proposition follows by recalling that p is assumed to be sufficiently large and decreasing  $\delta$  slightly.

**Proposition 9.5.** Suppose that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under all elements of a closed subgroup  $M_0 < G_p[0]$ . Then for any  $k_0 \ge 1$  with (9.3) the proportion of pairs  $(x,m) \in X \times M_0$  for which xm is not  $[k_0,k/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]$ -typical is at most  $p^{-\frac{1}{47}k_0}$ .

In particular, for every  $n \ge 1$  there exists a subset  $X' \subset X$  with  $\mu(X') \ge \frac{2}{3}$  and with the following property: For any  $x \in X'$  the measure of the set of  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$  with  $|s| \le p^n$  and

$$\operatorname{vol}\left(\left\{m \in M_0 : xu(s)m \text{ is } \left[k_0, \frac{1}{4 \operatorname{dim} \mathbf{G}} k\right] - typical\right\}\right) \geq \frac{2}{3}$$

is at least  $\frac{2}{3}p^n$ . Here, vol(·) denotes the Haar probability measure on  $M_0$ .

*Proof.* The proof of the first statement is largely analogous to the proof of Proposition 9.2. Given a smooth function  $\chi$  on X notice that the translate  $\chi(\cdot u(s)a^{-k'})$  has level at most  $p^{2\dim(\mathbf{G})k'}\mathrm{lev}(\chi)$  for any k' and any  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ . Correspondingly, for any  $k' \geq 0$  and for any ball  $B \subset \mathbb{Z}_p$  of radius at least  $p^{-k'}$ 

$$\begin{split} \int_{M_0} \int_X |(D_{k',B}\chi)(xm)|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mu(x) \,\mathrm{d}\mathrm{vol}(m) \\ & \leq p^{-k+2\dim(\mathbf{G})k'} \mathrm{lev}(\chi) \|\chi\|_{C^1(X)}^2 + \|D_{k',B}\chi\|_{L^2(\mu)}^2 \\ & \ll p^{-k+2\dim(\mathbf{G})k'} \mathrm{lev}(\chi) \|\chi\|_{C^1(X)}^2 + p^{-\frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}}k'} \mathrm{lev}(\chi)^3 \|\chi\|_{\infty}^2 \\ & \ll p^{-\frac{1}{2\mathsf{T}}k'} \mathrm{lev}(\chi)^3 \|\chi\|_{C^1(X)}^2 \end{split}$$

where we used  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariance for the first inequality (cf. Definition 4.1), Lemma 9.3 for the second, and where we assumed  $k' \leq k/(4 \dim \mathbf{G})$  in the third. From here, one may proceed in exactly the same fashion as in the proof of Proposition 9.2. The only minor difference is that the above estimate involves derivatives of the elements of the partition of unity; these are controlled by Lemma 9.4.

The second statement follows from Fubini's theorem and the first statement. Indeed, set for  $x \in Y_D$  and  $|s| \leq p^n$ 

$$f(x,s) = \operatorname{vol}(\{m \in M_0 : xu(s)m \text{ is not } [k_0, k/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]\text{-typical}\}).$$

By *U*-invariance of  $\mu$ , the first statement in the proposition, and since  $k_0$  is assumed sufficiently large, we have

$$p^{-n} \int \int_{|s| < p^n} f(x, s) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \le p^{-\star k_0} < \frac{1}{27}.$$

By Chebyshev's inequality, the  $\mu$ -measure of  $x \in Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  with  $p^{-n} \int_{|s| \le p^n} f(x, s) ds > \frac{1}{9}$  is less than  $\frac{1}{3}$ . For any  $x \in Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  outside this exceptional set, i.e. with

$$p^{-n} \int_{|s| \le p^n} f(x, s) \, \mathrm{d}s \le \frac{1}{9},$$

another application of Chebyhev's inequality shows that

$$\left| \left\{ |s| \le p^n : f(x,s) \ge \frac{1}{3} \right\} \right| \le \frac{1}{3} p^n.$$

This proves the proposition.

9.3. An elementary property of almost invariance. In the following, we verify a few elementary properties of the notion of almost invariance defined in §4.3. We note that almost invariance under p-adic directions in the Lie algebra is significantly less well-behaved than almost invariance under archimedean directions (see e.g. [21, §8] for properties of the latter). For instance, if  $\mu$  is 'almost invariant' under two vectors  $v, w \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  it is unclear to what extent, in general,  $\mu$  is also 'almost invariant' under their sum v + w (or other linear combinations). Issues arising from this will be resolved via the effective generation result in Theorem 4.4.

The following properties are direct consequences of the definition (Definition 4.1):

- (A1)  $\mu$  is  $2p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under all  $g \in G_p[k]$  (see also (4.1)).
- (A2) If  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under  $g \in G_p[0]$ , then for any  $h \in G_p[k']$  the measure  $\mu$  is  $(p^{-k} + 2p^{-k'})$ -almost invariant under gh.
- (A3) If  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k_1}$ -almost invariant under  $g_1 \in G_p[0]$  and  $p^{-k_2}$ -almost invariant under  $g_2 \in G_p[0]$ , then  $\mu$  is also  $p^{-k_1}$ -almost invariant under  $g_1^{-1}$  and  $(p^{-k_1} + p^{-k_2})$ -almost invariant under  $g_1g_2$ . (Indeed,  $\operatorname{lev}(f(\cdot g_i^{-1}) = \operatorname{lev}(f)$  for any f and i = 1, 2.)
- (A4) If  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under  $g \in G_p$  and  $h \in \theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ , then  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}\|h\|^2$ -almost invariant under gh and hg. (Indeed, the level of  $f(\cdot h)$  is at most  $\|h\|^2 \operatorname{lev}(f)$  for any f.) In particular, if  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  then  $\mu$  is  $\|h\|^4 p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under  $\operatorname{Ad}(h)v$ .

Here, we prove the following (arguably minimalistic) statement.

**Proposition 9.6.** There exists  $A_{14} \geq 1$  with the following property. Let  $V \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  be a subspace invariant under  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and let

$$v = \sum_{\lambda > 0} v_{\lambda} \in V^{\mathrm{hw}}[0] \setminus V^{\mathrm{hw}}[1]$$

be a vector with pure-weight components  $v_{\lambda} \in V^{(\lambda)}[0]$ . Suppose that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(v)$ . Then there exists a highest weight vector  $w \in V^{\mathrm{hw}}[0] \setminus V^{\mathrm{hw}}[1]$  of pure weight such that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k/A_{14}+A_{14}}$ -almost invariant under

*Proof.* In view of the conclusion, we may assume that k > B for some  $B = B(N) \ge 1$  to be determined in the course of the proof. Indeed, recall from (A1) that  $\mu$  is trivially p-almost invariant under any vector in  $\mathfrak{g}_p[0]$ .

We first claim that there exists v' with the same properties as v and with pure non-zero weight  $\lambda$  such that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k + \star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(v')$ . We find v' by induction and a simple case distinction according to whether or not the component of largest weight in v is 'small'.

Let  $\lambda_0$  be maximal with  $v_{\lambda_0} \neq 0$ . If  $\lambda_0 = 1$ , we are done, so assume otherwise. Fix two parameters  $k_1, k_2 < k$  to be determined later (with  $k_1, k_2 \geq \star k$ ).

Assume first that  $||v_{\lambda_0}|| \ge p^{-k_1}$ . By  $p^{k_2}$ -fold iteration of  $\exp(v)$  using (A3), the measure  $\mu$  is  $p^{k_2-k}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(p^{k_2}v)$ . Let

$$k_3 = \lfloor (k_2 - \log_p(\|v_{\lambda_0}\|))/\lambda_0 \rfloor.$$

Observe that

$$1 \ge p^{-k_2 + \lambda_0 k_3} \|v_{\lambda_0}\| = \|\operatorname{Ad}(a^{k_3}) p^{k_2} v_{\lambda_0}\| > p^{-\lambda_0}$$

and  $k_3 \leq \frac{1}{\lambda_0}(k_1 + k_2)$ . In particular,

$$v' = \operatorname{Ad}(a^{k_3}) p^{k_2} v_{\lambda_0} \in V[0] \setminus V[\lambda_0].$$

For any smaller weight  $\lambda < \lambda_0$  we have

$$\|\operatorname{Ad}(a^{k_3})p^{k_2}v_{\lambda}\| \le p^{-k_2+\lambda k_3} \le p^{\frac{\lambda}{\lambda_0}k_1-(1-\frac{\lambda}{\lambda_0})k_2}.$$

Notice that we have not specified either of the parameters  $k_1, k_2$  up to this point; we choose  $k_1 = \lfloor \frac{1}{2} (\frac{\lambda_0}{\lambda_0 - 1} - 1) k_2 \rfloor$  such that  $\|\operatorname{Ad}(a^{k_3}) p^{k_2} v_{\lambda}\| \leq p^{-\star k_2}$  for any  $\lambda < \lambda_0$ . By (A4) and the earlier iteration,  $\mu$  is  $p^{\star k_3 + k_2 - k}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(\operatorname{Ad}(a^{k_3}) p^{k_2} v)$  where  $k_3 \leq k_1 + k_2 \leq 2k_2$  and

$$Ad(a^{k_3})p^{k_2}v = v' + O(p^{-\star k_2}).$$

Thus,  $\mu$  is also  $(p^{-\star k_2} + p^{\star k_2 - k})$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(v')$  by (A2). Choosing  $k_2 = \lfloor \star k \rfloor$  appropriately,  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(v')$ . We may also apply a and iterate by a suitable power of p so that  $v' \in V[0] \setminus V[1]$  in which case  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k + \star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(v')$ . This proves the claim under the assumption  $\|v_{\lambda_0}\| \geq p^{-k_1}$ .

If  $\|v_{\lambda_0}\| < p^{-k_1}$ , the measure  $\mu$  is  $(p^{-k} + p^{-k_1})$ -almost invariant under the element  $\exp(\sum_{\lambda < \lambda_0} v_{\lambda})$  by (A2). Since  $k_1 \gg k$ ,  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(\sum_{\lambda < \lambda_0} v_{\lambda})$ . In that case, we may replace the vector v with  $\sum_{\lambda < \lambda_0} v_{\lambda}$  and restart the above argument with new parameters.

We now show that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k+\star}$ -almost invariant under v'. We first claim that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k+\star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(t^{\lambda}v')$  for all  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ . Indeed,  $\mu$  is  $|t|^{\star}p^{-\star k+\star}$ -almost invariant under  $a(t)\exp(v')a(t)^{-1}=\exp(t^{\lambda}v')$  which implies the claim for  $|t| \geq p^{-\star k+\star}$ . Otherwise, the claim follows directly from (A1).

By Hensel's lemma, any  $t' \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  with  $t' \equiv 1 \mod p$  is of the form  $t' = t^{\lambda}$  for some  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  (using  $p > \dim(\mathfrak{g}) > \lambda$ ). As  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k + \star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp((t_1^{\lambda} - t_2^{\lambda})v')$  for all  $t_1, t_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  by (A3), this shows that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k + \star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(tv')$  for all  $t \in p\mathbb{Z}_p$ . This proves the proposition.

9.4. Extra almost invariance from transversal pairs of typical points. The following proposition establishes 'additional almost invariance' assuming the existence of 'transversal' typical points; we will assert the latter in Proposition 9.9 below.

**Proposition 9.7.** There exists  $A_{15} > 1$  depending only on N with the following property.

Let  $\mathfrak{r} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  be an undistorted  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant subspace. Let  $k_1, k_2 \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $k_2 > k_1 > A_{15}$ . Suppose that there exist two  $[k_1/(3\dim(\mathfrak{g})), k_2]$ -typical points  $x_1, x_2 \in X$  so that

$$x_2 = x_1 g \exp(v)$$

where  $g \in \rho(K_f)$  centralizes  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and where  $v \in \mathfrak{r}$  satisfies

$$||v|| \le p^{-k_1}$$
 and  $||v^{\text{nt}}|| \ge p^{-k_2}$ .

Then  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k_1/A_{15}}$ -almost invariant under a highest weight vector  $\mathbf{w} \in \mathfrak{r}[0] \setminus \mathfrak{r}[1]$  of non-zero weight.

We will use the following simple observation relying on polynomial behaviour.

**Lemma 9.8.** Let  $\mathfrak{r} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  be a  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant subspace. Write  $\mathfrak{r} = \sum_i \mathfrak{r}_i$  for irreducible subrepresentations  $\mathfrak{r}_i$  as in Lemma 3.5. Let  $v = \sum_i v_i \in \mathfrak{r}[0]$  where  $v_i \in \mathfrak{r}_i[0]$ . Then the measure of  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  satisfying

(9.7) 
$$\| (\mathrm{Ad}(u(s))v_i)^{\mathrm{hw}} \| = \| \mathrm{Ad}(u(s))v_i \| = \| v_i \| \text{ for all } i$$

is at least  $1 - \frac{\dim(\mathfrak{r})}{\mathfrak{p}}$ . In particular, there exists  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  with (9.7).

*Proof.* Given any polynomial  $f \in \mathbb{Z}_p[s]$  of degree d < p with at least one coefficient of absolute value one, the measure of  $\{s \in \mathbb{Z}_p : p \mid f(s)\}$  is exactly the proportion of zeros of  $f \mod p$  in  $\mathbb{F}_p$ . Since  $f \mod p$  is non-zero, it has at most d zeros and so

$$|\{s \in \mathbb{Z}_p : p \nmid f(s)\}| \ge 1 - d/p.$$

Returning to the problem in the lemma, for every i choose  $w_i \in \mathfrak{r}_i^{\text{hw}}[0] \setminus \mathfrak{r}_i^{\text{hw}}[1]$  and let  $f_i(s)$  be the polynomial of degree  $\dim(\mathfrak{r}_i) - 1$  with

$$\left(\operatorname{Ad}(u(s))\frac{v_i}{\|v_i\|}\right)^{\operatorname{hw}} = f_i(s)w_i.$$

By Lemma 3.6, each of these polynomials has at least one coefficient of absolute value one. The lemma thus follows by applying the above general observation to the polynomial  $f(s) = \prod_i f_i(s)$  of degree at most  $\dim(\mathfrak{r})$ .

Proof of Proposition 9.7. We assume that  $k_1 > C$  for some C = C(N) to be determined.

Write  $\mathfrak{r} = \sum_i \mathfrak{r}_i$  as a direct sum of irreducible subrepresentations with highest weights  $\lambda_i$  with  $\mathfrak{r}[0] = \sum_i \mathfrak{r}_i[0]$  in view of Lemma 3.5. Express  $v = \sum_i v_i$  accordingly where  $v_i \in \mathfrak{r}_i[1]$  for each i. Let  $s_0 \in \mathbb{Z}_p$  be as in (9.7) and let  $k \geq 0$  be minimal such that

$$\|\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s_0))v\| > p^{-\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$$

By the assumptions on  $v^{\text{nt}}$ , k indeed exists and satisfies  $k_1/\dim(\mathfrak{g}) \leq k \leq k_2$ . Moreover,

$$w := (\mathrm{Ad}(a^k u(s_0))v)^{\mathrm{hw}} = \mathrm{Ad}(a^k u(s_0))v + O(p^{-k}).$$

Let B be the ball around  $s_0$  with radius  $p^{-\lfloor \frac{1}{87}k \rfloor}$ . Then any  $s \in B$  also satisfies (9.7) and we have

(9.8) 
$$\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s)) v = w + O(p^{-\star k}).$$

Indeed, 
$$\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s))v = (\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s))v)^{\operatorname{hw}} + O(p^{-k})$$
 and 
$$(\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s))v)^{\operatorname{hw}} = \sum_i (\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s))v_i)^{\operatorname{hw}} = \sum_i p^{-k\lambda_i} (\operatorname{Ad}(u(s))v_i)^{\operatorname{hw}}$$
$$= \sum_i p^{-k\lambda_i} ((\operatorname{Ad}(u(s_0))v_i)^{\operatorname{hw}} + O(p^{-\star k} ||v_i||))$$
$$= \sum_i p^{-k\lambda_i} (\operatorname{Ad}(u(s_0))v_i)^{\operatorname{hw}} + O(p^{-\star k}) = w + O(p^{-\star k})$$

where in the fourth equality we used that  $||v_i|| \le p^{-k\lambda_i}$  by choice of k.

Recall that both points  $x_1, x_2$  are assumed to be  $[k_1/\dim(\mathfrak{g}), k_2]$ -typical. Thus, we have for any  $f \in C^1(X)$ 

$$\int f \, d\mu = \int_{B} f(x_{2}u(-s)a^{-k}) \, ds + O(p^{-\star k} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)})$$

$$= \int_{B} f(x_{1}u(-s)a^{-k}g \exp(\operatorname{Ad}(a^{k}u(s))v)) \, ds + O(p^{-\star k} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)})$$

$$= \int_{B} f(x_{1}u(-s)a^{-k}g \exp(w)) \, ds + O(p^{-\star k} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)})$$

$$= \int f(\cdot g \exp(w)) \, d\mu + O(p^{-\star k} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)}),$$

where we used (9.8) together with (9.1) for the third equality. This proves that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k_1}$ -almost invariant under  $g \exp(w)$  (using p sufficiently large and  $k \gg k_1$ ). Note that by construction  $w = w^{\text{nt}}$ ,  $w \in \mathfrak{r}[0] \setminus \mathfrak{r}[\dim(\mathfrak{g})]$  and w is centralized by U i.e.  $w \in \mathfrak{r}^{\text{hw}}$ .

We claim that  $\mu$  is in fact  $p^{-\star k_1}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(w)$  (removing g). To see this, we apply the above argument for k much smaller than  $k_1$ . More explicitly, taking  $k = \lfloor k_1/(2\dim(\mathfrak{g})) \rfloor$  we have  $\|\operatorname{Ad}(a^k u(s))v\| \leq p^{-k_1/2}$  for any  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ . Thus, for  $f \in C^1(X)$  using (9.1)

$$f(x_2u(-s)a^{-k}) = f(x_1u(-s)a^{-k}g\exp(\operatorname{Ad}(a^ku(s))v))$$
  
=  $f(x_1u(-s)a^{-k}g) + O(p^{-k_1/3}\operatorname{lev}(f)||f||_{C^1}).$ 

Using that  $x_1, x_2$  are  $[k_1/(3\dim(\mathfrak{g})), k_2]$ -typical and proceeding as before, we obtain that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k_1}$ -almost invariant under g. Hence,  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k_1}$ -almost invariant under  $g^{-1}g\exp(w) = \exp(w)$  (cf. (A3)).

Since  $w = w^{\text{hw}} = w^{\text{nt}}$ , there is some  $m \leq \dim(\mathfrak{g})$  such that  $w' := p^m \operatorname{Ad}(a) w \in \mathfrak{r}[0] \setminus \mathfrak{r}[1]$ . The measure  $\mu$  is  $\ll p^{-\star k_1 + \star}$ -almost invariant under  $\exp(w')$  by (A3) and (A4). The proposition now follows Proposition 9.6 applied to w'.

9.5. **Proof of Proposition 4.3.** We first prove the following technical proposition which relies on the previous results from §6–§8 (including the effective closing lemma in Proposition 7.1). Under suitable conditions, it establishes the existence of a pair of typical points with a 'transversal' displacement that is useful in view of Proposition 9.7.

**Proposition 9.9.** There exist  $A_{16} > 0$  depending only on N with the following property. Let  $k_0$  be minimal with (9.3) and let  $k_1 \ge A_{16}k_0$ . Let  $k \ge 1$  be a further integer with

$$\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_{16}}p^{A_{16}} \le p^k \le \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_{16}}.$$

Suppose that  $\mathbf{M} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  is a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subgroup containing  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2)$  such that

- (1)  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is k-generated by nilpotents of pure non-zero weight, and
- (2)  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k_1}$ -almost invariant under M[3k].

Let  $\mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}} \subset \mathfrak{g}_p$  be an undistorted  $\theta(\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ -invariant complement to  $\mathfrak{m} = \operatorname{Lie}(M)$ . Then there exist two points  $x_1, x_2 \in X$  which are both  $[k_0, k_1/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]$ -typical and where  $x_2 = x_1 g$  for  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$  satisfying  $g_{\ell} \in \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for all  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $\|g_{\infty}\| \leq 2$ , and  $g_p = \exp(v)$  for  $v \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}$  with

$$||v|| < p^{-3k}, ||v^{\text{nt}}|| > p^{-A_{16}k}.$$

Note that, in practice, we will take  $k_1$  to be much larger than k so that the assumption on almost invariance does not follow from mere Lipschitz continuity (see (4.1)).

Proof of Proposition 9.9. Let  $vol(\cdot)$  denote the Haar measure for M normalized for simplicity such that vol(M[3k]) = 1. We use the specialized notion of Diophantine points from (6.4). We may assume

(9.9) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) > (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})p)^{A^2} = (\operatorname{cpl}(X)p)^{A^2}$$

for some very large power A>0 (otherwise, there exists no k>0 as in the proposition and we conclude). In particular, (6.5) holds. Lastly, we let n>0 be an auxiliary integer to be chosen later (essentially as a multiple of k) and assume it satisfies

$$(9.10) \qquad (\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})p)^A \le p^n \le \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A}.$$

and

We begin by constructing a 'good' set of points. In vague words, these will be points  $x \in X$  satisfying, in particular, that for many points along a long piece of the U-trajectory many translates by the almost invariance group M[3k] are 'typical'. We also require many points along the U-trajectory to be 'Diophantine'. For the precise construction, we combine Corollary 6.8 and Proposition 9.5 (applied for the group  $M_0 = M[3k]$ ). Thus, we obtain a set  $Y_{\rm good} \subset Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  of  $\mu$ -measure at least  $\frac{1}{3}$  with the following properties for any  $y \in Y_{\rm good}$ :

- The set of  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$  with  $|s| \leq p^n$  for which  $\pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y)u(s)$  is  $\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}}$  Diophantine has measure at least  $\frac{2}{3}p^n$ .
- The measure of the set of  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$  with  $|s| \leq p^n$  and

$$\operatorname{vol}(\{m \in M[3k] : yu(s)m \text{ is } [k_0, k_1/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]\text{-typical}\}) \geq \frac{2}{3}$$

is at least  $\frac{2}{3}p^n$ .

In the following we fix a point  $y \in Y_{good}$  and let  $S \subset \{s : |s| \le p^n\}$  be the set of 'good times' for this point i.e. so that for all  $s \in S$  we have

$$vol({m \in M[3k] : yu(s)m \text{ is } [k_0, k_1/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]\text{-typical}}) \ge \frac{2}{3}$$

and  $\pi_{\mathcal{S}}(y)u(s)$  is  $\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{\frac{1}{2A_{10}}}$ -Diophantine (and in particular  $p^n$ -Diophantine when  $A \geq 2A_{10}$ ). Note that  $|S| \geq \frac{1}{3}p^n$  by construction of the set  $Y_{\operatorname{good}}$ .

We now use the pigeonhole principle to find two points in the u(S)-orbit of x which are 'close' to each other, but do not lie on the same local M-orbit. In fact, we will construct them so that their displacement does not 'almost normalize' M.

Cover X by balls of the form

$$B(x) = \{xg : ||g||_{\infty} \le \frac{4}{3}, g_{\ell} \in G_{\ell}[0] \text{ for } \ell \ne p, g_{p} \in G_{p}[\lceil \kappa_{3} n/(2 \dim \mathbf{G}) \rceil] \}$$

for  $x \in X$ . There is a finite cover of X by such balls with multiplicity bounded in terms of N where the number of balls is  $\ll p^{\kappa_3 n/2 + \star} \operatorname{vol}(X) \ll p^{\kappa_3 n/2 + \star} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{\star}$  by definition of the volume and Proposition 3.1. In view of our assumption in (9.10), the number of these balls is less than  $p^{\kappa_3 n}$ . In particular, there exists  $x \in X$  such that

$$\mathsf{E} = \{ s \in S : yu(s) \in B(x) \}$$

satisfies  $|\mathsf{E}| > p^{(1-\kappa_3)n}$ . Note that for any  $s, s' \in \mathsf{E}$  we have xu(s) = xu(s')g for some  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$  with  $||g||_{\infty} \leq 2$ ,  $g_{\ell} \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for all  $\ell \neq p$ , and  $g_p \in G_p[\lceil \kappa_3 n/(2\dim \mathbf{G}) \rceil]$ .

We now wish to apply the effective closing lemma in Proposition 7.1 to the point y and the set of times E. If the assumption in (3) therein holds, the closing lemma is indeed applicable and we obtain that  $\mathfrak{m}$  is a semisimple ideal of  $\mathfrak{g}_p$ . But this is impossible by Lemma 3.7 and so (3) cannot hold. Thus, there exist  $s_1, s_2 \in E$  such that

$$yu(s_2) = yu(s_1)g$$

for  $g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))$  with  $||g||_{\infty} \leq 2$ ,  $g_{\ell} \in \mathrm{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $g_{p} \in G_{p}[\lceil \kappa_{3} n/(2 \dim \mathbf{G}) \rceil]$  and, crucially,

$$d(g_p.\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}},\hat{v}_{\mathfrak{m}}) > p^{-n}.$$

In particular,  $\mathfrak{m}$  is not  $p^{-n}$ -normalized by  $g_p$ .

We now apply the alignment lemma in Proposition 8.1 to the above found displacement  $g_p$ . Since  $g_p \in G_p[\lceil \kappa_3 n/(2\dim \mathbf{G}) \rceil]$  and we assumed (9.11), we are able to apply Proposition 8.1. Explicitly, let  $\mathcal{O}_1 \subset M[3k]$  be the subset of points m for which  $yu(s_1)m^{-1}$  is  $[k_0, k_1/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]$ -typical and let  $\mathcal{O}_2 \subset M[3k]$  be the subset of points m for which  $yu(s_2)m$  is  $[k_0, k_1/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]$ -typical. Since  $s_1, s_2 \in S$ , the subsets  $\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2$  have relative measure at least  $\frac{2}{3}$ . By Proposition 8.1, there exist  $m_1 \in \mathcal{O}_1$  and  $m_2 \in \mathcal{O}_2$  such that  $m_1g_pm_2 = \exp(v)$  for  $v \in \mathfrak{r}_m$  with

$$||v|| \le p^{-3k}, ||v^{\text{nt}}|| \ge p^{-4n}.$$

We choose n minimal such that (9.11) holds. In particular, this guarantees  $||v^{nt}|| \ge p^{-\star k}$ . Finally, the two points

$$x_1 = yu(s_1)m_1^{-1}, \ x_2 = yu(s_2)m_2$$

satisfy the requirements of the proposition with displacement  $\exp(v)$ .

Proof of Proposition 4.3. As in the proposition, let  $\mathbf{M} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ -subgroup containing  $\theta_p(\operatorname{SL}_2)$  so that  $M = \mathbf{M}(\mathbb{Q}_p) < G_p$  is k-generated by some nilpotents of pure non-zero weight. Suppose that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-n}$ -almost invariant under M[3k] for some auxiliary parameter n. When n, k are sufficiently large, we may apply Proposition 9.9 with k and with n instead of  $k_1$ . We thus obtain two points  $x_1, x_2 \in X$  which are  $[k_0, n/(4\dim \mathbf{G})]$ -typical so that  $x_2 = x_1 \rho(g)$  for  $g \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A})$  satisfying  $g_\ell \in K_\ell$  for all  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $||g_\infty|| \leq 2$ , and  $g_p = \exp(v)$  for  $v \in \mathfrak{r}_m$  with

$$||v|| \le p^{-3k}, ||v^{\text{nt}}|| \ge p^{-A_{16}k}.$$

When k is sufficiently large and  $A_{16}k \leq n/(4\dim \mathbf{G})$ , we may apply Proposition 9.7 and obtain that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-\star k}$ -almost invariant under a highest weight vector  $w \in \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[0] \setminus \mathfrak{r}_{\mathfrak{m}}[1]$  of non-zero weight. This implies Proposition 4.3.

## 10. Proof of the main theorems

In this section, we prove Theorems 1.1 and 1.2. For clarity, we shall do so over  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  first and then reduce to that case.

10.1. The case  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ . We adopt our standing assumptions from §4.1 and prove the following seemingly weaker claim.

**Proposition 10.1.** There exists  $A_{17} > 0$  depending only on N so that for any  $f \in C^1(X)$  we have

$$\Big| \int_X f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu \Big| \le \frac{\mathrm{cpl}(X)^{A_{17}} p^{A_{17}}}{\mathrm{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_{17}}} \mathrm{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)}$$

Since p can potentially be of size at least  $\log(\operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}))$ , the conclusion of the above proposition is empty if  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  is contained in an intermediate period of complexity at most logarithmic in the complexity of  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$ . The same is not the case in e.g. Theorem 1.1. We will remedy this issue later by inducing over intermediate periods.

We will use the following lemma relying on spectral gap for the ambient space X.

**Lemma 10.2.** There exists  $A_{18} > 0$  with the following property. Let  $k \ge 1$  with  $p^k \ge p^{A_{18}} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_{18}}$ . Suppose that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-A_{18}k}$ -almost invariant under  $G_p[k]$ . Then for any  $f \in C^1(X)$ 

(10.1) 
$$\left| \int_X f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu \right| \le p^{-k} \mathrm{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)}.$$

*Proof.* Fix  $A = A_{18} > 0$  to be determined in the proof and suppose that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-Ak}$ -almost invariant under  $G_p[k]$  and  $p^k \ge p^A \operatorname{cpl}(X)^A$ . We fix  $f \in C^1(X)$  and wish to show (10.1). We may assume  $\operatorname{lev}(f) \le 2p^k$  as the statement is trivial otherwise.

Fix  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$  to be determined (of size |s| some small power of  $p^{Ak}$ ). As  $\mu$  is  $p^{-Ak}$ -almost invariant under  $G_p[k]$ , we have by (A4)

(10.2) 
$$\int_X \int_{G_p[k]} f(xg_p u(s)) \, \mathrm{d}g_p \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x) = \int_X f \, \mathrm{d}\mu + O(|s|^* p^{-Ak} \mathrm{lev}(f) ||f||_{C^1(X)}),$$

where  $dg_p$  denotes the normalized Haar measure on  $G_p[k]$ .

We estimate the inner integral on the left-hand side of (10.2) using effective decay of matrix coefficients for  $L_0^2(\mu_X)$ . Let  $\Omega_f = \prod_\ell \Omega_\ell$  be the compact open subgroup of  $\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_f))$  with  $\Omega_\ell = G_\ell[\operatorname{ord}_\ell(\operatorname{lev}(f))]$  when  $\ell \neq p$  and  $\Omega_p = G_p[k]$ . Let  $\psi$  be a smooth non-negative function on X with the following properties:

- $\psi$  is invariant under  $\Omega_f$ .
- The support of  $\psi$  is contained in

$$x(g \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{R})) : ||g - \mathrm{id}|| < p^{-2k}\} \times \Omega_f).$$

- $\|\psi\|_{\infty} \ll p^{\star k}$ . (The volume of the real manifold  $X/\Omega_f$  is  $\ll p^{\star k}$ .)
- $\int_X \psi = 1$ .

See also the discussion in the proof of Lemma 9.4; in view of the assumption on kand (9.5), the above neighborhood of x is injective for A > 0 sufficiently large. By Lipschitz continuity we conclude that

$$\int_{G_p[k]} f(xg_p u(s)) dg_p = \int_X f(yu(s))\psi(y) d\mu_X(y) + O(p^{-2k} ||f||_{C^1(X)})$$

$$= \langle u(s).f, \psi \rangle_{L^2(\mu_X)} + O(p^{-2k} ||f||_{C^1(X)}).$$
(10.3)

As the representation of  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  on  $L^2_0(X)$  is T-tempered, we have as in

$$\langle u(s).f, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}(\mu_{X})} = \int_{X} f + O\left((1+|s|)^{-\star} \operatorname{lev}(f)^{\frac{3}{2}} \operatorname{lev}(\psi)^{\frac{3}{2}} \|f\|_{\infty} \|\psi\|_{\infty}\right)$$

$$= \int_{X} f + O\left((1+|s|)^{-\star} p^{\star k} \|f\|_{\infty}\right)$$
(10.4)

using the above properties of  $\psi$  and the assumption that lev $(f) \leq 2p^k$ . Combining (10.2), (10.3), and (10.4) we obtain

$$\left| \int_X f - \int_{Y_D} f \, \mathrm{d}\mu \right| \ll \left( |s|^* p^{-Ak} + p^{-2k} + (1+|s|)^{-*} p^{*k} \right) \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)}.$$

For a suitable choice of  $s \in \mathbb{Q}_p$  and A > 0 the middle term in the above right-hand side dominates. For p sufficiently large, this proves the lemma.

*Proof of Proposition* 10.1. The reader is advised to first recall the inductive scheme outlined in §4.2 that we will follow here. Set  $A = \max\{A_5, 3A_{18}\}$  and  $\delta = 1/(3A)$ . The following argument alternates between applying Proposition 4.3 and Theorem 4.4.

Initial Step: Starting from the obvious invariance under  $H_p$  we find additional almost invariance. Let k > 0 be maximal with  $p^k \leq \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_5}$ . If  $p^k < \infty$  $p^{A_5}$ cpl $(X)^{A_5}$ , the proposition is trivially true. So we assume otherwise. We take  $M = H_p$  and note that  $\mu$  is invariant, and in particular  $p^{-A_5k}$ -almost invariant, under M[3k]. By Lemma 5.3,  $M=H_p$  is 0-generated (and, in particular, kgenerated). Overall, we are in position to apply Proposition 4.3. Thus, there exists a highest weight vector  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  of non-zero weight with  $v \mod p \notin \mathfrak{h}_p[0] \mod p$  so that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k/A_5}$ -almost invariant under  $\nu$ .

Let  $\mathcal N$  be the list consisting of the nilpotents  $w_1,\dots,w_{\dim(\mathfrak h)}$  of pure non-zero weight 0-generating  $H_p$  (provided by Lemma 5.3) and the additional direction v. Now apply Theorem 4.4 with  $\mathcal{N}$ , with  $k/A_5$  (instead of k) and with the above  $\delta$ . As before, if (4.4) is not satisfied, we conclude. Else, we obtain a perturbation  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})}$  of  $w_1, \ldots, w_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})}$  and  $v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})+1}$  of v as well as a constant  $\alpha_1 \gg 1$  so that the following hold:

- $||v_i w_i|| < p^{-\alpha_1 k/\mathbf{A_5} + \dim(\mathbf{G})}$  for  $1 \le i \le \dim(\mathfrak{h})$ .  $||v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})+1} v|| < p^{-\alpha_1 k/\mathbf{A_5} + \dim(\mathbf{G})}$ .
- The vector  $v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})+1}$  is a highest weight vector of pure non-zero weight.
- The vectors  $v_i$ ,  $i \leq \dim(\mathfrak{h})$ , are of pure non-zero (possibly negative) weight.
- If  $\mathbf{M}_1$  is the Zariski closure of the group generated by  $\theta_p(\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$  and the one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $\{\exp(tv_i): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}_{1 \le i \le \dim(\mathfrak{h})+1}$ , then  $M_1 = \mathbf{M}_1(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is  $\delta \alpha_1 k / \mathbf{A}_5$ -generated by nilpotents in  $\mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  of pure non-zero weight. Specifically, this list of nilpotents consists of vectors

from  $\{v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})+1}\}$  and the upper and lower nilpotent  $z^+, z^-$  from  $\mathrm{D}\theta_p(\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{Q}_p))$ .

For convenience, we set  $k_1 = \lceil \delta \alpha_1 k / A_5 \rceil$  so that  $k_1 \geq c_1 k$  for some constant  $c_1 > 0$  depending only on N and so that  $M_1$  is  $k_1$ -generated in the above manner. By the first bullet point,  $\mu$  is  $p^{-2Ak_1}$ -almost invariant under the new directions  $v_i$  (assuming that  $k_1$  is sufficiently large). By Lemma 5.1, this implies that  $\mu$  is  $p^{-Ak_1}$ -almost invariant under the group  $M[3k_1]$ . Note that we have used our choice of  $\delta > 0$  (and in particular our freedom to do so) here.

Also, notice that the Lie algebra of the group generated by the one-parameter groups  $\{\exp(tv_i): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}_{1 \leq i \leq \dim(\mathfrak{h})}$  agrees with  $\mathfrak{h}_p$  modulo p. Since  $v \mod p \notin \mathfrak{h}_p[0] \mod p$ , this shows that  $\dim(\mathbf{M}_1) \geq \dim(\mathbf{H}) + 1$  (or, more precisely, the dimension of  $\mathbf{M}_1$  is at least the dimension of  $\mathbf{H}$  plus the dimension of the non-trivial representation generated by the highest weight vector  $v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})+1}$ ).

INDUCTIVE STEP: Suppose by induction that for  $i \in \{\dim(\mathfrak{h}) + 1, \ldots, \dim(\mathfrak{g})\}$  we are given  $k_i \geq c_i k$  for some constant  $c_i$  depending only on N and nilpotents  $v_1, \ldots, v_i \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  of pure non-zero weight with the following properties:

- The Lie algebra of the group generated by  $\{\exp(t\nu_i): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}_{1 \leq i \leq \dim(\mathfrak{h})}$  agrees with the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{h}_p$  modulo p.
- The vectors  $v_{\dim(\mathfrak{h})}, \ldots, v_i$  are highest weight vectors that are linearly independent modulo p and that are not contained in  $\mathfrak{h}_p[0] \mod p$ .
- Let  $\mathbf{M}_i$  the Zariski closure of the group generated by the principal  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  and the one-parameter unipotent subgroups  $\{\exp(tv_i): t \in \mathbb{Q}_p\}$ . Then  $M_i = \mathbf{M}_i(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  is  $k_i$ -generated by a list of nilpotents so that each element is contained in  $\{v_1, \ldots, v_i\}$  or is equal to  $z^+$  or  $z^-$ .
- The measure  $\mu$  is  $p^{-Ak_i}$ -almost invariant under  $M_i[3k_i]$ .

Note that the assumed list  $(v_1, \ldots, v_i)$  might not overlap at all with the list attained at the initial step or the previous step in the induction. Also, note that  $M_i$  is not guaranteed to contain the invariance group  $H_p$ .

If  $\mathbf{M}_i$  is not a proper subgroup, Lemma 10.2 implies the proposition (and the induction is aborted). So assume that  $\mathbf{M}_i$  is a proper subgroup. We apply Proposition 4.3 for the group  $M_i$  and for  $k_i$ . If  $p^{k_i}$  is too small, we conclude. Otherwise, we obtain a highest pure non-zero weight vector  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]$  with  $v \mod p \notin \mathfrak{m}_i[0] \mod p$  under which  $\mu$  is  $p^{-k_i/A_5}$ -almost invariant.

Now apply Theorem 4.4 to the list  $(v_1, \ldots, v_i, v)$ ,  $\delta = \frac{1}{3A_5}$  (as before), and  $k = k_i/A_5$ . Again, if k is too small, we conclude. Otherwise, we find a new list  $(v'_1, \ldots, v'_{i+1}) \in \mathfrak{g}_p[0]^{i+1}$  of nilpotent elements and  $\alpha_i \in (\kappa_1 \delta^{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}, 1]$  such that the inductive assumption is satisfied for the nilpotents  $v'_1, \ldots, v'_{i+1}$  and for  $k_{i+1} = [\delta \alpha_i k_i/A_5]$ .

Finally, we remark that the above induction automatically stops after  $\dim(\mathfrak{g}) - \dim(\mathfrak{h})$  many steps. This proves the proposition.

Proof of Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ . Recall the setting:

- **G** is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic simply connected semisimple group and  $\rho : \mathbf{G} \to \operatorname{SL}_N$  is a homomorphism with central kernel defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .
- $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g_{\mathcal{D}})$  is semisimple simply connected data over  $\mathbb{Q}$  consistent with the pair  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$ .
- $X = [\rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}))]$  and  $Y_{\mathcal{D}} = [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g_{\mathcal{D}}] \subset X$ .

To simplify notation, we will first reduce to the case  $g_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathrm{id}$ . By Theorem 6.3 (based on [60] and Proposition 6.1) using a good prime  $p_0$  for X with  $p_0 \ll \log(\mathrm{cpl}(X))^2$  there exists  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}(\mathbb{Q})$  so that

$$\|\rho(\gamma)g_{\mathcal{D}}\|_{\infty} \ll 1$$
,  $\|\rho(\gamma)g_{\mathcal{D}}\|_{\ell} = 1$  for all  $\ell \neq p_0$ , and  $\|\rho(\gamma)g_{\mathcal{D}}\|_{p_0} \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{\star}$ .

Let  $g = \rho(\gamma)g_{\mathcal{D}}$ . Then  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  agrees with  $Y_{(\mathbf{H},\iota^{\gamma},g)}$  where  $\iota^{\gamma}(\cdot) = \rho(\gamma)\iota(\cdot)\rho(\gamma)^{-1}$ . By the above bounds on g, the theorem follows if we establish it for  $(\mathbf{H},\iota^{\gamma},\mathrm{id})$ . Hence, we assume without loss of generality that  $g_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathrm{id}$ . In the absence of the translate, we may use the complexity of an orbit and the height of the associated group interchangably.

Recall e.g. from [87, Lemma 8.6] that there exists  $A_{19} > 0$  depending only on N so that  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{G})^{A_{19}}$  for any normal subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \lhd \mathbf{G}$ . Set  $A = \max\{2A_{17}, A_{19}\}$ . We prove the following claim by induction on the dimension of  $\mathbf{G}$ , which in turn clearly implies the theorem.

**Claim.** Assuming  $g_{\mathcal{D}} = \text{id}$  we have for all  $C^1$ -functions f

(10.5) 
$$\left| \int_{X} f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \right| \ll \frac{\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A}}{\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A}} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^{1}(X)}.$$

If  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is contained in a proper normal subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \triangleleft \rho(\mathbf{G})$ , then

$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) < \operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})]) = \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{\mathbf{A}_{19}}.$$

Thus, the claim in (10.5) is trivial in this case. Assume from now that  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is not contained in a proper normal subgroup  $\mathbf{L} \triangleleft \rho(\mathbf{G})$ .

We prove (10.5) by induction on the dimension of  $\mathbf{G}$  and so may assume that (10.5) holds for  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  considered inside intermediate semisimple orbits. Let  $\mathcal{B}$  be the collection of connected semisimple proper  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups  $\mathbf{L} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  with  $\iota(\mathbf{H}) < \mathbf{L}$  and with

$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^{3A^2} < \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}')$$

for all semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups  $\mathbf{L}' \subseteq \mathbf{L}$  containing  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$ . For convenience, we define the relative minimal complexity

(10.6) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \min \{ \operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}'(\mathbb{A})]) : \iota(\mathbf{H}) \subseteq \mathbf{L}' \subseteq \mathbf{L} \text{ semisimple} \}.$$

Then  $\mathbf{L} \in \mathcal{B}$  if and only if  $\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})])^{3A} < \operatorname{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A}$ .

Let  $L_0 > \iota(\mathbf{H})$  be a connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$  so that

$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_0(\mathbb{A})]) = \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}).$$

We construct a subgroup of  $\mathbf{L}_0$  in the collection  $\mathcal{B}$  as follows: If  $\mathbf{L}_0 \in \mathcal{B}$ , we are done. Otherwise, there exists  $\mathbf{L}_1 \subseteq \mathbf{L}_0$  with  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}_1) \le \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}_0)^{3A^2}$ . Continuing inductively, we find a sequence of subgroups  $\mathbf{L}_0 \supseteq \mathbf{L}_1 \supseteq \ldots$  which has to terminate after at most  $\dim(\mathbf{G})$  steps. Thus, there exists  $j \le \dim(\mathbf{G})$  such that  $\mathbf{L}_j \in \mathcal{B}$  and

$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}_j) \le \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}_0)^{(3A^2)^j}.$$

In particular,

(10.7) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \le \operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_j(\mathbb{A})]) \le \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{(3A^2)^{\dim(\mathbf{G})}}$$

For simplicity, we set  $\mathbf{L} := \mathbf{L}_j$ . Note that  $\mathbf{L} = \iota(\mathbf{H})$  is entirely possible and not ruled out here. Write  $\tilde{\mathbf{L}}$  for the simply connected cover of  $\mathbf{L}$  and  $\iota_{\mathbf{L}} : \tilde{\mathbf{L}} \to \mathbf{L}$  for the covering map. Set  $\mathcal{D}' = (\tilde{\mathbf{L}}, \iota_{\mathbf{L}}, \mathrm{id})$ .

We wish to show equidistribution with a rate for  $Y_{\mathcal{D}'}$  in X and for  $Y_{\mathcal{D}}$  in  $Y_{\mathcal{D}'}$ . For the former, note that there is by Proposition 3.2 a good prime p for the homogeneous set  $Y_{\mathcal{D}'}$  and for X with

$$p \ll \max\{\log(\operatorname{cpl}(X)), \log(\operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'}))\}^2 \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X) \log(\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}))^2$$

where (10.7) was used for the second inequality. Thus, by Proposition 10.1 (noting also that **L** is not contained in a proper normal subgroup of **G** because  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  is not) we have for all  $C^1$ -functions f on X

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_X f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}} f \right| &\ll \frac{\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{2A_{17}} \log(\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}))^{2A_{17}}}{\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'})^{1/A_{17}}} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)} \\ &\ll \frac{\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{2A_{17}}}{\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/(2A_{17})}} \operatorname{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)} \end{split}$$

using also  $\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'}) \geq \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}).$ 

By the inductive hypothesis, we have for all  $f \in C^1(X)$ 

$$\Big| \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}} f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \Big| \ll \frac{\text{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'})^A}{\text{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A}} \text{lev}(f|_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}}) \|f|_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}} \|_{C^1(Y_{\mathcal{D}'})}$$

Note that since  $L \in \mathcal{B}$ 

$$\operatorname{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A} \ge \operatorname{cpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}'})^{3A}$$

Also, any  $C^1$ -function f on X is invariant under  $\prod_{\ell} G_{\ell}[\operatorname{ord}_{\ell}(\operatorname{lev}(f))]$  and hence the restriction  $f|_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}}$  is also invariant under  $\prod_{\ell} L_{\ell}[\operatorname{ord}_{\ell}(\operatorname{lev}(f))]$ . Moreover,  $\|f|_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}}\|_{C^1(Y_{\mathcal{D}'})} \ll \|f\|_{C^1(X)}$  where the implicit constant accounts for possibly incompatible choices of orthonormal bases of the Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{l}_{\infty} < \mathfrak{g}_{\infty}$ . Overall, we obtain

(10.9) 
$$\left| \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}'}} f - \int_{Y_{\mathcal{D}}} f \right| \ll \frac{1}{\text{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{2A}} \text{lev}(f) \|f\|_{C^1(X)}.$$

Combining (10.8) and (10.9) proves the claim in (10.5). As discussed earlier, the theorem follows.

Proof of Theorem 1.2 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ . As in the above proof of Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ , we may assume  $g_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathrm{id}$ . We set  $A = 2A_1^2$  (where  $A_1 > 1$  is as in Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$ ) and  $\delta = A^{-\dim(\mathbf{G})}$ . In view of the assumptions of the theorem, we may assume  $B^{\delta/(2A_1)} \geq \mathrm{cpl}(X)^{A_1}$  or equivalently  $B \geq \mathrm{cpl}(X)^{A/\delta}$ .

For any  $\delta' > 0$  let  $\mathcal{C}_{\delta'}$  be the collection of connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups  $\mathbf{L} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  containing  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  and

$$B^{\delta'} < \mathrm{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}),$$

where we use the relative minimal complexity  $\mathrm{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}}(\cdot)$  introduced in (10.6) as a shorthand.

If  $\rho(\mathbf{G}) \in \mathcal{C}_{\delta}$ , we have  $\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \geq B^{\delta}$  (by definition of  $\mathcal{C}_{\delta}$ ) and so

$$\frac{\operatorname{cpl}(X)^{A_1}}{\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_1}} \leq \frac{B^{\delta/(2A_1)}}{B^{\delta/A_1}} \leq B^{-\delta/(2A_1)}$$

so that the theorem follows from Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  with  $A_2 \geq 3A_1/\delta$  (accounting also for implicit constants and using again that B is sufficiently large).

So assume now that  $\rho(\mathbf{G}) \notin \mathcal{C}_{\delta}$ . Thus, there exists a proper semisimple subgroup  $\mathbf{L}_1 < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  with  $\mathbf{L}_1 > \iota(\mathbf{H})$  and  $\mathrm{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_1(\mathbb{A})]) \leq B^{\delta} \leq B$  (where the exponent has

worsened by a factor of A). Let  $\tilde{\mathbf{L}}_1$  be the simply connected cover of  $\mathbf{L}_1$  and let  $\iota_{\mathbf{L}_1} : \tilde{\mathbf{L}}_1 \to \mathbf{L}_1$  be the covering map.

If  $\mathbf{L}_1 \in \mathcal{C}_{A\delta}$ , we apply Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  with the pair  $(\tilde{\mathbf{L}}_1, \iota_{\mathbf{L}_1})$  instead of  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$ . Thus, we have

$$\frac{\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_1(\mathbb{A})])^{A_1}}{\operatorname{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}_1}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_1}} \leq \frac{B^{\mathbf{A}_1\delta}}{B^{A\delta/A_1}} \leq B^{-\mathbf{A}_1\delta}$$

and the theorem follows from Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  with  $A_2 \geq 2/(A_1\delta)$ .

If  $\mathbf{L}_1 \notin \mathcal{C}_{A\delta}$ , there exists a proper semisimple subgroup  $\mathbf{L}_2 < \mathbf{L}_1$  with

$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_2(\mathbb{A})]) \le B^{A\delta} \le B$$

containing  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$ . We continue like this by induction constructing a sequence of subgroups  $\mathbf{L}_1 \geq \mathbf{L}_2 \geq \mathbf{L}_3 \geq \ldots$  containing  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  with  $\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_j(\mathbb{A})]) \leq B^{A^{j-1}\delta} \leq B$  until we find a subgroup  $\mathbf{L}_j \in \mathcal{C}_{A^j\delta}$  with  $j < \dim(\mathbf{G})$ . Let  $\tilde{\mathbf{L}}_j$  be the simply connected cover of  $\mathbf{L}_j$  and let  $\iota_{\mathbf{L}_j} : \tilde{\mathbf{L}}_j \to \mathbf{L}_j$  be the covering map. Applying Theorem 1.1 for  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  with the pair  $(\tilde{\mathbf{L}}_j, \iota_{\mathbf{L}_j})$  we obtain the rate

$$\frac{\text{cpl}([\mathbf{L}_{j}(\mathbb{A})])^{A_{1}}}{\text{mcpl}_{\mathbf{L}_{j}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}})^{1/A_{1}}} \leq \frac{B^{A^{j-1}\delta A_{1}}}{B^{A^{j}\delta/A_{1}}} = \frac{B^{A^{j-1}\delta A_{1}}}{B^{2A^{j-1}\delta A_{1}}} = B^{-A^{j-1}\delta A_{1}}.$$

This implies the theorem.

10.2. The number field case. We finally prove Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 as stated by reducing them to the already proven case  $F = \mathbb{Q}$  using restriction of scalars. So let F be a number field and write  $D_F$  for the absolute value of its discriminant  $\operatorname{disc}(F)$  and  $d = [F : \mathbb{Q}]$  for the degree.

Recall first the setup:

- **G** is an *F*-anisotropic simply connected semisimple group and  $\rho : \mathbf{G} \to \operatorname{SL}_N$  is a homomorphism with finite central kernel defined over *F*.
- $\mathcal{D} = (\mathbf{H}, \iota, g_{\mathcal{D}})$  is semisimple simply connected data over F that is consistent with  $(\mathbf{G}, \rho)$ , i.e.  $\iota \colon \mathbf{H} \to \rho(\mathbf{G})$  is a homomorphism with central kernel and  $g_{\mathcal{D}} \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_F))$ .

We introduce some notation pertaining to restriction of scalars. Set for simplicity  $N' = N[F : \mathbb{Q}] = Nd$ . By Minkowski's second theorem, we may fix linearly independent vectors  $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d \in \mathcal{O}_F$  which span a sublattice of index  $O_d(1)$  and which have norm  $\ll_d D_F^{\frac{1}{2}}$  (under the complete embedding  $F \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ). Representing multiplication by F in this basis we obtain homomorphisms  $\vartheta \colon F \to \operatorname{Mat}_d(\mathbb{Q})$  and  $\vartheta \colon \operatorname{Mat}_N(F) \to \operatorname{Mat}_{N'}(\mathbb{Q})$ . These will serve as our explicit realization of restriction of scalars.

For an F-subspace  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N$  write  $V' = \vartheta(V)$  for its restriction of scalars. We write  $\operatorname{ht}_F(V)$  for the height of V and  $\operatorname{ht}_{\mathbb{Q}}(V')$  for the height of V' where the indices aim to emphasize the field of definition.

**Lemma 10.3.** For any F-subspace  $V \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N$  we have

$$(10.10) D_F^{-\star} \operatorname{ht}(V') \ll \operatorname{ht}(V) \ll D_F^{\star} \operatorname{ht}(V').$$

*Proof.* This is certainly well-known; we include a proof for lack of explicit reference. We record first a few elementary properties of  $\vartheta$ . For any rational prime  $\ell$  and all

 $v \in \operatorname{Mat}_N(F)$  we have

(10.11) 
$$\|\vartheta(v)\|_{\ell} \ll \max_{w|\ell} \|v\|_{w} \ll \|\vartheta(v)\|_{\ell}$$

where the implicit constant is 1 at all but  $O_d(1)$ -many places. Moreover,

$$(10.12) D_F^{-\star} \|\vartheta(v)\|_{\infty}^2 \ll \sum_{w|\infty} \|v\|_w^2 \ll D_F^{\star} \|\vartheta(v)\|_{\infty}^2.$$

We turn to proving (10.10) beginning with the upper bound. Apply Siegel's lemma to obtain a basis  $(v_i)_{i \leq d \dim_F(V)}$  of V' consisting of integer vectors such that  $||v_i||_{\infty} \ll \operatorname{ht}(V')$ . Note that V' is invariant under the F-module structure, i.e. under  $\vartheta(F)$ . Pick a subset  $\mathcal{I} = \{i_1, \ldots, i_{\dim_F(V)}\}$  of indices i such that  $(v_i)_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$  are linearly independent over F and let  $u_i \in V$  with  $\vartheta(u_i) = v_i$ . The vectors  $u_i$ ,  $i \in \mathcal{I}$ , span V and hence by (10.11) and (10.12)

$$\operatorname{ht}(V) = \prod_{w} \|u_{i_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge u_{i_{\dim_F(V)}}\|_w \ll D_F^{\star} \operatorname{ht}(V')^{\star}.$$

To prove the lower bound in (10.10), we first assume  $\dim(V) = 1$  and let  $v \in V$  be an integral vector with  $\prod_{w \nmid \infty} \|v\|_w \ll D_F$ . We compute the covolume of the lattice  $\mathcal{O}_F.v$  with respect to the Euclidean norm  $\sum_{w \mid \infty} \|\cdot\|_w^2$ . Explicitly, it is given by  $|\det(\langle \alpha_i v, \alpha_j v \rangle)|$  where  $\langle u, u' \rangle = \sum_w \langle u, u' \rangle_w$ . Expanding this expression

$$\begin{split} \det(\langle \alpha_i v, \alpha_j v \rangle) &= \sum_{\tau} (-1)^{\operatorname{sgn}(\tau)} \prod_i \langle \alpha_i v, \alpha_{\tau(i)} v \rangle \\ &= \sum_{\tau} (-1)^{\operatorname{sgn}(\tau)} \prod_i \sum_{\sigma} {}^{\sigma} \alpha_i {}^{\sigma} \alpha_{\tau(i)} \langle {}^{\sigma} v, {}^{\sigma} v \rangle \end{split}$$

where  $\tau$  runs over all permutations of  $\{1,\ldots,d\}$  and  $\sigma$  runs over all embeddings  $\sigma: F \to \mathbb{C}$ . We enumerate these embeddings by  $\sigma_1,\ldots$  and obtain

$$\det(\langle \alpha_i v, \alpha_j v \rangle) = \sum_{\tau} (-1)^{\mathrm{sgn}(\tau)} \sum_{\tau'} \prod_i {}^{\sigma_{\tau'(i)}} \alpha_i \, {}^{\sigma_{\tau'(i)}} \alpha_{\tau(i)} \langle {}^{\sigma_{\tau'(i)}} v, {}^{\sigma_{\tau'(i)}} v \rangle$$

where  $\tau'$  runs over all self-maps of  $\{1,\dots,d\}.$  The expression

$$\sum_{\tau} (-1)^{\operatorname{sgn}(\tau)} \prod_{i} \sigma_{\tau'(i)} \alpha_{\tau(i)}$$

vanishes unless  $\tau'$  is bijective in which case its absolute value is  $\ll D_F$ . So we may restrict the summation to permutations  $\tau'$  to obtain

$$|\det(\langle \alpha_i v, \alpha_j v \rangle)| = \left| \sum_{\tau} (-1)^{\operatorname{sgn}(\tau)} \sum_{\tau'} \prod_{i} {}^{\sigma_i} \alpha_{\tau'(i)} {}^{\sigma_i} \alpha_{\tau \circ \tau'(i)} \langle {}^{\sigma_i} v, {}^{\sigma_i} v \rangle \right|$$

$$\ll D_F^3 \operatorname{ht}_F(V).$$

By (10.12), this implies (10.10) when  $\dim(V) = 1$ .

For  $\dim(V) > 1$ , apply a version of Siegel's lemma over F — see e.g. [3] — to find a basis  $u_i$  of V of integral vectors with  $\prod_i \operatorname{ht}_F(u_i) \ll D_F^* \operatorname{ht}_F(V)$ . Here,  $\operatorname{ht}_F(u_i) = \prod_w \|u_i\|_w$ . Applying the above calculation for dimension 1, we find that the covolume of  $\mathcal{O}_F.u_i$  with respect to either Euclidean norm in (10.12) is  $\ll D_F^* \operatorname{ht}(u_i)$ . Taking the product, this yields the lower bound in (10.10) and hence the lemma.

Denote by  $\mathbf{G}' = \operatorname{Res}_{F/\mathbb{O}}(\mathbf{G})$  the restriction of scalars of  $\mathbf{G}$  and by

$$\rho': \mathbf{G}' \to \mathrm{SL}_{N'}$$

the homomorphism defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$  which is induced by  $\rho$ . Note that  $\mathbf{G}'$  is a simply connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group that is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -anisotropic. Also,  $\rho'$  has finite kernel. The analogous notation is used for  $(\mathbf{H}, \iota)$  and we write  $\mathbf{L}' = \operatorname{Res}_{F/\mathbb{Q}}(\mathbf{L}) < \mathfrak{sl}_{N'}$  for any F-subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  as well. To clarify the proof, we denote by  $g' \in \operatorname{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{A}_{\mathbb{Q}})$  the element corresponding to  $g \in \operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{A}_{F})$ . Lastly, we use the notation [B] for the image in  $\operatorname{SL}_{N}(F)\backslash\operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{A}_{F})$  resp.  $\operatorname{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{Q})\backslash\operatorname{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{A}_{\mathbb{Q}})$  of a subset B of  $\operatorname{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{A}_{F})$  resp.  $\operatorname{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{A}_{\mathbb{Q}})$ . We set  $X' = [\rho'(\mathbf{G}'(\mathbb{A}_{\mathbb{Q}}))]$  and  $Y'_{\mathcal{D}} = [\iota'(\mathbf{H}'(\mathbb{A}_{\mathbb{Q}}))]$ .

Lemma 10.4. We have

$$(10.13) D_F^{-\star} \operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star} \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X) \ll D_F^{\star} \operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star}.$$

Moreover, for any semisimple F-subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \rho(\mathbf{G})$  and let  $q \in \rho(\mathbf{G}(\mathbb{A}_F))$ 

(10.14) 
$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A}_F)g]) \ll D_F^{\star} \operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star} \operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}'(\mathbb{A}_F)g']).$$

*Proof.* The estimates in (10.13) are a direct consequence of Lemma 10.3.

For (10.14), notice first that, in view of Theorem 6.3, there exists  $\gamma' \in \mathbf{G}'(\mathbb{Q})$  with  $(p'(\gamma')g')_{\ell} \in \mathrm{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $\|(p'(\gamma')g')_{\infty}\| \ll 1$ , and  $\|(p'(\gamma')g')_{p}\| \ll p^*\mathrm{cpl}(X')^*$ . Here, we may take p to be a good prime in the sense of Proposition 3.2 for X' only and so  $p \ll (\log \mathrm{vol}(X'))^2 \ll (\log \mathrm{cpl}(X'))^2$  (see Proposition 3.1). The corresponding bounds (with an additional polynomial dependence on  $D_F$ ) also hold for g and the element  $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}(F)$  corresponding to  $\gamma'$  (see (10.11) and (10.12)). In particular,  $\tilde{\mathbf{L}} = \gamma \mathbf{L} \gamma^{-1}$  satisfies

$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A}_F)g]) \ll \operatorname{cpl}([\tilde{\mathbf{L}}(\mathbb{A}_F)])\operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star} = \operatorname{ht}_{\mathbb{O}}(\tilde{\mathbf{L}})\operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star}D_F^{\star}$$

and

$$\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}'(\mathbb{A}_F)g']) \gg \operatorname{ht}_F(\tilde{\mathbf{L}}')\operatorname{cpl}(X')^{-\star}.$$

This together with Lemma 10.3 applied to the Lie algebra of  $\tilde{\mathbf{L}}$  yields the lemma.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 10.5.** Let  $\mathbf{M} > \iota(\mathbf{H})$  be a connected semisimple F-subgroup of  $\rho(\mathbf{G})$ . Let  $\mathbf{L} < \mathbf{M}'$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup which contains  $\iota'(\mathbf{H}')$ . Assume further that

- (1)  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  projects non-trivially onto all F-almost simple factors of  $\mathbf{M}$ , and
- (2)  $\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{Q}) \subset \mathbf{M}'(\mathbb{Q}) = \mathbf{M}(F)$  is Zariski dense in the F-group  $\mathbf{M}$ .

Then  $\mathbf{L} = \mathbf{M}'$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathfrak{l}$  resp.  $\mathfrak{m}'$  be the Lie algebra of  $\mathbf{L}$  resp.  $\mathbf{M}'$  over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . We will show  $\mathfrak{l} = \mathfrak{m}'$ ; this establishes the claim since  $\mathbf{M}$  is connected.

For this, we let  $\mathfrak{s}' = \bigcap_{\alpha \in F} \alpha.\mathfrak{l}$  where we use that  $\mathfrak{g}'$  is naturally an F-module. The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{s}'$  is invariant under scalars in F and so  $\mathfrak{s}' = \operatorname{Res}_{F/\mathbb{Q}}(\mathfrak{s})$  for some F-subalgebra  $\mathfrak{s}$  of  $\mathfrak{m}$ . By definition, we have  $[\mathfrak{l},\mathfrak{s}'] \subset \mathfrak{s}'$  and in particular

$$Ad(\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{Q}))\mathfrak{s}(F) = Ad(\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{Q}))\mathfrak{s}'(\mathbb{Q}) \subset \mathfrak{s}'(\mathbb{Q}) = \mathfrak{s}(F)$$

when viewing  $\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{Q})$  as a subgroup of  $\mathbf{M}(F)$ . In view of our assumption (2),  $\mathfrak{s}$  is a Lie ideal of  $\mathfrak{m}$ . Notice that  $\mathfrak{s}$  contains the Lie algebra of  $\iota(\mathbf{H})$  and hence  $\mathfrak{s} = \mathfrak{m}$  by assumption (1). We conclude that  $\mathfrak{m}' = \mathfrak{s}' \subset \mathfrak{l} \subset \mathfrak{m}'$  and the lemma follows.

Proof of Theorem 1.1 over general number fields. The theorem follows from its version over  $\mathbb{Q}$  (proven earlier) once we can show that

(10.15) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \ll D_F^{\star} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{\star} \operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}')^{\star}.$$

In view of (10.14), problems may arise precisely from subgroups  $\mathbf{L} \leq \rho'(\mathbf{G}')$  with  $\iota'(\mathbf{H}') < \mathbf{L}$  that do not arise through restriction of scalars; here, we wish to use Lemma 10.5.

Let  $\operatorname{mcpl}_{\operatorname{erg}}(Y'_{\mathcal{D}})$  be the minimum over the complexities  $\operatorname{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})g'])$  where  $\mathbf{L}$  runs over all connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups  $\mathbf{L} \lneq \rho'(\mathbf{G}')$  with  $\iota'(\mathbf{H}') < \mathbf{L}$  and for which  $\iota'(\mathbf{H}')$  is not contained in a proper factor of  $\mathbf{L}$ . Clearly,  $\operatorname{mcpl}_{\operatorname{erg}}(Y'_{\mathcal{D}}) \geq \operatorname{mcpl}(Y'_{\mathcal{D}})$ . We claim that conversely

(10.16) 
$$\operatorname{mcpl}_{\operatorname{erg}}(Y'_{\mathcal{D}}) \ll \operatorname{cpl}(X')^{\star} \operatorname{mcpl}(Y'_{\mathcal{D}})^{\star}.$$

This implies (10.15) (and hence the theorem) since, in view of Lemmas 10.5 and 10.4, we have

$$\operatorname{mcpl}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) \ll |\operatorname{disc}(F)|^{\star} \operatorname{cpl}(X)^{\star} \operatorname{mcpl}_{\operatorname{erg}}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}')^{\star}.$$

It remains to show (10.16). By the same argument as in Lemma 10.4 (relying on Theorem 6.3) we may assume that  $g'_{\ell} \in \mathrm{SL}_{N'}(\mathbb{Z}_{\ell})$  for  $\ell \neq p$ ,  $\|g'_{\infty}\| \ll 1$ , and  $\|g'_{p}\| \ll \mathrm{cpl}(X')^{\star}$  where  $p \ll (\log \mathrm{cpl}(X))^{2}$ . In particular, for any connected semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \rho'(\mathbf{G}')$ 

$$\mathrm{cpl}(X')^{-\star}\mathrm{ht}_{\mathbb{Q}}(\mathbf{L})\ll\mathrm{cpl}([\mathbf{L}(\mathbb{A})g'])\ll\mathrm{cpl}(X')^{\star}\mathrm{ht}_{\mathbb{Q}}(\mathbf{L}).$$

Factors of a semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \rho'(\mathbf{G}')$  have height controlled polynomially by the height of  $\mathbf{L}$  (see e.g. [87, Lemma 8.6]). Together, these estimates establish (10.16) and hence the theorem.

*Proof of Theorem 1.2.* As in the above proof of Theorem 1.1, the theorem can be reduced to the version over  $\mathbb Q$  that we have already established. Alternatively, it may be deduced from Theorem 1.1 directly as was done earlier for  $F = \mathbb Q$ .

#### APPENDIX A. VOLUME AND ARITHMETIC COMPLEXITY

In this appendix we establish, in particular, the volume and complexity comparison of Proposition 3.1. In fact, we will establish a slightly finer result not assuming that the ambient homogeneous space is compact.

For the following we fix

- a semisimple simply connected group  $\mathbf{H}$  defined over  $\mathbb{Q}$ ,
- a homomorphism  $\iota: \mathbf{H} \to \mathrm{SL}_N$  with central kernel, and
- an element  $g \in SL_N(\mathbb{A})$ .

Set 
$$Y = [\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g]$$
 and  $H = g^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))g$ .

The notion of volume. Let us first recall the definition of a volume from [20] which was already introduced in §3.2. Let  $\Omega \subset SL_N(\mathbb{A})$  be an open neighborhood of the identity with compact closure and define the volume (with respect to  $\Omega$ ) to be

(A.1) 
$$\operatorname{vol}(Y_{\mathcal{D}}) = \operatorname{vol}_{\Omega}(Y) = m_H(\Omega \cap H)^{-1}$$

where  $m_H$  is the Haar measure on H that descends to the invariant probability measure on Y. A different choice  $\Omega$  of an open neighborhood of the identity yields a comparable notion of volume — see the discussion in [20, §2.3].

Remark A.1. Instead of using the group H one might also use the full stabilizer group of the orbit Y. The full stabilizer group is  $H' = g^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H}(\mathbb{A}))\mathbf{N}(F)g$  [20, Lemma 2.2] where  $\mathbf{N}$  is the normalizer of  $\mathbf{H}$ . In particular, it is often contains H as an infinite index subgroup. The volume defined using H' turns out to be comparable to the volume defined using H — see [20, §5.12] which relies on a deep result of Borel and Prasad [4].

In the following, we assume that  $\Omega$  is of the form

$$\Omega = \Omega_{\infty} \times \prod_{p} \mathrm{SL}_{N}(\mathbb{Z}_{p})$$

where  $\Omega_{\infty} = \exp(\Xi_{\infty}) \subset \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{R})$  for a bounded symmetric open neighborhood  $\Xi_{\infty} \subset \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{R})$  of 0 on which exp is a diffeomorphism. In practice, one needs to assume that  $\Xi_{\infty}$  is sufficiently small (depending only on N) — see the discussion around [20, (5.3),(5.5)].

The notion of complexity. For a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup  $\mathbf{L} < \mathrm{SL}_N$  with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{l}$  we let

$$v_{\mathbf{L}} \in \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{l})} \mathfrak{l}(\mathbb{Q}) \subset \bigwedge^{\dim(\mathfrak{l})} \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Q})$$

be a non-zero vector. The height of  $\mathbf{L}$  is then defined to be  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) = \prod_{w \in \Sigma} \|v_{\mathbf{L}}\|_w$  where  $\Sigma$  is the set of places of  $\mathbb{Q}$  (see also §3.1). As in the introduction, the complexity of the orbit Y is given by

$$\operatorname{cpl}(Y) = \prod_{w \in \Sigma} \|g_w^{-1}.v_{\iota(\mathbf{H})}\|_w.$$

The notion of minimal height. Define

$$\operatorname{minht}(Y) = \min_{[g] \in Y} \max_{v \in \mathbb{Q}^n \setminus \{0\}} \mathsf{c}(g^{-1}.v)^{-1}$$

where  $c(g^{-1}.v) = \prod_{w \in \Sigma} \|g^{-1}.v\|_w$ . The quantity minht(Y) measures how far up the cusp the homogeneous set Y is.

Comparing volume and complexity. The rest of this section is dedicated to the proof of the following proposition.

**Proposition A.2.** There exist a constant  $A_{20} > 1$  depending only on N such that

$$(A.2) \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^{1/A_{20}} \ll \operatorname{vol}(Y) \ll \operatorname{minht}(Y)^{A_{20}} \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^{A_{20}}$$

where the implicit constants depend only on N.

Note that Proposition A.2 implies Proposition 3.1 in light of the bound on minht(Y) obtained from Proposition 6.1. Since the height in the cusp of Y should, in principle, be dictated by the amount the translation occurs within the centralizer of the invariance group, it is conceivable that Proposition A.2 holds without the polynomial factor in minht(Y).

For the proof of Proposition A.2, we shall need bounds on the minimal discriminant of a splitting field of **H** provided by the following lemma.

**Lemma A.3.** There exists  $A_{21} > 0$  depending only on N with the following property. Let  $\mathbf{L} < \mathrm{SL}_N$  be a connected reductive  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroup. Then there exists a maximal  $\mathbb{Q}$ -torus  $\mathbf{T} < \mathbf{L}$  with

$$\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{T}) \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^{A_{21}}$$
.

Moreover, if F is the (Galois) splitting field of T then

$$|\operatorname{disc}(F)| \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{T})^{\star}.$$

We will use the following simple and well-known lemma.

**Lemma A.4.** Let  $f \in \mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  be a non-zero polynomial of degree d. Then there exists  $x \in \mathbb{Z}^n$  with  $\sup_i |x_i| \leq d^n$  and  $f(x) \neq 0$ .

*Proof.* We prove the claim by induction on the number of variables n. If n=1, then f has at most d zeroes and the lemma is clear.

Suppose the lemma is known for all polynomials in n-1 variables and let f be given. Consider the polynomial

$$g(x_1,\ldots,x_n) = f(x_1,x_2 + \alpha_2 x_1,\ldots,x_n + \alpha_n x_1).$$

for some  $\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Then g is of the form  $g = \phi(\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n) x_1^d + g_1$  for some non-zero polynomial  $\phi$  of degree at most d and  $g_1$  of degree smaller than d in  $x_1$ . By assumption we may choose  $\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n \in \mathbb{Z}$  with  $|\alpha_i| \leq d^{n-1}$  such that  $\phi(\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n) \neq 0$ . In particular,  $g(x_1, 0, \ldots, 0)$  is a non-constant polynomial in  $x_1$  and so we may choose  $\alpha_1 \in \mathbb{Z}$  with  $|\alpha_1| \leq d$  and  $g(x_1, 0, \ldots, 0) \neq 0$ . This proves the lemma with the point  $(\alpha_1, \alpha_1 \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_1 \alpha_n)$ .

Proof of Lemma A.3. We may choose the vector  $v_{\mathbf{L}}$  to be integral (i.e. contained in  $\wedge^{\dim(\mathbf{L})}\mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{Z})$ ) and primitive (i.e.  $\|v_{\mathbf{L}}\|_{\ell} = 1$  for every prime  $\ell$ ). In particular,  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L}) = \|v_{\mathbf{L}}\|_{\infty}$ .

We first prove the following claim.

Claim. There exists a non-trivial ad|\_{\mathfrak{l}}-semisimple integral element  $w \in \mathfrak{l} = \operatorname{Lie}(\mathbf{L})$  with  $\|w\|_{\infty} \ll \|v_{\mathbf{L}}\|_{\infty}^{\star}$ .

Note that  $\|v_{\mathbf{L}}\|_{\infty}$  is precisely the covolume of the lattice  $\mathfrak{l}(\mathbb{Z})$  in  $\mathfrak{l}(\mathbb{R})$ . By Minkowski's second theorem, there exist vectors  $v_1, \ldots, v_{\dim(\mathfrak{l})} \in \mathfrak{l}(\mathbb{Z})$  which are

linearly independent and which satisfy  $||v_i|| \ll ||v_L||_{\infty}$  for every  $i = 1, \ldots, \dim(\mathfrak{l})$ . Consider the proper subvariety of  $\mathbf{A}^{\dim(\mathfrak{l})}$ 

$$\left\{ (x_1, \dots, x_{\dim(\mathfrak{l})}) : \sum_i x_i v_i \text{ is ad}|_{\mathfrak{l}}\text{-nilpotent} \right\}$$

which is defined by polynomials of degree  $O_N(1)$ . By Lemma A.4 applied to any of these defining polynomials, there exist  $x_i \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $|x_i| \ll 1$ , such that  $w' = \sum_i x_i v_i$  is not ad|<sub>I</sub>-nilpotent. In particular,  $||w'||_{\infty} \ll ||v_{\mathbf{L}}||_{\infty}^*$ . Note that the center of I trivially consists of ad|<sub>I</sub>-nilpotent (but not nilpotent) elements and so w' is not contained in the center. The coefficients of the characteristic polynomial of w' are of size  $\ll ||w'||_{\infty}^*$ . The Jordan decomposition then implies that the semisimple part w of w' is non-zero and satisfies  $||w||_{\infty} \ll ||w'||_{\infty}^*$  which concludes the claim.

As any semisimple element is contained in the Lie algebra of a maximal torus, the centralizer  $\mathfrak{l}'$  of the above constructed element w has the same absolute rank as  $\mathfrak{l}$ . By the above bound on the size of w, we have  $\operatorname{ht}(\mathfrak{l}') \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathfrak{l})^* = \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{L})^*$ . Note that  $\mathfrak{l}'$  is a proper reductive subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{l}$ . Overall, we may as well find a maximal subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{l}'$  consisting of semisimple elements. Thus, the first part of the lemma follows by induction on the dimension.

For the second part, recall that for any element  $w \in \mathfrak{sl}_N(\mathbb{R})$  the coefficients of the characteristic polynomial are integral polynomials in the entries of w and have size  $\ll \|w\|_{\infty}^*$ . We apply this observation to an integral basis  $(w_i)_i$  of  $\mathfrak{t}$  with  $\|w_i\|_{\infty} \ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{T})^*$ . We obtain that for each  $w_i$  all eigenvalues are of size  $\ll \operatorname{ht}(\mathbf{T})^*$  (e.g. by Cauchy's bound on zeros of real polynomials). Since the discriminant of a compositum of extensions is bounded in terms of the individual extensions, the splitting field of a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -torus  $\mathbf{T} < \operatorname{SL}_N$  has the required bound.

Proof of Proposition A.2. A version of (A.2) was established in [20, (B.2)], namely (A.3)  $\operatorname{disc}(Y)^* \ll \operatorname{vol}(Y) \ll \operatorname{disc}(Y)^*$ 

where the notion of discriminant  $\operatorname{disc}(Y)$  from [20] is equal to  $\operatorname{cpl}(Y)$  up to a factor depending only on  $\mathbf{H}$  (or rather the quasi-split inner forms of the factors of  $\mathbf{H}$ ). More specifically,

(A.4) 
$$\operatorname{disc}(Y) = \frac{\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H})}{\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H})}\operatorname{cpl}(Y)$$

for some numbers  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}) \geq 1$  and  $0 < \mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H}) \leq 1$ . In particular,  $\operatorname{disc}(Y) \geq \operatorname{cpl}(Y)$  and thus  $\operatorname{cpl}(Y)^{\star} \ll \operatorname{vol}(Y)$  follows. Here, the notation is taken from [20] for the readers' convenience and, in particular,  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H})$  does not refer to data of a homogeneous set. In the remainder of the proof we will show that

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}) \ll \min (Y)^* \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^*$$
 and  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H}) \gg 1$ .

We note that both of the quantities  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H})$ ,  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H})$  depend only on the  $\mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})$ -conjugacy class of  $\mathbf{H}$  and not on  $\mathbf{H}$  itself.

To recall the definition of  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H})$  from [20, (B.13)], we repeat parts of the discussion at the beginning of §3.3. As  $\mathbf{H}$  is simply connected, we may write  $\mathbf{H} = \mathbf{H}_1 \cdots \mathbf{H}_k$  where the groups  $\mathbf{H}_i$  are simply connected  $\mathbb{Q}$ -almost simple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -subgroups of  $\mathbf{H}$ . Write  $\mathbf{H}_i = \operatorname{Res}_{F_i/\mathbb{Q}} \mathbf{H}'_i$  where  $F_i/\mathbb{Q}$  is a finite extension and  $\mathbf{H}'_i$  is an absolutely almost simple group over  $F_i$ . Associated to  $\mathbf{H}'_i$  is a 'least distorted' form of it: let  $\mathcal{H}'_i$  be the unique quasi-split inner form of  $\mathbf{H}'_i$  over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . Let  $L_i/F_i$  be the corresponding number field defined as in [67, §0.2]. That is,  $L_i$  is the splitting field

of  $\mathcal{H}'_i$  except in the case where  $\mathcal{H}'_i$  is a triality form of type  $^6\mathsf{D}_4$  where it is a degree 3 subfield of the degree 6 Galois splitting field with Galois group  $S_3$ . Let  $s(\mathcal{H}'_i)$  be as defined in [67, §0.4] which is an integer only depending on the root system. Overall, we set

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}) = \prod_{i} \mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}_i), \ \mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}_i) = \left(D_{L_i/F_i}^{s(\mathcal{H}_i')} D_{F_i}^{\dim(\mathbf{H}_i)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Here, we write  $D_F$  for the absolute value of the discriminant of a number field F and, similarly, we set  $D_{L/F}$  to be absolute value of the norm of the relative discriminant ideal for extensions  $L/F/\mathbb{Q}$ .

We claim that for every  $\mathbf{H}_i$ 

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}_i) \ll \min (Y)^* \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^*$$

and in particular

(A.6) 
$$\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}) \ll \min \{ (Y)^* \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^*.$$

To see (A.5), note that  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbf{H}_i) \ll D_{L_i}^* \ll D_{L_i'}^*$  where  $L_i'/\mathbb{Q}$  is the Galois closure of  $L_i/\mathbb{Q}$ . Here, the extension  $L_i'/\mathbb{Q}$  is the (Galois) splitting field of the quasi-split group  $\operatorname{Res}_{F_i/\mathbb{Q}} \mathcal{H}_i'$ . As  $\operatorname{Res}_{F_i/\mathbb{Q}} \mathcal{H}_i'$  is an inner form of  $\mathbf{H}_i$ , any splitting field of  $\mathbf{H}_i$  contains  $L_i'$  and the same is true for any  $\operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})$ -conjugate of  $\mathbf{H}_i$ . Note that the height of any factor of a semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group is controlled polynomially by the height of the  $\mathbb{Q}$ -group — see e.g. [87, Lemma 8.6]. Combining this with Lemma A.3 we have

$$D_{L_i'} \ll \min_{\gamma \in \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})} \operatorname{ht}(\gamma \iota(\mathbf{H}_i) \gamma^{-1})^{\star} \ll \min_{\gamma \in \operatorname{SL}_N(\mathbb{Q})} \operatorname{ht}(\gamma \iota(\mathbf{H}) \gamma^{-1})^{\star}.$$

Let  $[g] \in Y$  be a coset achieving the minimal height of Y in the cusp. We may assume  $g \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{R})$  by strong approximation. By reduction theory, there exists  $\gamma \in \mathrm{SL}_N(\mathbb{Z})$  such that

$$\|\gamma g\|_{\infty}, \|(\gamma g)^{-1}\|_{\infty} \ll \left(\min_{v \in \mathbb{Z}^n \setminus \{0\}} \|g^{-1}.v\|\right)^{-\star} = \operatorname{minht}(Y)^{\star}$$

Thus,

$$D_{L'_i} \ll \operatorname{ht}(\gamma^{-1}\iota(\mathbf{H})\gamma)^* \ll \operatorname{minht}(Y)^*\operatorname{cpl}(Y)^*$$

proving (A.5) and hence (A.6).

The quantity  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H})$  is a local product of normalized cardinalities of certain finite groups associated to the quasi-split inner forms  $\mathcal{H}'_i$ . We refer to [20, (B.15)] for an exact definition, but note that it may be expressed as reciprocal of the Dedekind zeta functions of the fields  $L_i$  and of certain Dirichlet L-functions at integer values  $\geq 2$ — see [67, Rem. 3.11] or [61, §5.2]. In particular,  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{H}) \gg \zeta(2)^{-\star} \gg 1$ . Combining this with (A.4) and (A.6) yields

$$\operatorname{cpl}(Y) \le \operatorname{disc}(Y) \ll \operatorname{minht}(Y)^* \operatorname{cpl}(Y)^*.$$

In view of (A.3), the proposition follows.

#### References

- [1] Menny Aka, Andrea Musso, and Andreas Wieser. Equidistribution of rational subspaces and their shapes. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, 44(8):2009–2062, 2024.
- [2] David Birkes. Orbits of linear algebraic groups. Ann. of Math. (2), 93:459-475, 1971.
- [3] E. Bombieri and J. Vaaler. On Siegel's lemma. Invent. Math., 73(1):11-32, 1983.
- [4] Armand Borel and Gopal Prasad. Finiteness theorems for discrete subgroups of bounded covolume in semi-simple groups. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., 69(1):119–171, 1989.
- [5] M. Burger and P. Sarnak. Ramanujan duals. II. Invent. Math., 106(1):1-11, 1991.
- [6] J. W. S. Cassels. Rational quadratic forms, volume 13 of London Mathematical Society Monographs. Academic Press, Inc. [Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Publishers], London-New York, 1978.
- [7] J. W. S. Cassels and H. P. F. Swinnerton-Dyer. On the product of three homogeneous linear forms and the indefinite ternary quadratic forms. *Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. London. Ser. A.*, 248:73–96, 1955.
- [8] Wai Kiu Chan, Dennis R. Estes, and M. Jöchner. Representations of codimension ≥ 3 by definite quadratic forms. J. Number Theory, 71(1):81–85, 1998.
- [9] Wai Kiu Chan and María Inés Icaza. Hermite reduction and a Waring's problem for integral quadratic forms over number fields. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 374(4):2967–2985, 2021.
- [10] Laurent Clozel. Démonstration de la conjecture  $\tau$ . Invent. Math., 151(2):297–328, 2003.
- [11] S. G. Dani. Invariant measures and minimal sets of horospherical flows. *Invent. Math.*, 64(2):357–385, 1981.
- [12] S. G Dani. Divergent trajectories of flows on homogeneous spaces and diophantine approximation. J. Reine Angew. Math., 359:55–89, 1985.
- [13] S. G. Dani and G. A. Margulis. Values of quadratic forms at primitive integral points. *Invent. Math.*, 98(2):405–424, 1989.
- [14] S. G. Dani and G. A. Margulis. Orbit closures of generic unipotent flows on homogeneous spaces of SL(3, R). Math. Ann., 286(1-3):101–128, 1990.
- [15] S. G. Dani and G. A. Margulis. Asymptotic behaviour of trajectories of unipotent flows on homogeneous spaces. Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci., 101(1):1–17, 1991.
- [16] S. G. Dani and G. A. Margulis. Asymptotic behaviour of trajectories of unipotent flows on homogeneous spaces. Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci., 101(1):1–17, 1991.
- [17] W Duke. Hyperbolic distribution problems and half-integral weight mass forms. *Invent. Math.*, 92(1):73–90, 1988.
- [18] William Duke and Rainer Schulze-Pillot. Representation of integers by positive ternary quadratic forms and equidistribution of lattice points on ellipsoids. *Invent. Math.*, 99(1):49–57, 1990
- [19] Martin Eichler. Die Ähnlichkeitsklassen indefiniter Gitter. Math. Z., 55:216–252, 1952.
- [20] M. Einsiedler, G. Margulis, A. Mohammadi, and A. Venkatesh. Effective equidistribution and property  $(\tau)$ . J. Amer. Math. Soc., 33(1):223–289, 2020.
- [21] M. Einsiedler, G. Margulis, and A. Venkatesh. Effective equidistribution for closed orbits of semisimple groups on homogeneous spaces. *Invent. Math.*, 177(1):137–212, 2009.
- [22] Manfred Einsiedler. Ratner's theorem on SL(2, ℝ)-invariant measures. Jahresber. Deutsch. Math.-Verein., 108(3):143–164, 2006.
- [23] Manfred Einsiedler and Anish Ghosh. Rigidity of measures invariant under semisimple groups in positive characteristic. Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3), 100(1):249–268, 2010.
- [24] Manfred Einsiedler and Elon Lindenstrauss. Rigidity of non-maximal torus actions, unipotent quantitative recurrence, and Diophantine approximations. arXiv preprint 2307.04163, 2023.
- [25] Manfred Einsiedler and Philipp Wirth. Effective equidistribution of closed hyperbolic subspaces in congruence quotients of hyperbolic spaces. In *Dynamics, geometry, number theory—the impact of Margulis on modern mathematics*, pages 452–505. Univ. Chicago Press, Chicago, IL, [2022] ©2022.
- [26] Jordan S. Ellenberg and Akshay Venkatesh. Local-global principles for representations of quadratic forms. *Invent. Math.*, 171(2):257–279, 2008.
- [27] Alex Eskin, Shahar Mozes, and Nimish Shah. Unipotent flows and counting lattice points on homogeneous varieties. Ann. of Math. (2), 143(2):253–299, 1996.
- [28] Alex Gorodnik, Francois Maucourant, and Hee Oh. Manin's and peyre's conjectures on rational points and adelic mixing. Ann. Sci. Ec. Norm. Supér. (4), 41(3):383–435, 2008.

- [29] Alex Gorodnik and Hee Oh. Rational points on homogeneous varieties and equidistribution of adelic periods. Geom. Funct. Anal., 21(2):319–392, 2011. With an appendix by Mikhail Borovoi.
- [30] Marvin J. Greenberg. Rational points in Henselian discrete valuation rings. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., 31(1):59-64, 1966.
- [31] Marvin J. Greenberg. Strictly local solutions of Diophantine equations. Pacific J. Math., 51:143–153, 1974.
- [32] Robert M. Guralnick and Jan Saxl. Generation of finite almost simple groups by conjugates. J. Algebra, 268(2):519–571, 2003.
- [33] J. S. Hsia. Representations by spinor genera. Pacific J. Math., 63(1):147-152, 1976.
- [34] John S. Hsia, Yoshiyuki Kitaoka, and Martin Kneser. Representations of positive definite quadratic forms. J. Reine Angew. Math., 301:132–141, 1978.
- [35] Pierre Humbert. Théorie de la réduction des formes quadratiques définies positives dans un corps algébrique K fini. Comment. Math. Helv., 12:263–306, 1940.
- [36] Pierre Humbert. Réduction de formes quadratiques dans un corps algébrique fini. Comment. Math. Helv., 23:50-63, 1949.
- [37] Henryk Iwaniec. Fourier coefficients of modular forms of half-integral weight. Invent. Math., 87(2):385–401, 1987.
- [38] Henryk Iwaniec. Topics in classical automorphic forms, volume 17 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1997.
- [39] H. Jacquet and R. P. Langlands. Automorphic forms on GL(2). Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 114. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1970.
- [40] M. Jöchner. On the representation theory of positive definite quadratic forms. In *Integral quadratic forms and lattices (Seoul, 1998)*, volume 249 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 73–86. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1999.
- [41] M. Jöchner and Y. Kitaoka. Representations of positive definite quadratic forms with congruence and primitive conditions. J. Number Theory, 48(1):88–101, 1994.
- [42] George R. Kempf. Instability in invariant theory. Ann. of Math. (2), 108(2):299-316, 1978.
- [43] Yoshiyuki Kitaoka. Modular forms of degree n and representation by quadratic forms. II. Nagoya Math. J., 87:127–146, 1982.
- [44] Yoshiyuki Kitaoka. Some remarks on representations of positive definite quadratic forms. Nagoya Math. J., 115:23–41, 1989.
- [45] Yoshiyuki Kitaoka. The minimum and the primitive representation of positive definite quadratic forms. Nagoya Math. J., 133:127–153, 1994.
- [46] Yoshiyuki Kitaoka. The minimum and the primitive representation of positive definite quadratic forms. II. Nagoya Math. J., 141:1–27, 1996.
- [47] Martin Kneser. Darstellungsmasse indefiniter quadratischer Formen. Math. Z., 77:188–194, 1961.
- [48] Max Koecher. Beiträge zu einer Reduktionstheorie in Positivitätsbereichen. I. Math. Ann., 141:384–432, 1960.
- [49] Minju Lee and Hee Oh. Orbit closures of unipotent flows for hyperbolic manifolds with Fuchsian ends. *Geom. Topol.*, 28(7):3373–3473, 2024.
- [50] Elon Lindenstrauss, Gregorii Margulis, Amir Mohammadi, and Nimish A. Shah. Quantitative behavior of unipotent flows and an effective avoidance principle. J. Anal. Math., 153(1):1–61, 2024
- [51] Elon Lindenstrauss, Gregory Margulis, Amir Mohammadi, Nimish Shah, and Andreas Wieser. An effective closing lemma for unipotent flows. arXiv preprint 2410.19305, 2024.
- [52] Elon Lindenstrauss, Amir Mohammadi, and Zhiren Wang. Effective equidistribution for some one parameter unipotent flows. arxiv.org/abs/2211.11099, 2022.
- [53] Elon Lindenstrauss, Amir Mohammadi, Zhiren Wang, and Lei Yang. Effective equidistribution in rank 2 homogeneous spaces and values of quadratic forms, 2025. preprint.
- [54] Yu. Linnik. Ergodic properties of algebraic fields, volume Band 45 of Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete [Results in Mathematics and Related Areas]. Springer-Verlag New York, Inc., New York, 1968. Translated from the Russian by M. S. Keane.
- [55] G. A. Margulis. The action of unipotent groups in a lattice space. Mat. Sb. (N.S.), 86(128):552–556, 1971.
- [56] G. A Margulis. Indefinite quadratic forms and unipotent flows on homogeneous spaces. Dynamical systems and ergodic theory (Warsaw, 1986), 23:399–409, 1989.

- [57] G. A. Margulis and G. M. Tomanov. Invariant measures for actions of unipotent groups over local fields on homogeneous spaces. *Invent. Math.*, 116(1-3):347–392, 1994.
- [58] Gregori Aleksandrovitch Margulis and Georges Metodiev Tomanov. Measure rigidity for almost linear groups and its applications. J. Anal. Math., 69:25–54, 1996.
- [59] D. W. Masser and G. Wüstholz. Fields of large transcendence degree generated by values of elliptic functions. *Invent. Math.*, 72(3):407–464, 1983.
- [60] A. Mohammadi, A. Salehi Golsefidy, and F. Thilmany. Diameter of homogeneous spaces: an effective account. Math. Ann., 385(3-4):1973–2012, 2023.
- [61] Amir Mohammadi and Alireza Salehi Golsefidy. Discrete subgroups acting transitively on vertices of a Bruhat-Tits building. Duke Math. J., 161(3):483–544, 2012.
- [62] Shahar Mozes and Nimish Shah. On the space of ergodic invariant measures of unipotent flows. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, 15(1):149–159, 1995.
- [63] D. Mumford, J. Fogarty, and F. Kirwan. Geometric invariant theory, volume 34 of Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (2) [Results in Mathematics and Related Areas (2)]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, third edition, 1994.
- [64] Hee Oh. Uniform pointwise bounds for matrix coefficients of unitary representations and applications to Kazhdan constants. Duke Math. J., 113(1):133–192, 2002.
- [65] O. T. O'Meara. Introduction to quadratic forms, volume Band 117 of Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften. Academic Press, Inc., Publishers, New York; Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Göttingen-Heidelberg, 1963.
- [66] Vladimir Platonov and Andrei Rapinchuk. Algebraic groups and number theory, volume 139 of Pure and Applied Mathematics. Academic Press, Inc., Boston, MA, 1994. Translated from the 1991 Russian original by Rachel Rowen.
- [67] Gopal Prasad. Volumes of S-arithmetic quotients of semi-simple groups. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., 69(1):91–117, 1989. With an appendix by Moshe Jarden and the author.
- [68] Marina Ratner. On measure rigidity of unipotent subgroups of semisimple groups. Acta Math., 165(3-4):229–309, 1990.
- [69] Marina Ratner. On Raghunathan's measure conjecture. Ann. of Math. (2), 134(3):545–607, 1991.
- [70] Marina Ratner. Raghunathan's topological conjecture and distributions of unipotent flows. Duke Math. J., 63(1):235–280, 1991.
- [71] Marina Ratner. Raghunathan's conjectures for cartesian products of real and p-adic lie groups. Duke Math. J., 77(2):275–382, 1995.
- [72] R. W. Richardson, Jr. Conjugacy classes in Lie algebras and algebraic groups. Ann. of Math. (2), 86:1–15, 1967.
- [73] Alireza Salehi Golsefidy. Super-approximation, II: the p-adic case and the case of bounded powers of square-free integers. J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS), 21(7):2163–2232, 2019.
- [74] Rainer Schulze-Pillot. Representation by integral quadratic forms—a survey. In Algebraic and arithmetic theory of quadratic forms, volume 344 of Contemp. Math., pages 303–321. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2004.
- [75] Rainer Schulze-Pillot. Local conditions for global representations of quadratic forms. Acta Arith., 138(3):289–299, 2009.
- [76] Rainer Schulze-Pillot. Representation of quadratic forms by integral quadratic forms. In Quadratic and higher degree forms, volume 31 of Dev. Math., pages 233–253. Springer, New York, 2013.
- [77] Atle Selberg. On the estimation of Fourier coefficients of modular forms. In *Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. VIII*, pages 1–15. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1965.
- [78] Jean-Pierre Serre. Lie algebras and Lie groups. W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York-Amsterdam, 1965. Lectures given at Harvard University, 1964.
- [79] Nimish A. Shah. Uniformly distributed orbits of certain flows on homogeneous spaces. Math. Ann., 289(2):315–334, 1991.
- [80] Carl Ludwig Siegel. Über die analytische Theorie der quadratischen Formen. Ann. of Math. (2), 36(3):527–606, 1935.
- [81] Carl Ludwig Siegel. Über die analytische Theorie der quadratischen Formen. II. Ann. of Math. (2), 37(1):230–263, 1936.
- [82] Carl Ludwig Siegel. Über die analytische Theorie der quadratischen Formen. III. Ann. of Math. (2), 38(1):212–291, 1937.

- [83] J. Tits. Reductive groups over local fields. In Automorphic forms, representations and L-functions (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Oregon State Univ., Corvallis, Ore., 1977), Part 1, volume XXXIII of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., pages 29–69. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1979.
- [84] George Tomanov. Orbits on homogeneous spaces of arithmetic origin and approximations. In Analysis on homogeneous spaces and representation theory of Lie groups, Okayama-Kyoto (1997), volume 26 of Adv. Stud. Pure Math., pages 265–297. Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2000.
- [85] É.B. Vinberg and V. L. Popov. Invariant theory. In Algebraic geometry, 4 (Russian), Itogi Nauki i Tekhniki, pages 137–314, 315. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Vsesoyuz. Inst. Nauchn. i Tekhn. Inform., Moscow, 1989.
- [86] André Weil. Sur la théorie des formes quadratiques. In Colloq. Théorie des Groupes Algébriques (Bruxelles, 1962), pages 9–22. Librairie Universitaire, Louvain, 1962.
- [87] Andreas Wieser. Effective equidistribution of orbits under semisimple groups on congruence quotients. arXiv preprint 2407.12760, 2024.
- [88] Lei Yang. Effective version of Ratner's equidistribution theorem for  $SL(3,\mathbb{R})$ . to appear in Ann. Math., 2022.
- (M. E.) Departement Mathematik, ETH Zürich, Rämistrasse 101, 8092 Zürich, Switzerland

Email address: manfred.einsiedler@math.ethz.ch

(E.L.) Institute of Advanced Study, 1 Einstein Drive, Princeton, NJ 08540, USA and

THE EINSTEIN INSTITUTE OF MATHEMATICS, EDMUND J. SAFRA CAMPUS, GIVAT RAM, THE HEBREW UNIVERSITY OF JERUSALEM, JERUSALEM 91904, ISRAEL

 $Email\ address: {\tt elonl@ias.edu}$ 

(A.M.) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO, CA 92093  $Email\ address:$  ammohammadi@ucsd.edu

(A.W.) Institute of Advanced Study, 1 Einstein Drive, Princeton, NJ 08540, USA  $\it Email~address:$ awieser@ias.edu